Degradation of Pharmaceuticals by Advanced Oxidation Technologies in Aqueous Matrices

IRINA EPOLD



TALLINN UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY Faculty of Chemical and Materials Technology Department of Chemical Engineering

Dissertation was accepted for the defence of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Engineering on October 1, 2015

Supervisors: Professor Marina Trapido, Department of Chemical Engineering, Tallinn University of Technology, Estonia

> Dr. Niina Dulova, Senior Research Scientist, Department of Chemical Engineering, Tallinn University of Technology, Estonia

Opponents: Professor Tatyana Poznyak, Superior School of Chemical Engineering, National Polytechnic Institute of Mexico, Mexico

Dr. Artur Jõgi, OÜ Liprafarm, Estonia

Defence of the thesis: November 19, 2015, 14:00 Lecture hall: SOC-209 Tallinn University of Technology, Ehitajate tee 5, Tallinn

Declaration:

Hereby I declare that this doctoral thesis, my original investigation and achievement, submitted for the doctoral degree at Tallinn University of Technology has not been submitted for any academic degree.

Irina Epold



This work has been partially supported by graduate school "Functional materials and technologies" receiving funding from the European Social Fund under project 1.2.0401.09-0079 in Estonia.

Copyright: Irina Epold, 2015 ISSN 1406-4774 ISBN 978-9949-23-849-1 (publication) ISBN 978-9949-23-850-7 (PDF) KEEMIA JA KEEMIATEHNIKA G42

Ravimite lagundamine vesikeskkonnas süvaoksüdatsioonitehnoloogiatega

IRINA EPOLD



TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	7
AUTHOR'S CONTRIBUTION TO THE PUBLICATIONS	8
INTRODUCTION	9
ABBREVIATIONS	11
1. LITERATURE REVIEW	12
1.1. Pharmaceuticals in the environment	12
1.2 Advanced chemical oxidation in water and wastewater treatment	15
1.2.1 The Fenton oxidation and related processes	16
1.2.2 Ozonation and related processes	19
1.2.3 UV photolysis and related processes	21
1.2.4 Activated persulphate oxidation	22
1.3 Studied pharmaceuticals	23
1.3.1 Treatability of selected pharmaceuticals by conventional biotrea and advanced chemical oxidation	utment 25
1.4 Aims of the study	27
2. MATERIALS AND METHODS	
2.1 Chemicals and materials	28
2.2 Experimental procedure	
2.3 Analytical methods	29
3. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	31
3.1 Ozonation and ozone-based processes	31
3.2 UV and H_2O_2 photolysis	32
3.3 Fenton-based processes	
3.4 Activated persulphate processes	35
3.5 Identification of major transformation products	
4. CONCLUSIONS	40
REFERENCES	41
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	48
ABSTRACT	49

KOKKUVÕTE	51
APPENDIX A	53
PAPER I	55
PAPER II	69
PAPER III	79
PAPER IV	93
APPENDIX B	
ELULOOKIRJELDUS	
CURRICULUM VITAE	

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

- I. **Epold, I.**, Dulova, N., Veressinina, Y., Trapido, M. Application of ozonation, UV photolysis, Fenton treatment and other related processes for degradation of ibuprofen and sulfamethoxazole in different aqueous matrices. *Journal of Advanced Oxidation Technologies*, 2012, 15(2), 354-364.
- II. **Epold, I.**, Dulova, N., Trapido, M. Degradation of diclofenac in aqueous solution by homogeneous and heterogeneous photolysis. *Environmental Engineering & Ecological Science*, 2012, 1, 1-8.
- III. Epold, I., Trapido, M., Dulova, N. Degradation of levofloxacin in aqueous solutions by Fenton, ferrous ion-activated persulfate and combined Fenton/persulfate systems. – *Chemical Engineering Journal*, 2015, 279, 452-462.
- IV. **Epold, I.**, Dulova, N. Oxidative degradation of levofloxacin in aqueous solution by $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$, $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ and $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^-$ processes: A comparative study. *Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering*, 2015, 3(2), 1207-1214.

Other related publications:

Trapido, M., **Epold, I.**, Bolobajev, J., Dulova, N. Emerging micropollutants in water/wastewater: growing demand on removal technologies. – *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 2014, 21(21), 12217-12222.

Trapido, M., Dulova, N., **Epold, I.**, Bolobajev, J. Emerging micropollutants in water/wastewater: growing demand on removal technologies. – *e-Proceedings* of the 3rd European Conference on Environmental Applications of Advanced Oxidation Technologies, Almeria, Spain, October 27-30, 2013, P171-1-P171-3.

Epold, I., Barajeva, P., Veressinina, Y., Trapido, M. Degradation of emerging pharmaceuticals in water/wastewater matrix with advanced oxidation processes: a comparative study. – *Proceedings of 20th IOA World Congress - 6th IUVA World Congress "Ozone and UV Leading-Edge Science and Technologies"*, Paris, France, May 23-27, 2011. (Eds.) The International Ozone Association and the International Ultraviolet Association, VIII.2.6-1-VIII.2.6-10.

Epold, I., Trapido, M., Dulova, N. Degradation of levofloxacin in aqueous solution by ferrous ion-activated hydrogen peroxide, persulfate and combined hydrogen peroxide/persulfate system. – *Book of Abstracts of the 15th European Meeting on Environmental Chemistry*, Brno, Czech Republic, December 3-6, 2014. (Eds.) Čáslavský, J., Komendová, R., Zlámalová Gargošová, H., Brno Technical University, 61.

AUTHOR'S CONTRIBUTION TO THE PUBLICATIONS

- I. The author carried out a major part of the experimental work, participated in data processing and in the discussion of results; was a corresponding author. The paper was written by the author together with the co-authors.
- II. The author carried out a major part of the experimental work, participated in data processing, in discussion of the results, and in writing of the paper.
- III. The author carried out a major part of the experimental work, participated in data processing, in discussion of the results, and in writing of the paper. The results were presented by the author at the 15th European Meeting on Environmental Chemistry, Brno, Czech Republic, December 3-6, 2014.
- IV. The author carried out the experimental work, participated in data processing, in discussion of the results, and in writing of the paper.

INTRODUCTION

The release of pharmaceuticals into natural matrices including surface water, groundwater, sediments and soil is an important environmental issue due to their potential influence on human health and ecosystems. Most of pharmaceuticals are not fully degraded after application, only partially metabolised and oxidised by processes used in wastewater treatment plants and get into the environment in an unchanged or slightly modified form. In the present study two important groups of pharmaceuticals including non-steroidal anti-inflammatory analgesics (ibuprofen (IBP), diclofenac (DCF)) and antimicrobial drugs (sulfamethoxazole (SMX), levofloxacin (LFX)), both widely consumed all over the world, were investigated. Similarly to other pharmaceuticals, all the studied compounds have been detected in aquatic environments at concentrations ranging from ng/L to μ g/L. Therefore, developing effective remediation technology for elimination of pharmaceuticals, including SMX, IBP, DCF, and LFX, from water, wastewater and groundwater is of great scientific and public interest.

The application of radical-based advanced oxidation technologies (AOTs) has shown a great potential to degrade recalcitrant and bio-refractory organic compounds resented in various aqueous matrices. The advantages of AOTs, as water/wastewater/groundwater treatment techniques, include high reaction rates, non-selective oxidation due to hydroxyl radicals (HO) and more selective activity of sulphate radicals (SO_4^{\bullet}) , which allow the simultaneous degradation of multiple contaminants and potentially reduce a toxicity of treated aqueous matrix. The HO' can be generated by the combination of ozone and/or hydrogen peroxide with activators such as transition metals, semiconductors, ultraviolet light and ultrasound irradiation. Among HO'-AOTs, the Fenton process is a widely studied and used technique for water and wastewater treatment based on the generation of HO[•] from hydrogen peroxide catalysed by ferrous ions at acidic pH. Persulphate is a relatively new oxidant, which has the potential to overcome some limitations associated with *in situ* activated hydrogen peroxide applications. The main methods used for SO₄⁻⁻ generation from persulphate are heat, ultraviolet light or ultrasonic activation, transition metal activation, peroxide activation, and alkaline activation. Among different transition metals used in persulphate activation, ferrous iron is the most extensively studied metal for environmental applications. To combine the main benefits of both AOTs, the combined Fenton/persulphate system is proposed in this study for the first time

Among the aims of the present research was to study and compare the efficacies of different AOTs, including direct ultraviolet photolysis and ozonation, for degradation of selected pharmaceuticals as well as to clarify the influence of treatment conditions and aqueous matrix on pharmaceuticals' degradation efficacy in the studied advanced chemical oxidation techniques in order to optimise treatment conditions and achieve the maximum practicable treatment efficacy. Nowadays, a priority in the EU water policies is considering

the limit concentrations for emerging micropollutants, including pharmaceuticals, in drinking water supplies and in wastewater discharges into receiving water bodies. Therefore, the data obtained within this study could provide valuable knowledge for further implementation in drinking water and wastewater treatment as well as *in situ* groundwater purification by means of HO⁻ and SO₄⁺-AOTs application.

ABBREVIATIONS

AOP	advanced oxidation process
AOT	advanced oxidation technology
COD	chemical oxygen demand
DCF	diclofenac
EU	European Union
IBP	ibuprofen
HPLC	high performance liquid chromatograph
HPLC-PDA	high performance liquid chromatography combined with a diode array detector
HPLC-MS	high-performance liquid chromatography combined with a mass spectrometer
GC	gas chromatograph
GC-MS	gas chromatography combined with a mass spectrometer
LC-MS	liquid chromatography combined with a mass spectrometer
LFX	levofloxacin
MW	molecular weight
MWW	municipal wastewater
ND	not detected
NPOC	non-purgeable organic carbon
NPX	naproxen
NSAID	nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug
PC	pharmaceutical
SMX	sulfamethoxazole
SW	surface water
ТР	transformation product
TW	tap water
UV	ultraviolet light
UVC	ultraviolet light C (100-280 nm)
Vis	visible light
WWTP	wastewater treatment plant

1. LITERATURE REVIEW

1.1. Pharmaceuticals in the environment

Pharmaceutical drugs (further referred as pharmaceuticals) are nowadays used to diagnose, cure, or prevent disease [1]. Pharmaceuticals can be classified in various ways, such as by chemical and therapeutic properties, route of administration or biological system affected. Anatomical Therapeutic Chemical classification system elaborated by the World Health Organisation is widely used. This classification system divides pharmaceuticals into different groups according to the organ or system on which they act and their therapeutic, pharmacological and chemical properties [1]. The main groups of pharmaceuticals are represented by antibiotics, analgesics and antipyretics, antidepressants and tranquilisers, antiinflammatory and antirheumatic products, steroids and related hormones, anaesthetics, betablockers, antiepileptics, antineoplastics, blood lipid lowering agents, and x-ray contrast products [2].

The consumption of pharmaceuticals is steadily growing all over the world both in medical care and veterinary sectors. About 4000 pharmaceuticals are manufactured and consumed annually in quantities of up to hundreds of tons. For example antibiotics account ca 200000 tons per year [3]. Pharmaceutical production is a significant source of toxic industrial waste. The pharmaceutical industry wastewaters are usually very heavily polluted and undergo more or less proper treatment before the effluents are discharged to the environment. The pharmaceuticals consumed are usually not totally converted to the metabolites and conjugates in the body and substantial part of them is excreted unchanged from the organism to the hospital, life-stock farms and household wastewater or as non-point source pollution to the soil of pastures. The main sources and mobility pathways of pharmaceuticals and their metabolites are shown in Figure 1. As it is problematical and costly to remove the pharmaceuticals from wastewater, they find their way into water supplies and food web. Improper utilisation of non-consumed pharmaceuticals to sewerage system or to landfill may contribute up to 60-80% of the total pollution load in developing countries [3].

Thus, recent research activities aim to ascertain the pharmaceutical pollution level in the water bodies and bottom sediments, groundwater, soil, etc. and to characterise the impact to living organisms. The detection levels of pharmaceuticals in natural waters are usually in the ng/L range; however, as it is shown below, the concentrations may reach the level of several μ g/L and even higher (Table 1).

As the pharmaceuticals' concentrations in natural water are quite low to present any observable acute toxic effects, their long term impacts to living organisms including humans are to a great extent uncertain. Among the known impacts, the development of drug resistant bacterial strains and their proliferation when antibiotics, especially the broad spectrum ones, enter the aquatic medium have been definitely observed [4]. Also the effects of steroids on the aquatic biota at concentration levels of about 1 ng/L or less have been reported [5-7]. Adverse effects from the presence of pharmaceuticals have been observed for bacteria, invertebrate, aquatic vertebrate, and algae in waters receiving WWTP effluents [8].



Figure 1. Sources and pathways of pharmaceuticals and their metabolites in the environment (modified from [3]).

As many of pharmaceuticals are characterised by low aqueous solubility and recalcitrance to biodegradation they accumulate in bottom sediments and soil at the levels exceeding the concentrations commonly found in ground- and surface water. Similar to other micropollutants, the pharmaceutical have a tendency to sorb onto WWTPs' sludge. Land application of pharmaceuticals containing manure and WWTPs' sludge (see Figure 1) can lead to groundwater contamination and to exposure to terrestrial organisms [7].

Hospital wastewaters represent another important source of pharmaceuticals where high peak concentrations of various pharmaceuticals have been measured (Table 1).

WWTPs serve as primary barriers against the spread of pharmaceuticals. The elimination is strongly dependent on the pharmaceutical and at conventional WWTPs varies in a wide range of from close to zero to more than 99% [9]. However, WWTPs are currently not designed to eliminate pharmaceuticals. As 80-90% of wastewater generated in developing countries is discharged into surface water bodies without any purification [10] it is a reason for extended levels of pharmaceuticals pollution as can been seen in Table 1.

Class	Sub- stance	Concentration	Concentration Location Ref						
		2.5-6.5 mg/L	SW, Pakistan	[11]					
	(s	28-31 mg/L	WWTP effluent, Pakistan	[12]					
	in one	218-236 µg/L	Hospital wastewater, India	[13]					
	xac 10lo	0.1 mg/kg	Animal manure, China	[14]					
	offo quii	2.61 μg/L	MWW, Western Balkan Region	[15]					
	pro	0.03-0.12 μg/L	SW, USA	[16]					
	luc Iuc	<28-31 mg/L	WWTP, Sweden	[12]					
	(F	0.71-16.9 μg/L	Umgeni river, Africa	[17]					
		3.6-101 μg/L	Hospital effluent, Sweden	[18]					
tic	ne s)	19.5±2.9 mg/L	Effluent of oxytetracycline manufacturing plant, China	[19]					
Diol	clin	0.64±0.12 mg/L	In the nearby river water						
ntil	acy /cli	3.2 μg/L	MWW and SW in Pakistan	[20]					
A	etra	183.5 mg/kg	Animal manure, China	[14]					
	xyt Γeti	32.0 μg/L	Overland flow water UK	[21]					
	6 C	4.49 μg/L	SW, UK	[22]					
		0.40 μg/L	Groundwater USA	[21]					
		4.6 μg/L	MWW and SW in Pakistan	[20]					
	s	0.48 μg/L	SW, Germany,	[23]					
	ide	0.41 μg/L	Groundwater, Germany	[21]					
	am	11.60 μg/L	MWW, Western Balkan Region	[15]					
	uot	3.68 μg/L	Umgeni river, Africa	[17]					
	lpł	4.13 μg/L	SW, UK	[22]					
	Sı	0.24 μg/L	Groundwater Germany	[21]					
		0.4-12.8 μg/L Hospital effluent, Sweden		[18]					
	8.5 μg/L Water and wastew of Karachi, Pakista		Water and wastewater channels of Karachi, Pakistan	[24]					
	lac	1.1-15.6 μg/L	Umgeni river, Africa	[17]					
	fer	0.48-0.76 μg/L	WWTP, Spain	[25]					
SAID	Dicle	63-785 ng/L	Igarape River, Rio Negro River, Brazil	[26]					
Z		0.06-1.9 μg/L	Hospital effluent, Spain	[27]					
	xen	0.66-1.36 μg/L	Karachi, Pakistan	[28, 29]					
	Napro	1.34-1.36 μg/L	Mallir River, Lyari River, Pakistan						

Table 1. Concentrations of selected pharmaceuticals in natural water, WWTP effluents, hospital effluents and animal manure.

		0.98-79 ng/L	SW, Canada	[30]
cs		ND-1417 ng/L	SW, China	[31]
eti		5-36.8 ng/L	SW, Costa-Rica	[32]
pyı	en	ND-8 ng/L	SW, France	[33]
nti	rof	1-67 ng/L	SW, Greece	[34]
), A	d <15-414 ng/L		SW, Korea	[35]
		5-280 ng/L	SW, Taiwan	[36]
IS∕	Δ 0.3-100 ng/L 0.8-18.9 μg/L		SW, UK	[37]
Z			Umgeni river, Africa	[17]
		2.3-10.4 μg/L	WWTP, Spain	[25]
		1.5-151 μg/L	Hospital effluent, Spain	[27]

The information on the pharmaceuticals concentrations in Estonian water bodies and streams has not been published yet. The average total content of five pharmaceuticals representing fluoroquinolones and sulphonamides exceeded 100 μ g/kg in sludge samples and 10 μ g/kg in the compost of Tallinn and Tartu WWTPs, whereas the highest concentrations were more than 10 times higher [38-39].

Because of increasing amounts of pharmaceuticals entering wastewater, it is important to improve treatment technologies for both wastewater and drinking water sources.

1.2 Advanced chemical oxidation in water and wastewater treatment

Advanced chemical oxidation as a technology in water and wastewater treatment is based on the generation of highly reactive and non-selective radical species, mostly the hydroxyl radical, that is known as one of the most powerful oxidants [40] (see Table 2). Intensive studies on hydroxyl radicals demonstrated their ability to oxidise a wide range of organic compounds at a very high rate with reaction rate constants in order of 10^{8} - 10^{10} L/mol·s [40].

Oxidizing agent	Potential (V)
h^+ (TiO ₂)	+ 3.50
Fluorine	+ 3.03
Hydroxyl radical	+ 2.80
Sulphate radical	+ 2.60
Persulphate anion	+ 2.10
Hydrogen peroxide	+ 1.78
Perhydroxyl radical	+ 1.70
Oxygen (atomic)	+ 2.42
Ozone	+ 2.08
Chlorine	+ 1.36
Chlorine dioxide	+ 1.57
Oxygen (molecular)	+ 1.23
Potassium permanganate	+ 1.68
Hypochlorous acid	+ 1.49

Table 2. Relative oxidation power of some oxidants [40-41].

However, some species present in water matrix may terminate the radical chain reaction by reacting with hydroxyl radical. Such species are called hydroxyl radical scavengers as they are able to obstruct the attack of free radicals on the target compound. Thus, hydroxyl radicals are consumed by competitive reactions with carbonate, bicarbonate ions and some organic species. The presence of radical scavengers in water matrix may cut down the total efficacy of advanced oxidation processes (AOPs) in many cases.

The term of "advanced oxidation processes" was first introduced by Glaze et al. [42] who defined it as "the oxidation processes, which generate hydroxyl radicals in sufficient quantity to affect water treatment at ambient temperature and pressure". Later on this technology application was expanded to contaminants removal from soil and polluted air; some other than hydroxyl radical reactive species have been introduced and successfully tested; currently the range of advanced oxidation technologies (AOTs) is not limited by ambient temperature and pressure applications only.

Broad number of chemical oxidation processes is currently qualified under AOT definition: hydrogen peroxide photolysis; photocatalysis; ozonation at elevated pH or combined with UV, hydrogen peroxide, catalysts and activated carbon; the Fenton reaction based processes; ultrasound including processes; microwave; wet air oxidation; persulphate oxidation, etc.

The implementation of AOTs at full-scale has been intensified during recent years and there are more than 500 AOTs installations all over the world [43]. These installations are mainly located in Europe and USA, but the growing market for AOTs commercialisation includes China, Middle East and India. Further implementation of AOTs is partly limited by lack of knowledge on the performance of the selected process on the target group of pollutants and necessity of proper optimisation of the treatment conditions before the installation. The latter enables to reduce the consumption of chemicals and energy and consequently to improve the cost-effectiveness of the selected AOT for the given case.

The main features of AOTs applied in the present research are briefly characterised below.

1.2.1 The Fenton oxidation and related processes

Among the AOTs one very important category involves the Fenton reaction [44] that utilises hydrogen peroxide catalysed by ferrous iron for generation of hydroxyl radicals and other species. The practical application of this reaction also known as the "the classical Fenton reagent", in water, wastewater and soil treatment livened up noticeably during last decade. Moreover, some modifications of the Fenton reagent have been elaborated and successfully introduced. In general, the Fenton and related processes involve complex mechanisms and reaction pathways, and there are several factors influencing these reactions.

The main reaction that results in hydroxyl radicals in the Fenton treatment is electron transfer between hydrogen peroxide and ferrous ion [44]. Iron acts as

the catalyst cycling between Fe^{2+} and Fe^{3+} oxidation states. The reactions occurring consist of several consecutive and simultaneous steps that may be described by following equations [45]:

$\mathrm{Fe}^{2+} + \mathrm{H}_2\mathrm{O}_2 \rightarrow \mathrm{Fe}^{3+} + \mathrm{OH}^- + \mathrm{HO}^-$	(1)
$\mathrm{Fe}^{3+} + \mathrm{H}_2\mathrm{O}_2 \longrightarrow \mathrm{Fe}^{2+} + \mathrm{HO}_2^{\bullet} + \mathrm{H}^+$	(2)
$\mathrm{HO}^{\bullet} + \mathrm{H}_{2}\mathrm{O}_{2} \rightarrow \mathrm{HO}_{2}^{\bullet} + \mathrm{H}_{2}\mathrm{O}$	(3)
$Fe^{2+} + HO^{\bullet} \rightarrow OH^{-} + Fe^{3+}$	(4)
$\mathrm{Fe}^{3+} + \mathrm{HO}_2^{\bullet} \longrightarrow \mathrm{Fe}^{2+} + \mathrm{H}^+ + \mathrm{O}_2$	(5)
$\mathrm{Fe}^{2+} + \mathrm{HO}_2^{\bullet} + \mathrm{H}^+ \longrightarrow \mathrm{Fe}^{3+} + \mathrm{H}_2\mathrm{O}_2$	(6)
$HO_2^{\bullet} + H_2O_2 \rightarrow O_2 + H_2O + HO^{\bullet}$	(7)
$HO_2^{\bullet} + HO_2^{\bullet} \rightarrow H_2O_2 + O_2$	(8)
$HO_2^{\bullet} + HO^{\bullet} \rightarrow H_2O + O_2$	(9)
$HO^{\bullet} + HO^{\bullet} \rightarrow H_2O_2$	(10)

There are more reactions taking place in the reaction mixture; however the overall Fenton reaction can be simplified as [46]:

$$2Fe^{2+} + H_2O_2 + 2H^+ \to 2Fe^{3+} + 2H_2O$$
(11)

The organics can be completely mineralised by hydroxyl radicals and other reactive species to CO_2 , water and inorganic salts if the concentrations of reactants are not limited and the treatment time is long enough [47]. Notably, the complete mineralisation is not usually the target in implementation of the Fenton oxidation.

Several factors are crucial for effective oxidation of pollutants with the Fenton reagent. It is ascertained that the oxidation takes place at pH<5.6 only with the optimum pH value within the range 2.8-3.2 [47-48]. The pollutant to hydrogen peroxide ratio should be carefully optimised to avoid loss of the oxidant by unwanted scavenging reactions between the species in the reaction mixture (eq. 3 and 4). The hydrogen peroxide to iron ratio is important for minimisation of hydroxyl radical scavenging by ferrous iron (eq. 4), reduction of ferric oxyhydroxides formation as well for diminishing of sludge formation in the iron precipitation step [45]. The temperature is also to affect the rate of the Fenton reaction; however, it is accepted that ambient conditions can be safely and effectively used [49].

The intensive research on the application of the Fenton reaction for removal of pollutants from water and wastewater resulted in elaboration of several modifications of the Fenton treatment. They aim to overcome some shortcomings limiting practical application of the Fenton reactions such as sludge generation, the need for pH adjustment, and residual iron in the effluent, etc.

The Fenton reaction initiated by combining H_2O_2 with ferric ions is frequently referred in literature as the "Fenton-like" reaction [48]. In general iron species in oxidation states +II and +III are existing concurrently in the reaction mixture (eq. 1, 2, 4-6). But in practical application it has been observed that initiating with ferric iron usually results in slower initial rate of the reaction than can be explained of the fact that reaction given in eq. 1 is much faster than that in eq. 2 [45, 50].

Another trend is to utilise solid sources of iron as a catalyst to initiate the Fenton reaction. Indeed, some natural iron minerals as well as iron on supports such as pillared clays, zeolites and silica have shown a catalytic activity. Nevertheless the catalytic activity of heterogeneous catalysts is lower compared to soluble iron salts. Low stability of such catalysts leads to reduction of the catalyst surface, leaching of iron and as well as poisoning that results in deactivation of the catalyst [51, 52].

One of the novel modifications is the iron-free Fenton-like system where metals with multiple redox states (such as copper, manganese, chromium, cobalt, etc.) are utilised for activating H_2O_2 decomposition in both homogeneous and heterogeneous systems at neutral and even alkaline conditions [48]. Still, ecotoxicity of these metals limits the application of such modification.

However, the effectiveness of the aforementioned modifications for degradation of contaminant is typically inferior to the classical Fenton.

The Fenton reaction rate can be enhanced by UV (λ <400 nm) or even UV-Vis radiation; the system is referred as "photo-Fenton" [49]. Such combination can accelerate the generation of HO[•] by photolysis of hydrogen peroxide (eq. 12) and additional photo reduction of Fe³⁺ and hydroxylated Fe³⁺ to Fe²⁺ (eqs. 13, 14) [45, 53, 54]:

$H_2O_2 + h\nu \rightarrow 2HO^{\bullet}$	λ<310 nm	(12)
$Fe^{3+} + H_2O + h\nu \rightarrow Fe^{2+} + HO^{\bullet}$	$+ OH^{-}$	(13)
$Fe(OH)^{2+} + hv \rightarrow Fe^2 + HO^{\bullet}$	λ<580 nm	(14)

It was found that synergic effect of the different reactions listed above (eqs. 1, 3, 12-14) occurs resulting in a very efficient production of hydroxyl radicals [53]. Consequently, in the photo-Fenton the degradation of contaminants may be accelerated and their mineralisation degree enhanced simultaneously with substantial drop in sludge formation as another benefit.

In combination of the Fenton reaction and the sonification referred as "sono-Fenton" process two main additional reactions are involved:

ultrasonic dissociation of water and oxygen to facilitate the generation of HO[•] by [55-56]:

$$H_2O +))) \to H' + HO'$$
(15)

$$O_2 +))) + H_2 O \rightarrow 2HO^{\bullet}$$
(16)

and *in situ* generation of H₂O₂:

$$2H' + O_2 \to H_2O_2 \tag{17}$$

Consequently, the degradation of contaminants may be enhanced. Still, additional energy required is a major concern in operating the photo-Fenton and sono-Fenton [57].

1.2.2 Ozonation and related processes

Ozone is widely utilised for drinking water (and rarely for wastewater) disinfection and other purposes including removal of micropollutants.

Ozone may react with compounds in two different ways: direct reaction and or indirect reactions via formation of hydroxyl radicals and other reactive species [58]. Direct ozonation of organic pollutants is a selective reaction that typically proceeds with slow or moderate rate with reaction rate constants usually in order of $1-10^6$ L/mol·s [58].

Inorganic compounds' direct reaction with ozone is faster compare to organics; however, reaction rate constants vary in a wide range of 10^{-3} - 10^{10} L/mol·s [58].

There are several ways how the decomposition of ozone leads to generation of HO^{\cdot}. Firstly, the ozonation is pH dependent and direct ozonation takes place under acidic conditions (pH<4) only. Indirect ozonation mechanism is prevailing under basic conditions (pH>9) when the reaction between hydroxide ion and ozone initiates the chain of reactions (eqs. 18-22) resulting in formation of hydroxyl radicals [59]:

$O_3 + OH^- \rightarrow O_2 + HO_2^-$	(18)
$O_3 + HO_2^- \rightarrow HO_2^+ + O_3^{}$	(19)
$HO_2^{\bullet} \rightarrow H^+ + O_2^{\bullet}$	(20)
$O_2^{\bullet} + O_3 \rightarrow O_2 + O_3^{\bullet}$	(21)
$O_3^{\bullet} + H^+ \rightarrow HO^{\bullet} + O_2$	(22)

The hydroxyl radicals are unstable and tend to react with target compounds nonselectively at a very high rate. Consequently, ozonation in the basic medium can be considered as an AOT. At pH between 4 and 9 both ozonation pathways (direct and indirect) are involved.

There are some other ways to promote the decomposition of ozone with the generation of HO^{\cdot}. The most common of them are combinations of ozone with hydrogen peroxide (O₃/H₂O₂) and photolytic decomposition of ozone (O₃/UV system) [58, 59].

The formation of hydroxyl radical in O_3/H_2O_2 system can be shortly presented by the following equations (eqs. 23-28) [60]:

$H_2O_2 + H_2O \leftrightarrow HO_2^- + H_3O^+$	(23)
$H_3O^+ \rightarrow H^+ + H_2O$	(24)
$\mathrm{HO_2}^- + \mathrm{O_3} \rightarrow \mathrm{HO}^{\bullet} + \mathrm{O_2}^{\bullet} + \mathrm{O_2}$	(25)
$O_2^{\bullet} + O_3 \rightarrow O_3^{\bullet} + O_2$	(26)
O_3 · + $H^+ \rightarrow HO_3$ ·	(27)
$HO_3 \rightarrow HO' + O_2$	(28)

Consequently, the net equation is:

$$H_2O_2 + 2O_3 \rightarrow 2HO^{\bullet} + 3O_2 \tag{29}$$

According to eq. 29 two molecules of ozone produce two hydroxyl radicals and the theoretical optimum ratio of H_2O_2 to O_3 is 1 mole to 2 moles. However,

production of HO' radicals is dependent besides the H_2O_2 to O_3 ratio on the pH, ozone concentration, contact time, and presence of other compounds in the aqueous matrix. An excess H_2O_2 is unwanted as it competes with the target compounds for hydroxyl radicals (eqs. 30-31) as follows:

$$HO' + H_2O_2 \rightarrow H_2O + HO_2'$$

$$HO' + HO_2' \rightarrow H_2O + O_2$$

$$(30)$$

$$(31)$$

Consequently for specific oxidation case the optimum H_2O_2 to O_3 dose ratio has to be determined experimentally.

Ozone strongly absorbs ultraviolet light at 253.7 nm. The photolytic decomposition of ozone in aqueous medium leads to *in situ* formation of H_2O_2 [61]:

$$O_3 + H_2O + h\nu \rightarrow H_2O_2 \tag{32}$$

According to [61] decomposition of one mole of ozone leads to one mole of hydrogen peroxide at pH<1.8 only; this ratio increases with the increase of pH.

The following reactions include the heretofore mentioned ozone/hydrogen peroxide reactions (eq. 29) as well as H_2O_2 photolysis. The latter leads to formation of hydroxyl radicals:

$$H_2O_2 + hv \rightarrow HO' + HO'$$
(33)

The decomposition rate of ozone with UV at 254 nm is about 1000 times higher than of hydrogen peroxide due to higher extinction coefficient of ozone (3300 L/mol·cm [62]) compared with H₂O₂. Therefore the decomposition of ozone is of greater importance than H₂O₂ photolysis and the effect of O₃/UV system is similar to O₃/H₂O₂ process. However, the rate of photolysis of aqueous H₂O₂ increases under basic conditions due to higher molar absorption coefficient of the peroxide anion HO₂⁻ that is 240 L/mol·cm at 254 nm [62] (the value is only 18.6 L/mol·cm for H₂O₂).

Consequently, in O₃/UV system the pollutants can be degraded by direct ozonation, indirect HO[•] radical oxidation, and also direct photolysis of the compounds present (whenever they absorb the wavelength used). The relative contribution of these processes depends on UV flux, ozone concentration, the type and concentration of target compound, the pH, and supplementary compounds existing in the reaction matrix [63].

Ozone combination with H_2O_2 and UV light ($O_3/H_2O_2/UV$) that includes mechanisms involved in O_3/UV and O_3/H_2O_2 systems forms more powerful system with higher rate of HO[•] generation; the net equation is:

$$2O_3 + H_2O_2 + hv \rightarrow 2HO' + 3O_2 \tag{34}$$

The relative contribution of each reaction and mechanism involved in this system is reliant on the pH, the UV radiation flux, concentrations of ozone and hydrogen peroxide, on the target compound and occurrence of radical scavengers. Accordingly, the operation parameters should be carefully optimised for successful application of $O_3/UV/H_2O_2$. Usually the $O_3/UV/H_2O_2$ system improves the degradation of compounds and leads to higher

mineralisation degree [64] but is more costly compared to O_3/UV and O_3/H_2O_2 systems and the ozonation at elevated pH values.

Some more recently developed ways to produce hydroxyl radicals from ozone as ozonation combined with ultrasound (O_3/US system is also called as "sonozone"), catalytic ozonation and combinations of ozone with activated carbon are not considered in the current review.

1.2.3 UV photolysis and related processes

Many substances that absorb UV radiation can through that undergo a decomposition reaction (the pathway known as "direct photolysis"). The molecular structure determines the absorption spectrum of a particular compound as well as the quantum yield for conversion of its excited state to degradation by-products at a given UV wavelength. Consequently, the degradation of compound depends on the flux and spectrum of UV source; the low-pressure UVC lamps generate radiation at a wavelength of 254 nm whereas medium-pressure lamps generate polychromatic radiation [65]. The pH may also affect the degradation of compounds depending on their physico-chemical properties.

The degradation of some compounds could be substantially accelerated when UV photolysis is combined with H_2O_2 in which the latter acts as the primary oxidant. Hydrogen peroxide can be converted to hydroxyl radicals and superoxide anions in the basic medium (eqs. 35-36) [66]:

$$\begin{array}{l} H_2O_2 + OH^- \to HO_2^- + H_2O \\ H_2O_2 + HO_2^- \to HO^{\bullet} + O_2^{\bullet-} + H_2O \end{array}$$
(35)
(36)

In UV/H₂O₂ system the HO[•] is mainly produced as shown in eq. 33 and is able to degrade a variety of organic and inorganic compounds [62, 64, 65, etc.]. As it has been mentioned above the rate of photolysis of aqueous H₂O₂ increases under basic conditions due to higher extinction coefficient of peroxide anion HO₂⁻ compared to the H₂O₂.

Quite high concentrations of H_2O_2 are necessary for effective degradation of contaminants in UV/ H_2O_2 system because of low extinction coefficient of hydrogen peroxide. Upsurge of initial H_2O_2 concentration accelerates the oxidation up to a certain point, at which H_2O_2 starts to impede the degradation of compounds. At increased concentrations the hydrogen peroxide is acting as a free radical scavenger (eq. 37) and less reactive hydroperoxyl radicals are produced (eq. 38) [64]:

$$HO' + H_2O_2 \rightarrow H_2O + HO_2'$$
(37)
$$HO' + HO_2^- \rightarrow HO_2' + OH^-$$
(38)

Similar to other AOPs the efficacy of UV/H_2O_2 system for removal of organic compounds is strongly dependent on the experimental conditions including, besides the pH and H_2O_2 concentration, the UV radiation wavelength and flux, and presence of coexisting compounds in water matrix. The radical scavengers, for example bicarbonates and carbonates, may substantially decelerate the

degradation of target compounds in UV/H_2O_2 system. However, the degradation rate of some compounds by direct UV irradiation and UV/H_2O_2 system in surface water or wastewater proved a little bit higher than in distilled water due to the presence of natural organic matter that is able initiate the production of HO[•] [65].

1.2.4 Activated persulphate oxidation

The persulphate ion $(S_2O_8^{2^-})$ is a strong oxidant of peroxygen family (Table 2) used in various industrial processes due to its high reactivity. It was ascertained that under proper reaction conditions persulphate (mainly in the most soluble form of sodium persulphate) can generate free sulphate radicals (SO₄⁻; Table 2) [41]. The interest in environmental applications of persulphate for the remediation of contaminated sites has risen during the last decade only [67]. The generation of sulphate radical (SO₄⁻) and other reactive species takes place with considerable rate when the persulphate ion is activated; elevated temperature, UV-radiation, high pH, addition of H₂O₂ or transition metals can be used for activation [68, 69]:

$$S_2O_8^{2-} + activator \rightarrow SO_4^{\bullet-} + (SO_4^{\bullet-} \text{ or } SO_4^{2-})$$
 (39)

Several advantages of activated persulphate oxidation over HO[•]-AOTs could be mentioned. Sulphate radicals are more stable and more selective compared to hydroxyl radicals for oxidizing constituents with unsaturated bond and aromatic compounds. Addition of persulphate does not evoke the exothermic reaction as it appears in the Fenton treatment; however, the decomposition of contaminants takes place with high rate [67].

Persulphate reactivity proved to be high at acidic pH (<3) as well as at pH higher than 10. Accordingly, persulphate could be activated by adjustment of system pH to >10; sodium hydroxide has been suggested as the best choice of such base catalyst [68].

Optimisation of persulphate activation is very important for successful degradation of a target contaminant. The thermal decomposition (i.e., thermal activation) of persulphate is strongly pH-dependent; at pH<2 persulphate was found to decompose thermally without sulphate radical formation. Scavenging reactions also hasten at higher temperature. The optimal activation temperature proved dependent on the pH and the target compound [70, 71].

Ferrous iron (usually as ferrous sulphate or ferrous chloride) is the most common metal activator as it is inexpensive and readily available. The reaction may be presented as [67]:

$$S_2O_8^{2-} + Fe^{2+} \rightarrow SO_4^{-} + SO_4^{2-} + Fe^{3+}$$
 (40)

During iron activation of persulphate, the metal is involved in both radical generation (eq. 40) and radical scavenging [67]:

$$SO_4^{-} + Fe^{2+} \to SO_4^{2-} + Fe^{3+}$$
 (41)

Accordingly, the iron dose should be carefully optimised to avoid excess scavenging. Usually the application of Fe^{2+} concentration of 100-250 mg/L is effective for activation of persulphate; surplus of iron leads to additional scavenging. The application of chelated iron catalysts for persulphate activation has been successfully tested as a novel possibility for maintaining metal activity for persulphate activation at neutral or alkaline conditions [69].

The hydrogen peroxide activation of persulphate is known as peroxide activation. More efforts are required to clarify the mechanism of such activation due to its complexity. Proposed activation mechanisms include the hydroxyl radical generation from H_2O_2 as well as the heat from the exothermic H_2O_2 reactions [67, 72]. Hydrogen peroxide and persulphate may also have some synergistic features. For example, hydroxyl radicals may initiate persulphate radical formation and vice versa. Moreover, combination of HO and SO₄ may lead to a multi-radical attack resulting in more effective degradation of recalcitrant contaminants [67].

The research onto environmental application of activated persulphate has intensified lately and it seems to be a promising technology not only for *in situ* soil remediation [73-75] but also for degradation of contaminants in groundwater. As persulphate and activators also interact with water matrix constituents the optimisation of the treatment conditions is a key for successful application of activated persulphate oxidation in practice.

1.3 Studied pharmaceuticals

As there is a great variety of pharmaceuticals on the market it was not easy to select the pharmaceuticals for the present study. The abundance in water and wastewater samples, lack of the literature data on their degradation by AOTs, low removal efficacy in conventional wastewater treatment according to the literature were among the criteria used for the selection. Our choice was four pharmaceuticals representing antibiotics (SMX and LFX) and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAID) (IBP and DCF). Notably, DCF is proposed for the first watch list by Directive 2013/39/EU [76]. The main data on studied pharmaceuticals is given in Table 3.

	Application		Nonsteroidal anti-	inflammatory drug (NSAID),	for reliven pain, helping with	fever and reducing	inflammation,	Sulphonamide bacteriostatic	antibiotic, commonly to treat	urinary tract infection,		Nonsteroidal anti-	inflammatory drug (NSAID),	to reduce inflammation and as	an analgesic reducing pain in	certain conditions.	Broad spectrum antibiotic of	the fluoroquinolone drug class.	It is active towards most	strains of bacterial pathogens	responsible for respiratory,	urinary tract, gastrointestinal,	and abdominal infections.		
	Mol.	mass g/mol	206.3					253.3				296.1					361.4								ratio
	Formula		$C_{13}H_{18}O_2$					$C_{10}H_{11}N_3O_3S$				$C_{14}H_{11}Cl_2NO_2$					$C_{18}H_{20}FN_{3}O_{4}$								noprim in a 5:1
	ATC code		C01EB16	G02CC01	M01AE01	M02AA13		J01EC01	QJ01EQ11			D11AX18	M01AB05	M02AA15	S01BC03		J01MA12	S01AE05							on with trimeth
	CAS nr.		15687-27-1					723-46-6				15307-86-5					100986-85-4								istic combinati
	Trade names		Advil,	Brufen,	Ibumax,	Ibuprofen,	Ibustar, etc	Bactrim,	Septrim,	Septra,	Biseptol	Diclofenac,	Aclonac,	Cataflam,	Voltaren,	etc.	Levaquin,	Tavanic,	Quixin, etc.						art of a synerg
1	Systematic	(IUPAC) name	(<i>RS</i>)-2-(4-(2-	methylpropyl)-	phenyl)propa-noic	acid		4-Amino-N-(5-	methylisoxazol-3-	yl)-benzene-	sulfonamide	2-(2-(2,6-	dichlorophenyl-	amino)phenyl)-	acetic acid		(<i>S</i>)-9-fluoro-2,3-	dihydro-3-methyl-	10-(4-	methylpiperazin-	1-yl)-7-oxo-7H-	pyrido[<i>1,2,3-de</i>]-	1,4-benzoxazine-	6-carboxylic acid	nost often used as p
	Phar-	maceu- tical	Ibu-	profen	(IBP)			Sulfa-	metho-	xazole	(SMX)	Diclo-	fenac	(DCF)			Levo-	floxacin	(LFX)						SMX is m

_
\sim
\sim
pharmaceuticals
~
Studieı
<u>~</u>
C 12
Table

1.3.1 Treatability of selected pharmaceuticals by conventional biotreatment and advanced chemical oxidation

Selected pharmaceuticals have been detected in 96-100% WWTPs both influent and effluent samples [9, 77]; moreover the highest concentrations in the effluent extended to 0.5 mg/L for DCF, 0.99 mg/L for IBP [6] exceeding by two orders of magnitude predicted no effect concentrations (PNECs) given in [9]. The literature data on the pharmaceuticals removal in conventional WWTPs vary dependent of the drug and the source from close to 0 up to almost 100%. According to [78, 79] the removal of IBP in conventional WWTPs is about 50% while [7, 9, 77] state that it is in the range 69-91%. SMX removal is reported in the range from 33-35% [7, 78, 79] to 74-89% [9, 77]. Similarly, the removal of NPX varies from 0 [79] to 43-90% [8, 77]. According to different sources DCF removal altered from the lowest 9-23% [37, 78, 80] to the highest 81% [27, 77]. The removal efficacy for LFX after activated sludge treatment was 42% [81].

It is not surprising that removal efficacies of pharmaceuticals in WWPTs differ substantially as they are strongly dependent of the activated sludge parameters, hydraulic retention time and other treatment conditions, water matrix, etc., and the compound. However, the existing data enable to conclude that substantial part of pharmaceuticals exits secondary wastewater treatment unchanged and therefore conventional wastewater treatment is not a safe primary barrier against the spread of pharmaceuticals.

The ozonation of pharmaceutical is one of the most studied technologies for their removal that includes also some full-scale cases. Ozone was found quite effective for the degradation of various pharmaceuticals [82, 83]. However, the removal efficacy is compound and case specific as well as strongly dependent on the admixtures present in the water matrix.

Full-scale application of ozonation as tertiary treatment in WWTP resulted in >70% overall removal yield for 31 studied pharmaceuticals; 98-99% removal was observed for SMX and DCF but only 79% for IBP [84]. Similar results were reported by [85, 86] for SMX and DCF after secondary effluent ozonation; whereas during different observations IBP removal was in range of 0-65%.

UV and hydrogen peroxide photolysis may be also used for degradation of pharmaceuticals. The studies indicated that the success of oxidation is strongly dependent on the UV-radiation source (whether low-pressure or medium-pressure UV lamps are used), UV flux and the oxidation time as well as on pH and the water matrix, and the pharmaceutical (spectral and/or physical structures) [65]. The results of different studies are contradictory. For example, the photolysis of DCF was reported to result in degradation efficacy from 5-27% [87, 88] to 100% [89] whereas low-pressure UV lamps were used in both cases. Similar results have been stated for SMX (degradation efficiency 15-99%) [87, 88, 90], NPX (0-50%) [91], and IBP (0-28%) [92] (low-pressure UV radiation sources were implemented in all studies). Medium-pressure UV-lamps were somewhat more effective for the degradation of pharmaceuticals [65, 93], but the main advantage of low-pressure UV-radiation sources in

water/wastewater treatment applications is the simultaneous disinfection along with the oxidation of the pollutants.

The UV/ H_2O_2 process improved the degradation and mineralisation rate of some pharmaceuticals; however, proper optimisation of the treatment conditions is the key for successful implementation of hydrogen peroxide photolysis in practice [65, 79, 87, 88-93].

It was ascertained that pharmaceuticals oxidation by-products are similar for ozonation and UV/H_2O_2 treatment that denotes significant role of non-selective attack of HO[•] in both oxidation processes [94].

Applications of the Fenton reaction demonstrated high potential for effective degradation of wide range of environmental pollutants including the recalcitrant ones [45]. The process ability to degrade and mineralise the target pharmaceutical is closely related to the pH, the water matrix, and the pollutant/H₂O₂/catalyst ratio [6, 49]. Proper adjusting of the treatment conditions is required for successful implementation of the H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ system. The main advantage of this system is substantially lower cost of the treatment if compared to the ozonation, UV-photolysis and photocatalytic processes [95].

Several studies proved advanced performance of photo-Fenton compared the Fenton process for removal of various pharmaceuticals [6, 49, 96]. Nevertheless, no significant difference in decomposition rate of three pharmaceuticals by the Fenton and photo-Fenton treatment was found by Giri and Golder [96]. Still, mineralisation rate was higher in the photo-Fenton treatment.

Catalá et al. [97] observed that the photo-Fenton treatment led to high removal of drugs using very low concentrations of the oxidant. The concentration of all compounds present in the river water was reduced by more than 70% using UV–VIS light only. Nevertheless, degradation of drugs did not ensure toxicity elimination.

Alalm et al. [98] found that very high concentrations of the oxidant (0.5-2.0 g/L) and the catalyst as well as long treatment time (60-120 minutes) were required for elimination of four pharmaceuticals by solar-photo-Fenton at pH 3, accordingly, resulting in high operation cost even under optimal treatment conditions. At higher pH values (5-10) not more than 68% removal of the compounds was observed.

The recent studies on the pharmaceuticals' degradation by the Fenton and photo-Fenton oxidation allow concluding that the performance of these processes for degradation of the pharmaceuticals is compound dependent and the case specific.

The persulphate based AOTs have been recently used for the oxidation of organic compounds in aqueous matrices. High aqueous stability, cost-effectiveness and innocuous end products make persulphate oxidation a preferable option for *in situ* groundwater remediation among the other AOTs. However, only few studies concerning pharmaceuticals abatement using activated persulphate systems are found in the literature [99-102].

1.4 Aims of the study

The main aim of the present research was to clarify the potential of different AOTs in degradation of pharmaceuticals in aqueous matrices, and as a result to enlarge the current knowledge of HO⁻- and SO₄⁻-AOTs application for water, wastewater, and groundwater treatment.

The objectives of the present research were as follows:

- to assess and compare the efficacy of ozone, UV photolysis, O₃/UV, O₃/UV/H₂O₂, H₂O₂/UV, H₂O₂/Fe²⁺, and H₂O₂/Fe²⁺/UV system application for SMX and IBP degradation in pure water matrix, urea matrix and wastewater matrix;
- to study and compare the efficacies of UV photolysis, H₂O₂ photolysis, homogeneous and heterogeneous Fenton/photo-Fenton processes for degradation of DCF as well as to identify the main DCF photo-transformation products;
- to investigate and compare the performance of LFX degradation and mineralisation in Fenton (H₂O₂/Fe²⁺), S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ and combined Fenton/persulphate (H₂O₂/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺) systems along with identification of transformation products;
- to study and compare the performance of LFX degradation and mineralisation in different activated persulphate systems $(S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}, S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2 \text{ and } S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^-);$
- to analyse the influence of activator and oxidant dosage, pH, and oxidation duration on pharmaceuticals' degradation efficacy in the studied advanced chemical oxidation techniques as the basis for optimisation of treatment conditions to achieve the maximum practicable treatment efficacy.

2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Chemicals and materials

All chemicals were of analytical grade and were used without further purification. Working solutions were freshly prepared in double-distilled water (*Papers I, II*) or ultrapure water (Millipore Simplicity® UV System; *Papers III, IV*). Sodium hydroxide and sulphuric acid aqueous solutions were used to adjust the pH.

Synthetic solutions of SMX and IBP were prepared by dissolving respective pharmaceutical (100 mg/L) in double-distilled water (pure water matrix), in 20 g/L urea aqueous solution (urea matrix), or in secondary treatment effluent (wastewater matrix). The structures and main properties of studied pharmaceuticals as well the main characteristics of the secondary effluent are presented in *Paper I, Table 1* and *Paper I, Table 2*, respectively.

Working solutions with initial DCF concentration of 100 mg/L were prepared in double-distilled water. The structure and basic data concerning DCF are presented in *Paper II, Table 1*. Goethite (α -FeOOH) with the specific surface area 112.5 m²/g was used as a heterogeneous activator (*Paper II*).

Model solutions with initial LFX concentration of 75 μ M were prepared in ultrapure water. The structure and main properties of the studied antibiotic are presented in *Paper III, Figure 1* and in the *Chemicals and materials* section of *Paper IV*, respectively.

2.2 Experimental procedure

The ozonation, O_3/H_2O_2 , O_3/UV and $O_3/H_2O_2/UV$ experiments (*Paper I*) were carried out in semi-continuous bubble reactor (for details see *Experimental procedure* section in *Paper I*). Ozone produced by laboratory ozone generator from pure oxygen was bubbled through 1 L of selected aqueous matrix containing SMX or IBP. In all trials, the ozone concentration in the feed-gas was kept at 5±0.25 mg/L and the gas flow rate at 1 L/min. The duration of ozone treatment was 1-5 h until at least 90% elimination of the target compound was attained. The ozonation experiments were carried out at different pH values.

A mercury low-pressure OSRAM lamp with an energy input of 10 W located in a quartz tube inside a reactor was used as an UVC source in direct UV photolysis (*Papers I, II*), UV/H₂O₂ (*Papers I, II*), O₃/UV (*Paper I*), O₃/H₂O₂/UV (*Paper I*) and photo-Fenton processes (*Papers I, II*). The incident UV radiation photon flux at 254 nm measured by potassium ferrioxalate actinometry [103] was 3.48 ± 0.16 µEinstein/s (*Paper I*) and 3.59 ± 0.12 µEinstein/s (*Paper II*). The temperature (22 ± 1 °C) in the reactor was maintained using a cooling jacket.

All trials of the Fenton (*Papers I-III*), persulphate (*Papers III, IV*) and combined Fenton/persulphate (*Paper III*) processes were performed in batch mode and in non-buffered solutions at ambient room temperature (*Papers I-IV*).

SMX, IBP, DCF solutions (1 L), or LFX solutions (0.4 L) were treated in a cylindrical glass reactor with a permanent agitation speed for a period of 2 (Paper II), 3 (Papers III, IV) or up to 5 h (Paper I). The pH of the samples was adjusted to 3 (Papers I, III, IV) or 5 (Papers I, II), if not specified otherwise. The activator FeSO₄·7H₂O (*Papers I-IV*) or α -FeOOH (*Paper II*) was added. and after complete dissolution of the catalyst or after establishment of the adsorption/desorption equilibrium between the pharmaceutical and the catalyst particles, oxidation was initiated by adding H₂O₂ (Papers I-IV), Na₂S₂O₈ (*Papers III, IV*) or H₂O₂/Na₂S₂O₈ (*Paper III*). The molar ratio of H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ was kept constant at 10:1 (Papers I, II). Samples were withdrawn at pre-determined time intervals (*Papers I-IV*) and filtered through a Millipore filter (0.45 µm) (Paper II). The oxidation quenching was done by the addition of NaOH (1 M) to adjust pH to ~9 (Papers I, II) or Na₂SO₃ at a [oxidant]₀/SO₃²⁻ molar ratio (m/m) of 1/10 (Papers III, IV). The experiments on adsorption effect of goethite (Paper II) and on pharmaceuticals oxidation with non-activated hydrogen peroxide (Papers I-IV) or persulphate (Papers III, IV) were conducted in identical reactors and treatment conditions for the respective Fe^{2+} -activated oxidation trials. In the case of Fenton/persulphate and peroxide-activated persulphate, both oxidants were added simultaneously.

The direct UV photolysis, UV/H_2O_2 process and photo-Fenton experiments were carried out in identical reactors and treatment conditions for the respective Fenton oxidation trials. For details see the *Experimental procedure* section of *Papers I* and *II*.

All experiments were duplicated; the results of the analysis are presented as the mean with a standard deviation less than 5%.

2.3 Analytical methods

SMX, IBP, and DCF concentrations during the experiments were quantified using a high performance liquid chromatograph (HPLC) CLAS MPm (Labio Ltd.) equipped with a microcolumn MAG 0 (1.5×50 mm) Biospher PSI 100 C18 (particle size, 5 µm) and UV/Vis detector SAPHIRE. Samples were filtered through a Millipore filter (0.45μ m) prior to measurement of SMX, IBP, and DCF concentrations by HPLC. The concentration of LFX was quantified by means of high performance liquid chromatography combined with a diode array detector (HPLC-PDA, Prominence SPD-M20A, Shimadzu) equipped with a Phenomenex Gemini ($150 \times 2.0 \text{ mm}$, 1.7μ m) NX-C18 (110 Å, 5μ m) column.

The concentration of pharmaceuticals was determined by using the standard chemical to fit the retention time. Identification of major DCF (*Paper II*) and LFX (*Paper III*) transformation products was performed with a gas chromatograph GC-2010 (Shimadzu, Kyoto, Japan) equipped with a GCMS-QP2010 Plus mass selective detector and with a high-performance liquid chromatography combined with a mass spectrometer (HPLC-MS, Shimadzu LC-MS 2020), respectively. All the details of pharmaceuticals residual concentrations analysis and by-products identification are presented in the *Analytical methods* section of *Papers I-IV*.

The pH measurements were performed using a digital pH meter (Model CG-840, Schott) (*Papers I, II*) or a digital pH/ion meter (Mettler Toledo S220) (*Papers III, IV*). The total iron concentration in the solution was quantified with phenanthroline method [104] (*Papers I, II*). The initial H₂O₂ concentration in the stock solutions was measured spectrophotometrically at λ =254 nm; the residual H₂O₂ concentration in the treated samples was measured at λ =410 nm with Ti⁴⁺ [105] by a He λ ios- β UV/vis spectrophotometer (Thermo Electron Corporation) (*Papers I-IV*). The residual persulphate concentration in the treated samples was measured spectrophotometrically at λ =446 nm with odianisidine [106] (*Papers III, IV*). Non-purgeable organic carbon (NPOC) was measured by a TOC analyser multi N/C® 3100 (Analytik Jena) (*Papers III, IV*). The chemical oxygen demand (COD) was determined by the closed reflux titrimetric method according to [104] (*Papers I, II*). The correction of hydrogen peroxide interference on COD test was done by the correlation equation according to [107] (*Paper II*).

3. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Different AOTs were applied for degradation of pharmaceuticals in aqueous matrices (Table 4).

Pharmaceutical	Treatment technologies	Paper
SMX, IBP	ozonation, UV photolysis, O ₃ /H ₂ O ₂ ,	Ι
	O_3/UV , $O_3/H_2O_2/UV$, UV/H_2O_2 ,	
	$H_2O_2/Fe^{2+}, H_2O_2/Fe^{2+}/UV$	
DCF	UV photolysis, UV/H ₂ O ₂ , H ₂ O ₂ /Fe ²⁺ ,	II
	H ₂ O ₂ / α -FeOOH, H ₂ O ₂ /Fe ²⁺ /UV, H ₂ O ₂ / α -	
	FeOOH/UV	
LFX	H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} , $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$, $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$	III
LFX	$S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$, $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$, $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^{-}$	IV

Table 4. AOTs applied for the synthetic aqueous solutions treatment.

The efficacy of applied processes was assessed mainly on the basis of target compound degradation (*Papers I-IV*), oxidant consumption (*Papers I-IV*) as well as COD (*Paper II*) and NPOC reduction (*Papers III*, *IV*).

3.1 Ozonation and ozone-based processes

Ozonation, O_3/H_2O_2 , O_3/UV , and $O_3/H_2O_2/UV$ processes were studied for degradation of SMX and IBP in three different aqueous matrices (*Paper I*). The obtained data processing revealed that target compounds degradation by ozonation and ozone-based processes followed a pseudo-first-order kinetic law during an entire reaction and may be described with regard to the pharmaceutical concentration through eq. 42:

$$\frac{dC}{dt} = -k_1 \cdot C \tag{42}$$

where k_l is the pseudo-first order rate constant and *C* is the pharmaceutical concentration. The $-k_l$ constants were calculated from the slopes of the straight lines by plotting $\ln(C/C_0)$ as a function of time *t* through linear regression. The values of the kinetic constants and 90% conversion times (T_{90%}) were calculated for conventional ozonation and other ozone-based processes as presented in *Paper I, Table 3*.

In general, both pharmaceuticals were degraded by ozonation and related processes whereas the removal efficiency increased with increasing pH of aqueous matrix. Accordingly, ozonation at pH 11 led to more than 1.5 and 4.5 times faster SMX and IBP degradation, respectively, compared to experiments carried out at acidic pH values (*Paper I, Table 3*), indicating the ability of radicals' reactions to improve the efficacy of target compounds oxidation. The application of O₃/UV system proved to be ineffective in acceleration of SMX

degradation, but resulted in faster IBP decomposition (*Paper I, Table 3*). Similarly, the addition of H_2O_2 into O_3 and O_3/UV system did not accelerate the removal of SMX compared to ordinary ozonation and only slightly improved IBP degradation (*Paper I, Table 3*). The ineffectiveness of O_3/H_2O_2 and $O_3/H_2O_2/UV$ systems to enhance substantially degradation of both pharmaceuticals can be explained by formation of H_2O_2 observed during ozonation and O_3/UV oxidation in aqueous matrix, leading to insignificant impact of supplementary added H_2O_2 on the degradation of SMX and IBP. Irrespective of the pH value used in ozonation and related processes, the degradation of IBP was considerably less effective than SMX decomposition.

The influence of wastewater and urea matrix on ozonation and related processes efficacy was studied as well. The results indicated a negligible impact of the urea addition on the performance of SMX and IBP degradation in ozonation, O_3/UV and O_3/H_2O_2 systems (*Paper I, Table 3*). Conversely, the pharmaceuticals oxidation with ozone and related processes in the wastewater matrix was retarded as compared to the results obtained for the pure water matrix, most likely due to the presence of organic and inorganic constituents in the secondary treatment effluent (*Paper I, Table 2*) acting as scavenges and consequently inhibiting the degradation of target compounds.

3.2 UV and H₂O₂ photolysis

UV photolysis and UV/H₂O₂ process were applied for degradation of SMX and IBP (*Paper I*), and DCF (*Paper II*) in aqueous matrix.

Similarly to ozone-based processes, the degradation of SMX, IBP and DCF by UV and H₂O₂ photolysis followed the pseudo-first order kinetic law and may be described by eq. 42. The values of the calculated kinetic constants and $T_{90\%}$ of SMX and IBP degradation by UV and UV/H2O2 processes presented in Paper I, Table 4. According to the results IBP proved to be more resistant to UV photolysis than SMX, and thus the T_{90%} for SMX and IBP degradation by oxidation at pH 3 and 5 was 28 and 275 min, respectively, in the pure water matrix. The addition of H₂O₂ to UV photolysis accelerated IBP degradation but resulted in negligible increase in SMX's decomposition efficacy (Paper I, Table 4). Accordingly, the IBP degradation by UV/H₂O₂ process at an IBP/H₂O₂ m/m of 1/1.2 and 1/3 was 3.2 and 7.5 times faster, respectively, as compared to the direct photolysis. Irrespective of the studied aqueous matrix, UV photolysis of SMX resulted in extended formation of H₂O₂. With regard to IBP degradation by direct photolysis, the H₂O₂ formation was detected in urea and wastewater matrices, not in the pure water matrix. In general, the urea and wastewater matrix proved to have a negative impact on the direct photolysis of SMX as well as UV and H₂O₂ photolysis of IBP (*Paper I, Table 4*). The wastewater's suspended matter may contribute to the light attenuation in a water layer, both by light absorption and light scattering, as well as impede the degradation of the target compound via its adsorption and shielding effects. Dissolved components of the wastewater may induce radical scavenging, consequently retarding the degradation of pharmaceuticals.

The DCF degradation by UV photolysis at pH 5 resulted in only 85% pharmaceutical decomposition during 2 h of oxidation. In the case of direct photolysis started at pH 7 and 9, a fast decrease in pH to acidic values was observed (*Paper II, Figure 1*), but the $T_{90\%}$ for DCF was 115 and 80 min, respectively (*Paper II, Figure 2*). The application UV/H₂O₂ process at elevated H₂O₂ concentrations and alkaline conditions resulted in faster DCF degradation as compared to direct photolysis (*Paper II, Figure 2*). Accordingly, the $T_{90\%}$ decreased from 48 to 28.5 min for UV and H₂O₂ photolysis (DCF/H₂O₂ m/m of 1/6, pH 11), respectively. Overall UV and H₂O₂ photolysis DCF degradation efficacy was assessed by measuring COD. The highest achieved COD removal was 15% after 2 h of oxidation, indicating the formation of more resistant to the photo-degradation DCF transformation products.

The blank experiments for the H_2O_2 oxidation of SMX, IBP, and DCF were conducted as well; none of the studied pharmaceuticals underwent degradation within 120 min.

3.3 Fenton-based processes

The classical Fenton (*Papers I-III*), heterogeneous Fenton-based (*Paper II*) and photo-Fenton (*Papers I, II*) processes were studied for pharmaceuticals degradation in aqueous matrix.

Paper I

Irrespective of the oxidant dose, the degradation of SMX by Fenton process proceeded fast at the initial stage of the oxidation, and afterwards it was retarded or even totally terminated (*Paper I, Figure 1*) mainly due to the complete utilisation of H_2O_2 in the system. In general, the SMX degradation efficacy proved to be directly proportional to the amount of H_2O_2 added. Thus, the Fenton oxidation at a SMX/ H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} m/m/m of 1/4/0.4 and 1/8/0.8 resulted in the respective $T_{90\%}$ of 36.5 and 10 min. Similarly to the results of SMX decomposition, the degradation of IBP was fast during the first few minutes of oxidation, and afterwards it was retarded or totally terminated (*Paper I, Figure* 2). Generally, IBP was found to be more resistant to the Fenton oxidation compared to SMX, and thus under studied treatment conditions the complete IBP removal was not attained. The fastest IBP degradation was observed at an IBP/ H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} m/m/m of 1/20/2 with the $T_{90\%}$ of 270 min. Notably, the residual H_2O_2 concentration was observed in all the studied Fenton systems even after 5 h of oxidation.

The application of photo-Fenton process enhanced the degradation of SMX and IBP, enabling considerably faster the complete removal of pharmaceuticals and utilising substantially lower oxidant doses compared to the Fenton process (*Paper I, Figures 3 and 4*). The complete degradation of SMX and IBP was observed even at a pharmaceutical/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/2/0.2 with the respective T_{90%} of 17 and 76 min.

The impact of the wastewater and urea matrix on the degradation of pharmaceuticals by Fenton and photo-Fenton processes was evaluated. Accordingly, the influence of urea addition on the IBP degradation by Fenton oxidation was negligible (*Paper I, Figure 2*). Conversely, the photo-Fenton oxidation of the target compound resulted in the T_{90%} of 33.5 to 128 min for the pure water and urea matrix, respectively (*Paper I, Figure 4*). The oxidation in the wastewater matrix led to the reduced efficacy of IBP degradation by Fenton (*Paper I, Figure 2*) and photo-Fenton system (*Paper I, Figure 4*). The degradation of SMX by Fenton process was retarded in both the urea and wastewater matrix (*Paper I, Figure 3*). Thus, the SMX oxidation at a SMX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/3/0.3 in pure water, urea, and wastewater matrix resulted in the respective T_{90%} of 40, 135 and 140 min. Conversely, the impact of the matrix on SMX decomposition by photo-Fenton process was insignificant (*Paper I, Figure 3*).

Paper II

The efficacy of Fenton process to degrade DCF was very moderate at pH 5. Accordingly, only a 25% DCF decomposition was attained after 2-h oxidation at a DCF/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/3/0.3. The increase in initial pH to 7 resulted in improved DCF degradation with 40 and 70% of degraded DCF by oxidation at a DCF/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/3/0.3 and 1/8/0.8, respectively. The results of H₂O₂/ α -FeOOH process application demonstrated no removal of DCF during 2 hours of the heterogeneous Fenton reaction irrespective of the DCF/H₂O₂ m/m in the range of 1/2 – 1/12. Prolonged 24-h oxidation experiments resulted in less than 5% degradation of DCF. The data obtained within sorption experiments indicated negligible DCF adsorption on the α -FeOOH surface.

The results of DCF degradation by homogeneous photo-Fenton process revealed similarity with the UV/H₂O₂ system (at the same pH 7), but in general slower DCF degradation compared to direct photolysis. The efficacy of goethite-activated photo-Fenton system was to some extent higher compared to the UV/H₂O₂ process, mainly with increase in H₂O₂ concentration and pH value (*Paper II, Figures 3 and 4*). Thus, the T_{90%} was decreased from 115 to 69 min and from 80 to 42 min by the application of heterogeneous photo-Fenton process (DCF/H₂O₂ m/m of 1/6) at pH 7 and 9, respectively, as compared to direct photolysis. The H₂O₂ decomposition in the studied heterogeneous photo-Fenton systems was up to 30% at pH 7 and 9 and less than 5% at pH 11, probably, due to the oxidant auto-decomposition at elevated pH values. The highest efficacy in DCF degradation by H₂O₂/ α -FeOOH/UV system was attained at a DCF/H₂O₂ m/m of 1/20 and pH 11 with the T_{90%} of 23.5 min (*Paper II, Figure 4*).

COD removal was \leq 15% after 2-h oxidation in all the studied Fenton-based systems at pH 5, 7 and 9. As to the Fenton-based oxidation at pH 11 and elevated oxidant concentrations, the COD reduction was up to 60%, indicating a high overall efficacy of the process under strongly alkaline conditions.

Paper III

The LFX degradation by the classical Fenton oxidation proved to follow a pseudo-first-order kinetic law and may be described by with regard to the pharmaceutical concentration through eq. 42. The values of the kinetic constants were calculated for the Fenton oxidation at different LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m as presented in *Paper III, Table 1*.

In general, the application of Fenton process demonstrated a high oxidation efficacy, resulting in complete LFX removal in less than 2 h even at a low oxidant ratio of 1/5/0.5 (LFX/H2O2/Fe2+, m/m/m) (Paper III, Figure 2). A further increase in H₂O₂ concentration at the same H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ ratio led to faster LFX degradation, contributing to a decrease in the oxidation time needed to remove LFX completely. The highest performance was observed at a $LFX/H_2O_2/Fe^{2+}$ m/m/m of 1/20/2 with the complete target compound decomposition within 6 min (Paper III, Figure 2). In the majority of trials the H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} m/m was maintained at 10/1, but in order to reduce the amount of activator added as well as the final cost of the treatment, the effect of the twofold-lower H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} m/m ratio of 20/1 was studied as well. The results indicated decrease in the LFX degradation rate and less effective oxidant utilisation for the Fenton oxidation at a LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/0.5 compared to 1/10/1 (Paper III, Table 1). Conversely, the application of H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} m/m of 5/1 and 2.5/1 in the Fenton system resulted in rapid and ineffective hydrogen peroxide decomposition, leading to termination of LFX degradation and mineralisation (*Paper III*, *Table 1*).

Irrespective of the applied $LFX/H_2O_2/Fe^{2+}$ ratio, the mineralisation was considerably less effective than pharmaceutical degradation. The tendency of NPOC reduction was similar for all studied conditions and in general was enhanced with increases in Fenton reagent dose as presented in *Paper III, Figure 3*. Conversely, the extent of improvement was strongly dependent on the dose of Fenton reagent applied. Therefore, NPOC removal was 26, 36.5, and 37.5% after 3-h oxidation at a LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1, 1/15/1.5, and 1/20/2, respectively.

The results of non-activated H_2O_2 oxidation at a LFX/ H_2O_2 m/m of 1/10 indicated no pharmaceutical removal and more than 99% of unused oxidant in solution.

3.4 Activated persulphate processes

The performance of LFX degradation in aqueous solutions in Fe²⁺-activated $S_2O_8^{2-}$ (*Papers III, IV*) and combined $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}$ (*Paper III*), peroxide-activated $S_2O_8^{2-}$ (*Paper IV*), and base-activated $S_2O_8^{2-}$ (*Paper IV*) systems was evaluated and compared.

In all the studied $S_2O_8^{2-}$ systems, a fast decomposition of LFX was observed during the first minute (the first measured time point after the beginning of the reaction), and then the target compound was gradually degraded within the remaining reaction time. Accordingly, the entire reaction can be divided into

two main phases: the first period of fast LFX degradation and the second period of gradual LFX oxidation. Additionally, the obtained data processing showed that LFX degradation by non-activated $S_2O_8^{2-}$ as well as ferrous ion- and peroxide-activated $S_2O_8^{2-}$ processes followed a pseudo-first-order kinetic law during the second reaction period and may be described with regard to the LFX concentration through eq. 42.

Non-activated persulphate oxidation

The results of LFX degradation by non-activated $S_2O_8^{2-}$ at a LFX/ $S_2O_8^{2-}$ m/m of 1/10 and pH 3 indicated the negligible efficacy in pharmaceutical degradation, and thus only 7% of LFX was removed in the first fast period with a $k_1 \times 10^{-2}$ of 0.04 1/min for the second stage, and more than 95% of the unreacted oxidant was observed after 3-h oxidation.

Ferrous ion-activated persulphate oxidation

The efficacy of the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system in LFX oxidation was studied at different $LFX/S_2O_8^{2-}$ and $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ ratios, and the results are presented in *Paper III*, Figures 4, 5 and Paper IV, Figure 2. In the case of the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system, the two-stage kinetic model was observed not only for LFX degradation but also for $S_2O_8^{2-}$ decomposition (*Paper IV*, *Figures 2 and 4*). Accordingly, more than 31 and 56% of LFX along with 7 and 11% of $S_2O_8^{2-}$ was decomposed during the first minute and the rest of the 3-h oxidation. respectively, in $S_2O_8^{2^-}/Fe^{2^+}$ systems at a $LFX/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m/m of 1/10/1. The values of the kinetic constants calculated for the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system at the studied LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ molar ratios are presented in Paper III, Table 2. The obtained results indicated a steady improvement in the LFX degradation rate with the increase in applied persulphate dose at a fixed LFX/Fe²⁺ and $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ ratio (*Paper III, Figure 4* and Table 2). Accordingly, a higher-than-threefold increase in the LFX degradation rate at a LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/40/1 compared to 1/5/1 was achieved. In trials with the fixed $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m of 10/1, the $k_1 \times 10^{-2}$ of the second reaction period was 0.93, 2.42, and 5.74 1/min for the $S_2O_8^2$ -/Fe²⁺ oxidation at a LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ of 1/10/1, 1/20/2, and 1/30/3, respectively. The results of LFX oxidation at a LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/20/2 and different initial pH are presented in Paper III, Figure 6 and Table 2. The efficacy of LFX degradation proved to decrease gradually with the increase in the initial pH.

The data on the LFX mineralisation extent in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system are presented in *Paper III, Figure 7* and *Paper IV, Figure 3*. Accordingly, the NPOC concentration remained nearly unchanged after 3-h oxidation at a LFX/ $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m/m lower than 1/20/2 (more than 97% of residual concentration). The highest obtained mineralisation under the studied treatment conditions was 11% at a LFX/ $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m/m of 1/30/3, mainly indicating the accumulation of by-products in the oxidised LFX aqueous solution.
Peroxide-activated persulphate oxidation

To evaluate the efficacy of LFX degradation by peroxide-activated $S_2O_8^{2-}$ oxidation, the effect of $S_2O_8^{2-}$ and H_2O_2 dose was studied (*Paper IV*, Figure 5) and Table 2). The results demonstrated to some extent improvement in the pharmaceutical decomposition at a $LFX/S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ of 1/10/10 compared to non-activated $S_2O_8^{2-}$ oxidation at a LFX/ $S_2O_8^{2-}$ m/m 1/10, and thus 8% of LFX removed in the first stage with $k_1 \times 10^{-2}$ of 0.07 1/min for the second gradual period and more than 99% of residual H_2O_2 (residual $S_2O_8^{2-3}$ was not measured) after 3 h of oxidation was observed. Conversely, the efficacy of LFX degradation in the $S_2O_8^2/H_2O_2$ system was considerably lower compared with the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ oxidation at the same LFX/ $S_2O_8^{2-}$ ratios (Paper IV, Figures 2 and 5). In general, the obtained data indicated a strong necessity for careful optimisation of the $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ system in order to attain a practical LFX degradation (Paper IV. Figures 5, 6 and Table 2). The highest LFX degradation efficacy was observed at a LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/H₂O₂ m/m/m of 1/15/5 with 16 and 25% of LFX removed during the first minute and overall oxidation time, respectively. Similarly to LFX degradation, the most effective utilisation of H_2O_2 was observed at a LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/H₂O₂ m/m/m of 1/15/5 with only 15% of utilised H_2O_2 , indicating the high potential of prolonged oxidation for subsequent increase in treatment efficacy. Notably, the efficacy of LFX removal by the $S_2O_8^2/H_2O_2$ oxidation decreased with the increase in pH (*Paper IV*, Table 2). Additionally, the efficacy of LFX mineralisation in the peroxideactivated $S_2O_8^{2-}$ process was assessed, and the results obtained indicated negligible NPOC removal with the highest achieved mineralisation of 1-2%.

Combined ferrous ion-activated hydrogen peroxide/persulphate oxidation

The results of LFX degradation by the $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system are presented in Paper III, Figure 8 and Table 3. In the main, a more rapid decrease in residual LFX concentration was observed during the first minute in the $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system compared with the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ and Fenton processes, indicating the synergic action of both processes. Conversely, considering the two-fold higher activator dose added into the combined system, the overall performance of the combined process in LFX decomposition was generally higher than in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system but somewhat lower than in the Fenton process, mainly indicating the presence of concurrent reactions of the oxidant with the activator in the combined system (Paper III, Table 3). Accordingly, 31(39), 55(86) and 51(81)% of the initial LFX concentration was removed during the first minute of oxidation by the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system at a LFX/ $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m/m of 1/10/1(2), the Fenton process at a LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1(2), and the combined $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2^2}/Fe^{2^+}$ system at a LFX/ $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2^-}/Fe^{2^+}$ m/m/m of 1/10/10/1(2), respectively. In the case of the combined $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system, residual concentrations of hydrogen peroxide in samples was measured (Paper III, Table 3). Accordingly, it was ascertained that only 58% of hydrogen peroxide was

used during 3 h of oxidation at a LFX/H₂O₂/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m/m of 1/10/10/1. A twofold increase in activator dose (LFX/H₂O₂/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m/m of 1/10/10/2) improved the consumption of H₂O₂ in the combined system, and only 14% of residual oxidant was detected after 3 h of reaction indicating a necessity to double the activator dose in the combined system in order to achieve competitive results.

Additionally, the efficacy of the combined process in LFX mineralisation was assessed, and the results obtained are presented in *Paper III, Figure 9*. Similarly to LFX degradation, the NPOC removal in the $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system was essentially improved compared with particular Fe^{2+} -activated $S_2O_8^{2-}$ oxidation, but it was mainly lower than in the respective Fenton process. Thus, 26(24), 1(1) and 14(21)% NPOC removal was observed after 3 h of oxidation by the Fenton system at a LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1(2), the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ process at a LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1(2), and the combined $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system at a LFX/H₂O₂/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1(2), respectively.

Base-activated persulphate oxidation

The results of LFX degradation by the $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^{-1}$ oxidation are presented in Paper IV, Figure 7 and Table 3. The efficacy of LFX degradation in the baseactivated $S_2O_8^{2-}$ was strongly dependent on the LFX/S₂O₈²⁻ ratio applied. Accordingly, LFX removal was 6/14 and 13/18% after the first minute/3-h oxidation at a LFX/S₂O_{8²⁻} m/m of 1/5 and 1/10, respectively. An increase in the $S_2O_8^{2-}$ dose from 1/10 to 1/20 (LFX/S₂O₈²⁻, m/m) resulted in 4 and 7% of supplementary pharmaceutical removal during the first minute and 3-h oxidation, respectively, indicating the efficacy of elevated oxidant dose application to enhance LFX removal. Conversely, the utilisation of $S_2O_8^{2-1}$ proved more effective at moderate $LFX/S_2O_8^{2-}$ molar ratio of 1/10, but still resulted in 94% of unused $S_2O_8^{2-}$ in solution after 3-h oxidation. Thus, in the case of $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^{-}$ system the prolonged treatment could be a reasonable solution to improve the performance of pharmaceutical degradation. Similarly to the $S_2O_8^2/H_2O_2$ system, the mineralisation in the $S_2O_8^2/OH^2$ process was noticeably less effective than LFX degradation and in general resulted in <1% of NPOC removal. Taking into account the treatment performance, oxidant utilisation and mineralisation extent, the base-activated $S_2O_8^{2-}$ system proved the less effective for LFX degradation in aqueous solution among other studied activated persulphate systems (Paper IV, Figure 8).

3.5 Identification of major transformation products

Transformation products (TPs) were studied for DCF (*Paper II*) and LFX (*Paper III*) degradation by application of different AOTs.

Paper II

The obtained results indicated similar GC-MS chromatogram patterns for UV photolysis, hydrogen peroxide photolysis, and heterogeneous photo-Fenton process. Two photo-TPs were detected; other transformation products were in trace concentrations (below the method detection limits). The main detected photo-TP with formula C₁₄H₉C₁₂NO (MW 277 g/mol) was identified as 1-(2,6-dichlorophenyl)indolin-2-one. The other observed photo-TP with formula C₁₄H₁₀ClNO (MW 243 g/mol) could be identified as C-2 (8-chloro-9H-carbazole-1-acetic aldehyde). The analysis of mass spectrum of the latter TP indicated mass differences of Δ =28 and Δ =35 pointing to the existence of one chlorine atom and an aldehyde function.

Paper III

Six TPs characterised by different m/z ratios were identified (*Paper III, Table* 4) by LC-MS analysis in the positive ESI. LC-MS analysis allowed for the identification of the same TPs during LFX oxidation by H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} , $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$, and $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ systems. The identity of TPs for all studied systems verifies HO[•] as the main oxidative specie in the studied processes. The chemical structures of TPs presented in *Paper III, Table 4* were mainly suggested on the basis of the well-known reactivity of HO[•] with unsaturated and tertiary amine compounds. The major reaction pathways observed during pharmaceutical degradation in the studied systems included defluorination (TP4), piperazinyl substituent transformation (TP1, TP3, TP5), and quinolone moiety modifications (TP2, TP6). Moreover, the results of LC-MS analyses revealed that the TPs identified progressively disappeared after complete elimination of LFX in the studied AOTs.

4. CONCLUSIONS

The main conclusions of this thesis are summarised in the following points:

- In general, the application of UV/H_2O_2 and photo-Fenton process demonstrated the highest potential for degrading SMX, IBP, and DCF in aqueous solutions. On the whole, the UV treatment and related processes may be recommended for practical applications for pharmaceuticals degradation in water and wastewater.
- The impact of the matrix on the degradation of pharmaceutical was obvious for all the studied AOTs, and thus the elimination rates determined in the pure water cannot be directly used to predict the oxidation of SMX and IBP in the wastewater.
- The Fenton, $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ and combined $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ systems proved promising techniques for the oxidation of LFX in aqueous solution. The performance of the Fenton and activated persulphate processes in LFX degradation was as follows: the Fenton system > the combined Fenton/ $S_2O_8^{2-}$ system > the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system > the $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ system > the $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^-$ system. A similar tendency was observed for NPOC removal, and, accordingly, the highest mineralisation was obtained in the Fenton system followed by the combined process. The findings in this study strongly suggested that all considered activated persulphate systems with prolonged oxidation period could be a reliable technology for wastewater and groundwater remediation contaminated by the LFX.
- Overall, the results obtained within this study provide fundamental information essential for the practicable application of AOTs to treat pharmaceuticals contamination in water, wastewater and groundwater.

REFERENCES

- [1] ATC. Anatomical Therapeutic Chemical Classification System. http://www.whocc.no/atc/structure and principles/ (16.04.2015).
- [2] Santos, L.H.M.L.M., Araújo, A.N., Fachini, A., Pena, A., Delerue-Matos, C., Montenegro, M.C.B.S.M. Ecotoxicological aspects related to the presence of pharmaceuticals in the aquatic environment. – *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 2010, 175(1-3), 45-95.
- [3] Rehman, M.S.U., Rashid, N., Ashfaq, M., Saif, A., Ahmad, N., Han J.I. Global risk of pharmaceutical contamination from highly populated developing countries. – *Chemosphere*, 2013 (in Press).
- [4] Rijal, G.K., Zmuda, J.T., Gore, R., Abedin, Z., Granato, T., Kollias, L., Lanyon, R. Antibiotic resistant bacteria in wastewater processed by the Metropolitan Water Reclamation District of Greater Chicago system. – *Water Science and Technology*, 2009, 59(12), 2297–2304.
- [5] Fent, K., Weston, A.A., Caminada, D. Ecotoxicology of human pharmaceuticals. Aquatic Toxicology, 2006, 76(2), 122-159.
- [6] Klavarioti, M., Mantzavinos, D., Kassinos, D. Removal of residual pharmaceuticals from aqueous systems by advanced oxidation processes. – *Environment International*, 2009, 35(2), 402-417.
- [7] Kaplan, S. Review: Pharmacological Pollution in Water. *Critical Reviews in Environmental Science and Technology*, 2013, 43(10), 1074-1116.
- [8] Guerra, P., Kim, M., Shah, A., Alaee, M., Smyth, S.A. Occurrence and fate of antibiotic, analgesic/anti-inflammatory, and antifungal compounds in five wastewater treatment processes. – *Science of the Total Environment*, 2014, 473-474, 235-243.
- [9] Luo, Y, Guo, W., Ngo, H.H., Nghiem, L.D., Hai, F.I., Zhang, J., Liang, S., Wang, X.C. A review on the occurrence of micropollutants in the aquatic environment and their fate and removal during wastewater treatment. *Science of the Total Environment*, 2014, 473-474, 619-641.
- [10] UN Water. 2008. Tackling a global crisis: International Year of Sanitation 2008. http://www.wsscc.org/fileadmin/files/pdf/publication/IYS_2008 (16.02.2015).
- [11] Fick, J., Söderström, H., Lindberg, R.H., Phan, C., Tysklind, M., Larsson, D.G.J. Contamination of surface, ground, and drinking water from pharmaceutical production. – *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 2009, 28(12), 2522-2527.
- [12] Larsson, D.G.J., Pedro, C., Paxeus, N. Effluent from drug manufactures contains extremely high levels of pharmaceuticals. – *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 2007, 148(3), 751-755.
- [13] Diwan, V., Tamhankar, A.J., Khandal, R.K., Sen, S., Aggarwal, M., Marothi, Y., Iyer, R.V., Sundblad-Tonderski, K., Stålsby-Lundborg, C. Antibiotics and antibiotic-resistant bacteria in waters associated with a hospital in Ujjain, India. – *BMC Public Health*, 2010, 10, 414-422.
- [14] Hu, X., Zhou, Q., Luo, Y. Occurrence and source analysis of typical veterinary antibiotics in manure, soil, vegetables and groundwater from organic vegetable bases, Northern China. – *Environmental Pollution*, 2010, 158(9), 2992-2998.
- [15] Terzić, S., Senta, I., Ahel, M., Gros, M., Petrović, M., Barcelo, D., Müller, J., Knepper, T., Marti, I., Ventura, F., Jovančić, P., Jabučar, D. Occurrence and fate of emerging wastewater contaminants in Western Balkan Region. – *Science of the Total Environment*, 2008, 399(1-3), 66-77.

- [16] Kolpin, D., Furlong, E., Meyer, M., Thurman, E., Zaugg, S., Barber, L., Buxton, H. Pharmaceuticals, hormones, and other organic wastewater contaminants in U.S. streams, 1999–2000: a national reconnaissance. – *Environmental Science and Technology*, 2002, 36(6), 1202-1211.
- [17] Agunbiade, F.O., Moodley, B. Pharmaceuticals as emerging organic contaminants in Umgeni River water system, KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. – *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, 2014, 186(11), 7273-7291.
- [18] Lindberg, R., Jarrnheimer, P., Olsen, B., Johansson, M., Tysklind, M. Determination of antibiotic substances in hospital sewage water using solid phase extraction and liquid chromatography/mass spectrometry and group analogue internal standards. – *Chemosphere*, 2004, 57(10), 1479-1488.
- [19] Li, D., Yang, M., Hu, J., Ren, L., Zhang, Y., Chang, H., Li, K. Determination and fate of oxytetracycline and related compounds in oxytetracycline production wastewater and the receiving river. – *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 2008, 27(1), 80-86.
- [20] Khan, G.A. Monitoring anti-infectives and antibiotic resistance genes with focus on analytical method development, effects of antibiotics and national perspectives: PhD Thesis. Sweden. Umeå University, 2012.
- [21] Kemper, N. Veterinary antibiotics in the aquatic and terrestrial environment. *Ecological Indicators*, 2008, 8(1), 1-13.
- [22] Boxall, A.B.A., Fogg, L.A., Baird, D.J., Lewis, C., Telfer, T.C., Kolpin, D., Gravell, A. Targeted monitoring study for veterinary medicines in the UK environment. – *Final Report to the UK Environmental Agency*, 2005.
- [23] Hirsch, R., Ternes, T., Haberer, K., Kratz, K.L. Occurrence of antibiotics in the aquatic environment. *Science of the Total Environment*, 1999, 225(1-2), 109-118.
- [24] Scheurell, M., Franke, S., Shah, R.M., Hühnerfuss, H. Occurrence of diclofenac and its metabolites in surface water and effluent samples from Karachi, Pakistan. – *Chemosphere*, 2009, 77(6), 870-876.
- [25] Rodil, R., Quintana, J.B., López-Mahía, P., Muniategui-Lorenzo, S., Prada-Rodríguez, D. Multi-residue analytical method for the determination of emerging pollutants in water by solid-phase extraction and liquid chromatography – tandem mass spectrometry. – *Journal of Chromatography A*, 2009, 1216(14), 2958-2969.
- [26] Thomas, K.V., Araújo da Silva, F.M., Langford, K.H., Leão de Souza, A.D., Nizzeto, L., Waichman, A.V. Screening for Selected Human Pharmaceuticals and Cocaine in the Urban Streams of Manaus, Amazonas, Brazil, – JAWRA Journal of the American Water Resources Association, 2014, 50(2), 302-308.
- [27] Fatta-Kassinos, D., Meric, S., Nikolaou, A. Pharmaceutical residues in environmental waters and wastewater: current state of knowledge and future research. – *Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry*, 2011, 399(1), 251-275.
- [28] Hühnerfuss, H., Selke, S., Scheurell, M., Shah, M.R., Nadeem, S. The drug naproxen and its transformation products as an example for emerging environmental pollutants. – Organohalogen Compounds, 2010, 72, 467-470.
- [29] Selke, S., Scheurell, M., Shah, M.R., Hühnerfuss, H. Identification and enantioselective gas chromatographic mass-spectrometric separation of odesmethylnaproxen, the main metabolite of the drug naproxen, as a new environmental contaminant. – *Journal of Chormatography A*, 2010, 1217 (3), 419-423.
- [30] Kleywegt, S., Pileggi, V., Yang, P., Hao, C., Zhao, X, Rocks, C., Thach, S., Cheung, P., Whitehead, B. Pharmaceuticals, hormones and bisphenol A in untreated

source and finished drinking water in Ontario, Canada – occurrence and treatment efficiency. – *Science of the Total Environment*, 2011, 409(8), 1481-1488.

- [31] Peng, X., Yu, Y., Tang, C., Tan, J., Huang, Q., Wang, Z. Occurrence of steroid estrogens, endocrine-disrupting phenols, and acid pharmaceutical residues in urban riverine water of the Pearl River Delta, South China. *Science of the Total Environment*, 2008, 397(1-3), 158-166.
- [32] Spongberg, A.L., Witter, J.D., Acuña, J., Vargas, J., Murillo, M., Umaña, G., Gomez, E., Perez, G. Reconnaissance of selected PPCP compounds in Costa Rican surface waters. – *Water Research*, 2011, 45(20), 6709-6717.
- [33] Vulliet, E., Cren-Olivé, C. Screening of pharmaceuticals and hormones at the regional scale, in surface and groundwaters intended to human consumption. *Environmental Pollution*, 2011, 159(10), 2929-2934.
- [34] Stasinakis, A.S., Mermigka, S., Samaras, V.G., Farmaki, E., Thomaidis, N.S. Occurrence of endocrine disrupters and selected pharmaceuticals in Aisonas River (Greece) and environmental risk assessment using hazard indexes. – *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 2012, 19(5), 1574-1583
- [35] Kim, J.W., Jang, H.S., Kim, J.G., Ishibashi, H., Hirano, M., Nasu, K., Ichikawa, N., Takao, Y., Shinohara, R., Arizono, K. Occurrence of pharmaceutical and personal care products (PPCPs) in surface water from Mankyung River, South Korea. *Journal of Health Science*, 2009, 55(2), 249-258.
- [36] Lin, A.Y.-C., Tsai, Y.-T., Yu, T.-H., Wang, X.-H., Lin, C.-F. Occurrence and fate of pharmaceuticals and personal care products in Taiwan's aquatic environment. – *Desalination and Water Treatment*, 2011, 32(1-3), 57-64.
- [37] Kasprzyk-Hordern, B., Dinsdale, R.M., Guwy, A.J. The removal of pharmaceuticals, personal care products, endocrine disruptors and illicit drugs during wastewater treatment and its impact on the quality of receiving waters. *Water Research*, 2009, 43(2), 363-380.
- [38] Lillenberg, M., Yurchenko, S., Kipper, K., Herodes, K., Pihl, V., Lõhmus, R., Ivask, M., Kuu, A., Kutti, S., Litvin, S.V. Presence of fluoroquinolones and sulfonamides in urban sewage sludge and their degradation as a result of composting. – *International Journal of Environmental Science and Technology*, 2010, 7(2), 307-312.
- [39] Lillenberg, M., Haiba E., Nei, L. Ravimijäägid looduskeskkonnas. *Eesti Loodus*, 2012, 6-7, 71-75.
- [40] Huang, C.P., Dong, C., Tang, Z. Advanced chemical oxidation: its present role and potential future in hazardous waste treatment. – *Waste Management*, 1993, 13(5-7), 361-377.
- [41] http://www.peroxychem.com/media/22892/FMC_Peroxygen_Talk_2010-10_Persulfate_Oxidation_and_Reduction_Reactions.pdf (16.04.2015).
- [42] Glaze, W.H., Kang, J-W., Chapin, D.H. The Chemistry of Water Treatment Processes Involving Ozone, Hydrogen Peroxide and Ultraviolet Radiation. – Ozone: Science & Engineering, 1987, 9(4), 335-352.
- [43] http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Advanced_oxidation_process (18.05.2015).
- [44] Fenton, H.J.H. Oxidation of tartaric acid in presence of iron. Journal of Chemical Society, 1894, 65, 899-910.
- [45] Pignatello, J.J., Oliveros, E., MacKay, A. Advanced Oxidation Processes for Organic Contaminant Destruction Based on the Fenton Reaction and Related Chemistry. – *Critical Reviews in Environmental Science and Technology*, 2006, 36(1), 1-84.

- [46] Walling, C. Fenton's Reagent Revisited. Accounts of Chemical Research, 1975, 8(4), 125-131.
- [47] Neyens, E., Baeyens, J. A review of classic Fenton's peroxidation as an advanced oxidation technique. – *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 2003, 98(1-3), 33-50.
- [48] Bokare, A.D., Choi, W. Review of iron-free Fenton-like systems for activating H₂O₂ in advanced oxidation processes. – *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 2014, 275, 121-135.
- [49] Babuponnusami, A., Muthukumar, K. A review on Fenton and improvements to the Fenton process for wastewater treatment. – *Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering*, 2014, 2(1), 557-572.
- [50] Gallard, H., De Laat, J. Kinetic modelling of Fe(III)/H₂O₂ oxidation reactions in dilute aqueous solution using atrazine as a model organic compound. – *Water Research*, 2000, 34(12), 3107-3116.
- [51] Munoz, M., de Pedro, Z.M., Casas, J.A., Rodriguez, J.J. Preparation of magnetitebased catalysts and their application in heterogeneous Fenton oxidation – A review. – Applied Catalysis B: Environmental, 2015, 176-177, 249-265.
- [52] Pereira, M.C., Oliveira, L.C.A., Murad, E. Iron oxide catalysts: Fenton and Fentonlike reactions – a review. – *Clay Minerals*, 2012, 47(3), 285-302.
- [53] Benitez, F.J., Acero, J.L., Real, F.J. Degradation of carbofuran by using ozone, UV radiation and advanced oxidation processes. – *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 2002, B89, 51-65.
- [54] Pouran, S.R., Aziz, A.R.A., Daud, W.M.A.W. Review on the main advances in photo-Fenton oxidation system for recalcitrant wastewaters. – *Journal of Industrial* and Engineering Chemistry, 2015, 21, 53-69.
- [55] Adewuyi, Y.G. Sonochemistry in environmental remediation. 1. Combinative and hybrid sonophotochemical oxidation processes for the treatment of pollutants in water. – *Environmental Science and Technology*, 2005, 39, 3409-3420.
- [56] Gogate, P.R., Pandit, A.B. A review of imperative technologies for wastewater treatment II: hybrid methods. – Advances in Environmental Research, 2004, 8(3-4), 553-597.
- [57] Weng, C.-H., Huang, W. Application of Fe⁰ aggregate in ultrasound enhanced advanced Fenton process for decolorization of methylene blue. *Journal of Industrial and Engineering Chemistry*, 2015, 28, 153-160.
- [58] Gottschalk, C., Libra, J.A., Saupe, A. Ozonation of water and waste water. WILLEY-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, 2010.
- [59] Hoigné, J, Bader, H. The role of hydroxyl radical reactions in ozonation process in aqueous solutions. – Water Research, 1976, 10(5), 377-386.
- [60] Staehelin, J., Hoigné, J. Decomposition of ozone in water: rate of initiation by hydroxide ion and hydrogen peroxide. – *Environmental Science and Technology*, 1982, 16(10), 676-681.
- [61] Guittonneau, S., De Laat, J., Dore, M. Kinetic study of the photodecomposition rate of aqueous ozone by UV irradiation at 253.7 nm. – *Environmental Technology*, 1990, 11, 477-490.
- [62] Legrini, O., Oliveros, E., Braun, A.M. Photochemical processes for water treatment. – *Chemical Reviews*, 1993, 93(2), 671-698.
- [63] Virkutyte, J., Varma, R.S., Jegatheesan, V. Treatment of Micropollutants in Water and Wastewater (e-book) https://books.google.ee/books?isbn=1843393166.
- [64] Wang, J.L., Xu, L.J. Advanced Oxidation Processes for Wastewater Treatment: Formation of Hydroxyl Radical and Application. – *Critical Reviews in Environmental Science and Technology*, 2012, 42(3), 251-325.

- [65] Yang, W, Zhou, H., Cicek, N. Treatment of Organic Micropollutants in Water and Wastewater by UV-Based Processes: A Literature Review. – *Critical Reviews in Environmental Science and Technology*, 2014, 44(13), 1443-1476.
- [66] Ghatak, H.R. Advanced Oxidation Processes for the Treatment of Biorecalcitrant Organics in Wastewater. – *Critical Reviews in Environmental Science and Technology*, 2014, 44(11), 1167-1219.
- [67] Tsitonaki, A., Petri, B., Crimi, M., Mosbæk, H., Siegrist, R.L., Bjerg, P.L. In Situ Chemical Oxidation of Contaminated Soil and Groundwater Using Persulfate: A Review. – *Critical Reviews in Environmental Science and Technology*, 2010, 40(1), 55-91.
- [68] House, D.A. Kinetics and mechanisms of oxidations by peroxidisulfate. *Chemical Review*, 1962, 62(3), 185-203.
- [69] Block, P.A., Brown, R.A., Robinson, D. Novel Activation Technologies for Sodium Persulfate In Situ Chemical Oxidation. – Proceedings of the Fourth International Conference on Remediation of Chlorinated and Recalcitrant Compounds. Monterey, CA, 2004. (Eds.) Gavaskar, A.R., Chen, A.S.C., Columbus, Ohio: Battelle Press.
- [70] Kolthoff, I.M., Miller, I.K. The chemistry of persulfate. I. The kinetics and mechanism of the decomposition of the persulfate ion in aqueous medium. *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, 1951, 73(7), 3055-3059.
- [71] Huang, K.C., Couttenye, R.A., Hoag, G.E. Kinetics of heat-assisted persulfate oxidation of methyl tert-butyl ether (MTBE). *Chemosphere*, 2002, 49(4), 413-420.
- [72] Robinson, D., Brown, R., Dablow, J., Rowland, K. Chemical oxidation of MGP residuals and dicyclopentadiene at a former MGP site. – *Proceedings of the Fourth International Conference on Remediation of Chlorinated and Recalcitrant Compounds.* Monterey, CA, 2004. (Eds.) Gavaskar, A.R., Chen, A.S.C., Columbus, Ohio: Battelle Press.
- [73] Goi, A., Viisimaa, M., Karpenko, O. DDT-contaminated soil treatment with persulfate and hydrogen peroxide utilizing different activation aids and the chemicals combination with biosurfactant. *Journal of Advanced Oxidation Technologies*, 2012, 15(1), 41-52.
- [74] Yen, C.H., Chen, K.F., Kao, C.M., Liang, S.H., Chen, T.Y. Application of persulfate to remediate petroleum hydrocarbon-contaminated soil: Feasibility and comparison with common oxidants. – *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 2011, 186(2-3), 2097-2102.
- [75] Liang, C., Lee, I.L. Hsu, I.Y., Liang, C.P., Lin, Y.L. Persulfate oxidation of trichloroethylene with and without iron activation in porous media. – *Chemosphere*, 2008, 70(3), 426-435.
- [76] Ribeiro, A., Nunes, O.C., Pereira, M.F.R, Silva, A.M.T. An overview on the advanced oxidation processes applied for the treatment of water pollutants defined in the recently launched Directive 2013/39/EU. – *Environment International*, 2015, 75, 33-51.
- [77] Gros, M., Petrović, M., Ginebreda, A., Barceló, D. Removal of pharmaceuticals during wastewater treatment and environmental risk assessment using hazard indexes. – *Environment International*, 2010, 36(1), 15-26.
- [78] Petrovic', M., Hernando, M.D., Dkaz-Cruz, M.S., Barceló, D. Liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry for the analysis of pharmaceutical residues in environmental samples: a review. – *Journal of Chromatography A*, 2005, 1067(1-2), 1-14.

- [79] Rivera-Utrilla, J., Sánchez-Polo, M., Ferro-García, M.A., Prados-Joya, G., Ocampo-Pérez, R. Pharmaceuticals as emerging contaminants and their removal from water. A review. – *Chemosphere*, 2013, 93(7), 1268-1287.
- [80] Lindqvist, N., Tuhkanen, T., Kronberg, L. Occurrence of acidic pharmaceuticals in raw and treated sewages and in receiving waters. – *Water Research*, 2005, 39(11), 2219-2228.
- [81] Yasojima, M., Nakada, N., Komori, K., Suzuki, Y., Tanaka, H. Occurrence of levofloxacin, clarithromycin and azithromycin in wastewater treatment plant in Japan. – *Water Science and Technology*, 2006, 53(11), 227-233.
- [82] Ikehata, K., El-Din, M.G., Snyder, S.A. Ozonation and Advanced Oxidation Treatment of Emerging Organic Pollutants in Water and Wastewater. – Ozone: Science & Engineering, 2008, 30(1), 21-26.
- [83] Snyder, S.A. Occurrence, treatment, and toxicological relevance of EDCs and pharmaceuticals in water. *Ozone-Science & Engineering*, 2008, 30(1), 65-69.
- [84] Baig, S., Houbert, J.M., Ruel, S.M., Esperanza, M., Budzinski, H., Miege, C., Coquery, M. Ozone disinfection of urban wastewater at full scale – Impact on persistent pollutants. – Proceedings of the International Conference "Ozone & Related Oxidants: Solutions for Emerging Pollutants of Concern to the Water and the Environment", Geneva, Switzerland, 2010, 298-303.
- [85] Nakada, N., Shinohara, H., Murata, A., Kiri, K., Managaki, S., Sato, N., Takada, H. Removal of selected pharmaceuticals and personal care products (PPCPs) and endocrine-disrupting chemicals (EDCs) during sand filtration and ozonation at a municipal sewage treatment plant. – *Water Research*, 2007, 41(19), 4373-4382.
- [86] Snyder, S.A., Wert, E.C., Rexing, D.J, Zegers, R.E., Drury, D.D. Ozone Oxidation of Endocrine Disruptors and Pharmaceuticals in Surface Water and Wastewater. – *Ozone: Science & Engineering*, 2006, 28(6), 445-460.
- [87] Canonica, S., Meunier, L., Von Gunten, U. Phototransformation of selected pharmaceuticals during UV treatment of drinking water. – *Water Research*, 2008, 42(1-2), 121-128.
- [88] Lekkerker-Teunissen, K., Benotti, M.J., Snyder, S.A., van Dijk, H.C. Transformation of atrazine, carbamazepine, diclofenac and sulfamethoxazole by low and medium pressure UV and UV/H₂O₂ treatment. – *Separation and Purification Technology*, 2012, 96, 33-43.
- [89] Kim, I., Tanaka, H. Photodegradation characteristics of PPCPs in water with UV treatment. – *Environment International*, 2009, 35(5), 793-802.
- [90] Mouamfon, M.V.N., Li, W.Z., Lu, S.G., Qiu, Z.F., Chen, N., Lin, K.F. Photodegradation of sulphamethoxazole under UV-light irradiation at 254 nm. – *Environmental Technology*, 2010, 31(5), 489-494.
- [91] Pereira, V.J., Weinberg, H.S., Linden, K.G., Singer, P.C. UV degradation kinetics and modeling of pharmaceutical compounds in laboratory Grande and surface water via direct and indirect photolysis at 254 nm. – *Environmental Science and Technology*, 2007, 41(5), 1682-1688.
- [92] Yuan, F., Hu, C., Hu, X.X., Qu, J.H., Yang, M. Degradation of selected pharmaceuticals in aqueous solution with UV and UV/H₂O₂. – *Water Research*, 2009, 43(6), 1766-1774
- [93] Wols, B.A., Hofman-Caris, C.H.M., Harmsen, D.J.H., Beerendonk, E.F. Degradation of 40 selected pharmaceuticals by UV/H₂O₂. – *Water Research*, 2013, 47(15), 5876-5888.

- [94] Postigo, C., Richardson, S.D. Transformation of pharmaceuticals during oxidation/disinfection processes in drinking water treatment. – *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 2014, 279(30), 461-475.
- [95] Tisa, F., Raman, A.A.A., Daud, W.M.A.W. Applicability of fluidized bed reactor in recalcitrant compound degradation through advanced oxidation processes: A review. – Journal of Environmental Management, 2014, 146, 260-275.
- [96] Giri, A.S., Golder, A.K. Decomposition of drug mixture in Fenton and photo-Fenton processes: Comparison to singly treatment, evolution of inorganic ions and toxicity assay. – *Chemosphere*, 2015, 127, 254-261.
- [97] Catalá, M., Domínguez-Morueco, N., Migens, A., Molina, R., Martínez, F., Valcárcel, Y., Mastroianni, N., López de Alda, M., Barceló, D., Segura, Y. Elimination of drugs of abuse and their toxicity from natural waters by photo-Fenton treatment. – *Science of the Total Environment*, 2015, 520, 198-205.
- [98] Alalm, M.G., Tawfik, A., Ookawara, S. Degradation of four pharmaceuticals by solar photo-Fenton process: Kinetics and costs estimation. *Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering*, 2015, 3(1), 46-51.
- [99] Tan, C., Gao, N., Deng, Y., Rong, W., Zhou, S., Lu, N. Degradation of antipyrine by heat activated persulfate. – *Separation and Purification Technology*, 2013, 109, 122-128.
- [100] Ghauch, A., Ayoub, G., Naim, S. Degradation of sulfamethoxazole by persulfate assisted micrometric Fe⁰ in aqueous solution. – *Chemical Engineering Journal*, 2013, 228, 1168-1181.
- [101] Ji, Y., Ferronato, C., Salvador, A., Yang, X., Chovelon, J.-M. Degradation of ciprofloxacin and sulfamethoxazole by ferrous-activated persulfate: implications for remediation of groundwater contaminated by antibiotics. – *Science of the Total Environment*, 2014, 472, 800-808.
- [102] Rao, Y.F., Qua, L., Yang, H., Chu, W. Degradation of carbamazepine by Fe(II)activated persulfate process. – *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 2014, 268(1), 23-32.
- [103] Gordon, A.J., Ford, R.A. The Chemist's Companion. A Handbook of Practical Data, Techniques and References. Wiley, NewYork, 1972, 373-376.
- [104] APHA (American Public Health Association). Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Wastewater. 22nd edn, American Water Works Association, Water Environment Federation, Washington DC, 2012.
- [105] Eisenberg, G.M. Colorimetric determination of hydrogen peroxide. *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Analytical Edition*, 1943, 15, 327-328.
- [106] Sof'ina, N.A., Beklemishev, M.K., Kapanadze, A.L., Dolmanova, I.F. Sorptioncatalytic method for the chromium determination. – *Moscow University Chemistry Bulletin*, 2003, 44, 189-198 (in Russian).
- [107] Kang, Y.W., Cho, M.J., Hwang, K.Y. Correction of hydrogen peroxide interference on standard chemical oxygen demand test. – *Water Research*, 1999, 33, 1247-1251.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The thesis is based on the work carried out at the Department of Chemical Engineering of the Tallinn University of Technology. This work was funded by the Estonian Science Foundation (grant ETF8186), Ministry of Education and Research (SF0142719s06 and IUT 1-7) and partially supported by European Social Fund's Doctoral Studies and Internationalisation Programme DoRa and by graduate school "Functional materials and technologies" funded by the European Social Fund under project 1.2.0401.09-0079 in Estonia.

I would like to express the profound gratitude to my supervisors, Prof Marina Trapido and Dr. Niina Dulova, for their guidance and support, for encouraging me to work and study, and for sharing their academic knowledge with me throughout our collaboration over the last 7 years. I am also deeply grateful to them for the opportunity to be a member of their research group, which was a truly enriching experience on a number of levels.

I would like to thank Prof. Vahur Oja for giving me the opportunity to carry out my research at the Department of Chemical Engineering. Special thanks go to Jelena Veressinina, MSc, for her expert technical assistance in the laboratory; to MSc students Polina Barajeva, Anu Tilk, and Ave Kaskla for their invaluable help with my experimental research; to Juri Bolobaev, MSc, Eneliis Kattel, MSc, Dr. Marika Viisimaa, and Dr. Anna Goi for their constant encouragement and unconditional support.

Finally, I would like to express my heartfelt thanks to my family and friends for their being there for me over the course of my studies. This thesis would not have been completed if my mother, Tatjana Epold and my sister, Sofia Otto, had not loved, cared and supported me at all times. I would not be able to finish this piece of research if my spouse, Maksim Pirožkov, and my sons, Kirill and Oleg, had not been by my side all these years. No words can describe how deeply and genuinely grateful I am to them all for their infinite patience and unfailing love for me.

ABSTRACT

Degradation of Pharmaceuticals by Advanced Oxidation Technologies in Aqueous Matrices

The presence of pharmaceuticals in surface water bodies, groundwater and wastewater streams has become a subject of worldwide environmental concern. These compounds originate mainly from industrial, agricultural, and domestic wastes and represent one of the greatest challenges to environmental technology due to the intrinsic high toxicity, low biodegradability and resistance to conventional biological treatment methods to the overwhelming majority of pharmaceuticals. The application of advanced oxidation technologies (AOTs), particularly radical-based processes, seems to be the most viable solution to the problem of pharmaceuticals contamination because of their principal advantage of rapid and predominantly non-selective degradation of multiple organic contaminants along with reduction in toxicity of treated aqueous matrices.

Accordingly, the main aim of the present study was to evaluate the potential of different AOTs, including direct UV photolysis and ozonation, in degradation of pharmaceuticals representing two important groups of drugs such as non-steroidal anti-inflammatory analgesics (ibuprofen (IBP), diclofenac (DCF)) and antimicrobial drugs (sulfamethoxazole (SMX), levofloxacin (LFX)) in aqueous matrices.

The other objectives of the present research were as follows:

- to assess and compare the efficacy of ozone, UV photolysis, O₃/UV, O₃/UV/H₂O₂, H₂O₂ photolysis, Fenton (H₂O₂/Fe²⁺), and photo-Fenton (H₂O₂/Fe²⁺/UV) system application for SMX and IBP degradation in pure water matrix, urea matrix and wastewater matrix;
- to study and compare the efficacies of UV photolysis, H₂O₂ photolysis, homogeneous and heterogeneous Fenton/photo-Fenton processes for degradation of DCF as well as to identify the main DCF photo-transformation products;
- to investigate and compare the performance of LFX degradation and mineralisation in Fenton, $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ and combined Fenton/persulphate $(H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+})$ systems along with identification of transformation products.
- to study and compare the performance of LFX degradation and mineralisation in ferrous ion-, peroxide-, and base-activated persulphate systems;
- to analyse the influence of activator and oxidant dosage, pH, and oxidation duration on pharmaceuticals' degradation efficacy in the studied AOTs as the basis for optimisation of treatment conditions to achieve the maximum practicable treatment efficacy.

The result of the present study indicated that the implementation of AOTs is a promising solution for different pharmaceuticals degradation in different aqueous matrices in a single treatment step. Accordingly, the application of UV/H₂O₂ and photo-Fenton process demonstrated the highest potential for degrading SMX, IBP, and DCF in aqueous solutions. Notably, it was found that the impact of the matrix on the degradation of pharmaceutical was obvious for the treatment efficacy of all the studied AOTs, and thus the elimination rates determined in the pure water cannot be directly used to predict the oxidation of pharmaceuticals in more complex aqueous systems. Considering the UV treatment as a trustworthy and widely used technique for drinking water and wastewater disinfection, the UV-induced degradation of pharmaceuticals could be achieved as a valuable side effect. Therefore, based on the findings of this study, the UV treatment and related processes may be recommended for practical applications for pharmaceuticals degradation in drinking water and wastewater.

The application of Fenton, $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$, and novel combined $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ systems proved to be promising treatment methods for the degradation of LFX in aqueous solution. The performance of the Fenton and activated persulphate processes in LFX oxidation as well as mineralisation was as follows: the Fenton system > the combined Fenton/ $S_2O_8^{2-}$ system > the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system > the $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ system > the $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^-$ system. In general, all studied activated persulphate systems with prolonged oxidation period proved to be a reliable technology for remediation of groundwater contaminated with LFX. Nevertheless, the findings in this study strongly suggested that prudently adjusted novel combined Fenton/persulphate oxidation could be the most promising technology for LFX degradation in wastewater and especially in groundwater.

On the whole, the outcomes of this work could provide fundamental information essential for the practicable application of AOTs to treat water, wastewater and groundwater contaminated with pharmaceuticals.

KOKKUVÕTE

Ravimite lagundamine vesikeskkonnas süvaoksüdatsioonitehnoloogiatega

Ravimite olemasolu pinna- ja põhjavees ning heitvee suublates on saanud ülemaailmseks keskkonnaprobleemiks. Peamiselt tööstustest, põllumajandusest ja olmejäätmetest pärinevad ühendid on kõrge toksilisuse, madala biolagundatavuse ja tavapärastele bioloogilistele töötlusmeetoditele allumatuse tõttu üheks suurimaks keskkonnatehnoloogia alaseks väljakutseks. Kõige tõenäolisemaks lahenduseks ravimitega seotud reostusele on eelkõige radikaalide aktiivsusel põhinevate süvaoksüdatsioonitehnoloogiate (SOT) rakendamine. SOT peamine eelis on kiire ja valdavalt mitte-selektiivne erinevate orgaaniliste lagundamine ning töödeldud vee toksilisuse vähendamine.

Võttes arvesse eelpool toodut, oli käesoleva töö peamiseks eesmärgiks hinnata erinevate SOT, sealhulgas otsese UV-fotolüüsi ja osoonimise, efektiivsust kahe olulise ravimigrupi hulka kuuluvate ühendite lagundamisel vees/reovees. Uuritavateks ühenditeks olid mittesteroidsete põletikuvastaste valuvaigistite alla kuuluvad ibuprofeen (IBP) ja diklofenak (DCF) ning mikroobivastaste ravimite alla kuuluvad sulfametoksasool (SMX) ja levofloksatsiin (LFX).

Töö kõrvaleesmärgid olid järgmised:

- hinnata ja võrrelda osoonimise, UV-fotolüüsi, O₃/UV, O₃/UV/H₂O₂, H₂O₂ fotolüüsi, Fentoni (H₂O₂/Fe²⁺) ja foto-Fentoni (H₂O₂/Fe²⁺/UV) süsteemi rakendamise efektiivsust SMX ja IBP lagundamisel puhtas vees, uureat sisaldavas vees ning reovees;
- uurida ja võrrelda UV-fotolüüsi, H₂O₂ fotolüüsi, homogeense ja heterogeense Fenton-/foto-Fenton-protsessi tõhusust DCF lagundamiseks ning määrata peamised DCF fotomuundumise produktid;
- uurida ja võrrelda LFX lagunemist ja mineraliseerumist Fentonprotsessis, S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ ja kombineeritud Fenton/persulfaat (H₂O₂/S₂O₈²⁻ /Fe²⁺) süsteemides ning identifitseerida vaheproduktid;
- uurida ja võrrelda LFX lagunemist ja mineraliseerumist kahevalentse raua, peroksiidi ja leelisega aktiveeritud persulfaadi süsteemides;
- analüüsida rakendatud SOT aktivaatori ja oksüdandi doosi, pH ja oksüdatsiooniaja mõju ravimite lagundamise efektiivsusele, mille põhjal leida optimaalsed töötlemistingimused.

Tööst saadud tulemused näitasid, et SOT eraldiseisev rakendamine on perspektiivikas mitmesuguste ravimite lagundamiseks erinevates vee maatriksites. Töö käigus tõestati, et UV/H₂O₂ ja foto-Fenton-protsess olid SMX, IBP ja DCF lagundamiseks tõhusaimad meetodid. Leiti, et vee/reovee omadused mõjutasid ravimite lagundamist kõikide uuritud SOT puhul ning sellest tulenevalt ei saa puhta vee puhul saadud tulemusi kasutada vahetuks võimalike efektiivsuste prognoosimiseks keerukamates vee maatriksites (looduslikud veed/reoveed). Arvestades UV-töötluse laialdast kasutamist joogivee ja heitvee desinfitseerimisel, võib UV-aktiveeritud ravimite lagundamist pidada perspektiivikaks. Seega võib antud tulemuste põhjal soovitada UV-töötluse ja sellel põhinevate protsesside rakendamist ravimite lagundamiseks vees ja heitvees.

Rakendatud Fenton, $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ ja uudne kombineeritud $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ süsteem osutusid tõhusateks LFX lagundamiseks vees. Fenton- ja aktiveeritud persulfaadi protsesside efektiivsused LFX lagundamisel ning mineraliseerimisel olid järgnevad: Fentoni süsteem > kombineeritud Fenton/S_2O_8^{2-} süsteem > $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ süsteem > $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ süsteem > $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ süsteem > $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ süsteem > $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^-$ süsteem. Üldiselt osutusid kõik uuritud pikendatud oksüdatsiooniajaga aktiveeritud persulfaadi süsteemid tõhusateks LFX kõrvaldamiseks põhjaveest. Siiski saab antud töös leitud uudset kombineeritud Fenton/persulfaadi oksüdatsiooni (eelneva optimeerimisega) pidada perspektiivikaimaks tehnoloogiaks LFX lagundamiseks eelkõige põhjavees ja heitvees.

Kokkuvõttes on antud töö tulemused oluliseks aluseks SOT rakendamiseks ravimitega saastunud vee, heitvee ja põhjavee töötlemisel.

APPENDIX A

PAPER I

Epold, I., Dulova, N., Veressinina, Y., Trapido, M. Application of ozonation, UV photolysis, Fenton treatment and other related processes for degradation of ibuprofen and sulfamethoxazole in different aqueous matrices. – *Journal of Advanced Oxidation Technologies*, 2012, 15(2), 354-364.

Application of Ozonation, UV Photolysis, Fenton Treatment and other Related Processes for Degradation of Ibuprofen and Sulfamethoxazole in Different Aqueous Matrices

Irina Epold*, Niina Dulova, Yelena Veressinina, and Marina Trapido

Department of Chemical Engineering, Tallinn University of Technology, Ehitajate tee 5, Tallinn 19086, Estonia

Abstract:

Two pharmaceuticals ibuprofen (IBP) and sulfamethoxazole (SMX) were treated with ozone and advanced oxidation processes (AOPs): UV photolysis, O_3/H_2O_2 , O_3/UV , $O_3/H_2O_2/UV$, H_2O_2/UV , the Fenton and photo-Fenton process. The efficacy of AOPs for degradation of pharmaceuticals as well as the impact of the matrix (pure water, urea and wastewater) on drugs' decay was evaluated. The experimental study has been carried out using concentration of the pharmaceuticals in the level of 100 mg/L. IBP was more resistant to all types of treatment than SMX. Ozonation was effective for removal of SMX and IBP when carried out under alkaline conditions. The ultimate elimination of SMX could be achieved with UV photolysis, whereas more rapid removal of IBP was attained with H_2O_2/UV . The complete SMX removal and more than 90% IBP degradation by the ordinary Fenton treatment were reached with oxidant overdosing only. Additional UV-radiation improved substantially the performance of the Fenton oxidation for elimination of SMX and IBP in the wastewater.

Keywords: AOPs; pharmaceuticals; UVC radiation; urea; wastewater

Introduction

Traces of organic contaminants or micropollutants: pesticides, biocides, pharmaceuticals, and personal care products are frequently detected in drinking water sources. These compounds are constituents of wastes from industrial, agricultural, military, commercial and domestic operation and represent one of the greatest challenges to environmental technology. Many of listed compounds have high resistance to conventional biological treatment but can be oxidized to different extent by common disinfectants such as ozone and chlorine (1). Micropollutants reach humans and animals via drinking water or through the food chain and present a long-term risk to wildlife and human health (2).

Among the various micropollutants, pharmaceuticals have been a particular concern during last decade as these micropollutants have been identified in aquatic environments such as drinking and surface water, groundwater, wastewater treatment plant (WWTP) effluent and sludge, seawater and sediments (3). The sources of pharmaceuticals in natural water systems may be manufacturing operations in pharmaceutical industry and therapeutical use of them for human and animals. High amount of pharmaceuticals

*Corresponding author; E-mail address: irina.epold@gmail.com

have also been used as growth promoters in intensive farming (4). Human and animal pharmaceuticals are partially metabolized in the organism and excreted with urine as the parent substance or/and as metabolites (5, 6). Usually, pharmaceuticals are detected in the higher $\mu g/L$ range in hospital effluents, lower $\mu g/L$ range in municipal wastewater and ng/L in surface, ground- and seawater (7, 8).

The main way to combat with residues of pharmaceuticals is to avoid their spread to water bodies and streams through improvement of wastewater treatment. Conventional treatment methods used in water purification (coagulation, flocculation, sedimentation, sand filtration, and disinfection with chlorine) and wastewater treatment (primary settling, activated sludge or trickling filter, and secondary settling) are known to be ineffective for removal of pharmaceuticals present in raw water and wastewater (9, 10). Therefore, in order to meet standards for wastewater discharge, the development of appropriate end-of-pipe wastewater treatment technologies that may improve the situation within relatively short time is a crucial issue.

Ozonation and advanced oxidation processes (AOPs) are a particularly attractive option among the advanced technologies that may be used to remove pharmaceuticals. Successful elimination of some

Table 1. The structures and main properties of studied pharmaceutical.

Pharmaceutical	Ibuprofen	Sulfamethoxazole
Abbreviation in text	IBP	SMX
Formula	$C_{13}H_{18}O_2$	$C_{10}H_{11}N_3O_3S$
Molecular formula	CH ₃ H ₃ C	H ₂ N H ₃ H
CAS Nr.	15687-27-1	723-46-6
Molecular weight, g/mol	206.28	253.28
pK _a	4.9 (35)	$pK_{a1} = 1.60; pK_{a2} = 5.7 (33)$

pharmaceuticals by ozonation (11-17), improved (catalytic) ozonation (18-20), photolytic degradation (3, 17, 21-24), photocatalytic oxidation (3, 4, 25, 26), the Fenton-based treatment including photo-Fenton and electro-Fenton processes (3, 7, 27-33), sonolysis (34, 35) and gamma irradiation (36) has been reported. However, no individual oxidative method is universally applicable or highly effective for every kind of pharmaceuticals.

Pharmaceuticals are designed to cause effect on humans and animals in trace concentration. Consequently, even low concentrations of pharmaceuticals in the environment have to be avoided as they can cause various toxic effects on any level of biological hierarchy (3). Between the various pharmaceutical compounds present in the environment, special emphasis has been given to antibiotics, because of their potential role in the development of multi-resistant strains of bacteria (37).

The efficiency of AOPs for the removal of pharmaceuticals has typically been studied in pure/ultrapure water (demineralised water) whereas the applicability of such results for natural water and wastewater remains uncertain. Only few studies considering ozonation and AOPs application for the treatment of wastewater treatment plant (WWTP) effluents spiked with pharmaceuticals were recently published (12, 30, 38, 39).

In the current study two pharmaceuticals, ibuprofen (IBP) and sulfamethoxazole (SMX), representing two important groups of drugs such as analgesics and antibiotics, both widely consumed all over the world, were investigated. IBP is a non-steroidal anti-inflammatory, analgesic and antipyretic drug. IBP belongs to the group of propionic acid derivatives and is available under various trademarks over-the-counter in most countries. SMX, one of the most widely synthesized sulfonamides, is frequently used in medicine to treat bronchitis and urinary tract infections and also in veterinary, for prevention and treatment of infections, as well as a growth promoter (4).

The degradation of IBP and SMX in water was done by application of ozone and AOPs: UV-photolysis, ozonation combined with UV-radiation and/or hydrogen peroxide, the Fenton and photo-Fenton process, and hydrogen peroxide photolysis. Besides obtaining data on the efficacy of different AOPs for removal of IBP and SMX in aqueous solution, the study aimed to compare the efficacy of these processes for elimination of the above-mentioned pharmaceuticals in three different water matrices: pure water matrix, urea matrix and wastewater (secondary treatment effluent from WWTP) matrix. Some recent works on the photocatalysis (40, 41) and photo-Fenton-process (42) for removal of pharmaceuticals in WWTP effluent have proved the efficacy of alternative processes such as AOPs for the treatment of such kind of wastewater.

Materials and Methods Chemicals and Materials

Sulfamethoxazole and ibuprofen were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich; acetonitrile (99.8%, isocratic grade for HPLC) was obtained from Baker. The structures and the basic data concerning investigated pharmaceuticals are presented in Table 1. All other chemicals were of analytical grade and used without further purification.

The model stock solutions of SMX and IBP were prepared by dissolving respective pharmaceutical in double-distilled water (pure water matrix). Urea (20 g/L) as the main component of urine was added in some experiments to simulate treatment of wastewater coming from no-mix toilets (urea matrix). The secondary effluent after activated sludge treatment with simultaneous phosphorus precipitation and preanoxic zone from the local WWTP was used in some trials as a wastewater matrix. The main characteristics of the secondary effluent are summarised in Table 2. In the experiments with wastewater matrix SMX and IBP were added directly to the secondary effluent. The stock solutions were alkalified and stirred for several

Table 2. The main parameters of the secondary effluent.

Parameter	Value
pH	7.6
COD, mg [O ₂]/L	33
BOD ₇ , mg [O ₂]/L	10
BOD ₇ /COD	0.30
Electrical conductivity, µS/cm	1050
Total solids (TS), mg/L	600
Total suspended solids (TSS), mg/L	12
Phosphate, mgP/L	0.75
Total iron, mg/L	0.4
NH4 mgN/L	0.22
Nitrate, mgN/L	4.2

hours to ensure complete dissolution. The initial concentration of pharmaceutical was maintained 100 mg/L in all cases. Although this concentration is far from the expected levels in the environment, it can be assumed that the degradation pathway is the same. As the solubility of IBP is low under acidic conditions, the experiments with IBP were conducted at initial pH \geq 5. Sodium hydroxide and sulphuric acid aqueous solutions (0.1 N) were used for pH adjustment.

Experimental Procedure

The ozonation, O₃/H₂O₂, O₃/UV and O₃/H₂O₂/UV experiments were carried out in 1.5 L Ace Europeanstyle three-neck flask with an ozone diffuser (Ø 3.5 cm: porous size 0.1 mm) located 1.5 cm above the reactor's bottom. Ozone produced by laboratory ozone generator (Trailigaz Labo) from pure oxygen was bubbled through 1 L of selected aqueous matrix containing SMX or IBP. In all trials, the ozone concentration in the feed-gas was kept at 5 ± 0.25 mg/L and the gas flow rate at 1.0 L/min. The initial and residual concentrations of ozone in the gas phase, measured at λ =258 nm with a PCI-Wedeco ozone monitor (WEDECO Environmental Technologies Inc., USA), were used for the calculation of ozone inlet and consumed doses. Samples were withdrawn at selected time intervals; the duration of ozone treatment was from 60 to 300 minutes until at least 90% elimination of the pharmaceutical was attained. The ozonation experiments were carried out at different pH values. In O₃/UV and O₃/H₂O₂/UV experiments, the UV lamp was located in the centre inside the reactor. The initial concentration of hydrogen peroxide in the O₃/H₂O₂ process and O₃/H₂O₂/UV system was 1 mM.

A mercury low-pressure OSRAM lamp with an energy input of 10 W located inside the reactor in a quartz tube was used as an UV source in direct UV photolysis, H_2O_2/UV , O_3/UV , $O_3/H_2O_2/UV$ and photo-Fenton processes. The UV radiation intensity at 254 nm

measured by potassium ferrioxalate actinometry (43) was $3.48 \pm 0.16 \mu$ Einstein/s. The lamp was turned on at least 10 min before the trial to insure constant output. The constant temperature in the reactor was maintained using a cooling jacket.

All Fenton process trials were carried out in the batch mode and in un-buffered solutions. A standard procedure consisted of treating 1 L of selected aqueous matrix containing SMX or IBP in glass reactor with a permanent agitation speed (200-300 rpm). The reactant was let to react until all the hydrogen peroxide was consumed or for a period up to 300 minutes. Samples were withdrawn at selected time intervals and the reaction was stopped by adding 2 drops of 1 N aqueous solution of NaOH to each test tube.

The Fenton reaction (H_2O_2/Fe^{2+}) was initiated by adding hydrogen peroxide (0.8-10 mM) to the acidified stock solution (pH 3 and pH 5 for SMX and IBP, respectively) containing a known amount of Fe²⁺ ion. The initial molar ratio of H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} was kept constant at 10:1, which is optimal according to (44). The photo-Fenton experiments were carried out in the same reactor and treatment conditions as those used for the Fenton experiments with the UV lamp located inside the reactor. In the photo-Fenton trials the concentration of hydrogen peroxide was in the range of 0.8-1.5 mM.

The direct UV photolysis and H_2O_2/UV experiments were carried out in the same reactor (1 L of selected aqueous matrix containing SMX or IBP in a glass reactor with a constant agitation speed for a period of 200-300 min). SMX and IBP solutions were treated at pH 3 and pH 5, respectively. The concentration of H_2O_2 was in the range of 0.6-2.4 mM.

Additionally, blank experiments on IBP and SMX oxidation with hydrogen peroxide were conducted in the same reactor and treatment conditions as the respective Fenton-based treatment trials.

All experiments were duplicated and the data on SMX and IBP concentrations was verified with at least three replicates. The results of the analysis of initial and treated samples are presented as the mean with the standard deviation below 3% in all cases. The experiments were performed at 22 ± 1 °C.

Analytical Methods

SMX and IBP concentrations during the experiments were quantified using a high performance liquid chromatograph (HPLC) CLAS MPm (Labio Ltd.) equipped with a microcolumn MAG 0 (1.5×50 mm) Biospher PSI 100 C18 (particle size, 5 µm) and UV/ VIS detector SAPHIRE. The isocratic method with a mobile phase containing 35% acetonitrile and 0.1% of acetic acid in Milli-Q water (Millipore Gradient System) was used. The flow rate of 50 μ L/min and absorbance wavelength of 254 nm were maintained for determination of SMX. The flow rate and absorbance wavelength for determination of IBP were 100 μ L/min and 226 nm, respectively. Samples were filtered through a Millipore filter (0.45 μ m) prior to measurement of SMX and IBP concentrations by HPLC. The concentration of SMX and IBP was determined by using the external standard.

The pH measurements were performed using a digital pH meter (Model CG-840, Schott). The electrical conductivity (EC) was measured using a digital EC meter (Model HI9032, HANNA Instruments). The total iron concentration in the solution was quantified with phenanthroline method (45). The initial hydrogen peroxide concentration in stock solutions was determined spectrophotometrically by measurement of the absorption of hydrogen peroxide at λ =254 nm (molar extinction coefficient of 19.6 L/mol·cm (46)), using Heλion-β UV/VIS (Thermo Electron Corporation). The residual hydrogen peroxide concentration was measured by the spectrophotometric method with Ti^{4+} (He λ ion- β UV/VIS, Thermo Electron Corporation) (46). COD and BOD₇ of the wastewater were determined according to (45). The concentration of NO₃ and PO_4^{3} ions in the wastewater was measured by means of ion chromatography with chemical suppression of eluent conductivity (761 Compact IC, Metrohm) coupled with a METROSEP A Supp 5 analytical column (4×150 mm).

Results and Discussion Ozonation and Related Treatment

The chemical oxidation with ozone proved an effective process for degradation of various micropollutants (14). As ozonation is widely used for drinking water (and rarely for wastewater) disinfection and other purposes, the knowledge of the degradation rate of pharmaceuticals is important for predicting the treatment efficacy at real conditions.

The steady state concentrations of dissolved ozone were attained within initial five minute of the ozonation. The degradation of investigated pharmaceuticals in aqueous matrices followed a pseudo-first order kinetic law and can be described with regard to the pharmaceutical concentration:

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}C}{\mathrm{d}t} = -\mathbf{k}_{1\times}C\tag{1}$$

where k_1 is the pseudo-first order rate constant.

The $-k_1$ constants were calculated from the slopes of the straight lines by plotting $\ln(C/C_0)$ as a function of time *t*, through linear regression (r²>0.985). Table 3 summarise 90% conversion times (T_{90%}) and the pseudo-first order rate constants for the degradation of SMX and IBP by conventional ozonation and other ozone-based processes.

Both pharmaceuticals were degraded by ozonation whereas the removal efficiency increased with increasing pH of aqueous solution (Table 3). Ozonation conducted at pH 11 led to the complete removal of pharmaceuticals in more than 1.5 and 4.5 times faster for SMX and IBP, respectively, compared to experiments carried out in acidic conditions. Thus, 90% removal of SMX and IBP with ozonation at pH 11 required 15 and 45 min, respectively. This fact can evidence the ability of indirect (radicals) reactions to accelerate the degradation of the target compounds.

The fast reaction of SMX with ozone observed in the present study is in agreement with several recently published data (14, 16). The high reactivity of ozone with SMX is due to the presence of nucleophilic points in the molecular structure of SMX that are selectively attacked by ozone (Table 1). The results of SMX ozonation at pH between 3 and 11 showed an increase in ozonation rate with increasing pH (Table 3), similarly to results obtained by Dantas et al. (14) and Garoma et al. (16). The SMX is a compound that presents three possible species in water according to the pH and pK_a values (1.6 and 5.7): the protonated (SMX^{+}) , the non-protonated (SMX) and the anionic (SMX⁻) molecule. Thus, the increase of k_1 with pH was expected, because the deprotonated SMX, which is known to have higher reactivity towards ozone compared to protonated one (48), becomes predominant as the pH increases.

No trials were conducted at pH lower than 5 due to relatively low value of the acid dissociation of IBP ($pK_a = 4.9$), since in acidic medium the solubility of IBP decreases sharply, leading to translucent suspensions due to precipitation. Above the pK_a value ionic IBP is the predominant form, and has higher reactivity towards ozone that the protonated molecule (11). The results indicated (see Table 3) that independent of pH IBP appeared to be more ozone resistant compared to SMX.

The degradation of IBP was accelerated substantially when O₃/UV treatment was carried out at acidic conditions (Table 3). Thus, the $T_{90\%}$ of IBP at pH 5 was 64 minutes, which is approximately 3.7 times less than in ozonation. In the case of pH 11 only slight increase in $T_{90\%}$ from 41.5 to 45 min for ozonation and O₃/UV process, respectively, was observed.

The addition of hydrogen peroxide to ozonation process is known to increase the ozone decay and accelerates its decomposition into hydroxyl radicals. At elevated pH values hydrogen peroxide reacts with ozone when present as an anion, HO₂. Whenever the

Treatment method	Matrix	pН	T _{90%} (min)	$k_1 (1/min) \times 10^{-2}$	mg pharmaceutical
				,	removed/mg ozone consumed
SMX					
Ozonation	pure water	3	31.5	8.52±0.32	1.96±0.16
Ozonation	pure water	7	16	12.72±0.60	2.40±0.12
Ozonation	pure water	11	15	13.20 ± 0.34	1.36 ± 0.07
Ozonation	urea	7	17.5	12.24±0.43	2.15±0.20
Ozonation	wastewater	7	26	9.36±0.24	1.28 ± 0.25
O ₃ /UV	pure water	3	34	7.86±0.38	1.10 ± 0.05
O_3/H_2O_2	pure water	3	35	7.68 ± 0.27	$1.38{\pm}0.03$
$O_3/H_2O_2/UV$	pure water	3	29	8.76 ± 0.40	1.10±0.17
IBP					
Ozonation	pure water	5	236	1.06 ± 0.05	1.20±0.12
Ozonation	pure water	8	183	1.25 ± 0.05	1.40 ± 0.01
Ozonation	pure water	11	45	5.06 ± 0.20	1.20±0.09
Ozonation	urea	11	45	4.99±0.21	1.11±0.13
Ozonation	wastewater	5	275	$0.79{\pm}0.03$	0.90 ± 0.12
Ozonation	wastewater	11	118	2.00 ± 0.12	0.67 ± 0.06
O ₃ /UV	pure water	5	64	3.85±0.19	0.60 ± 0.09
O_3/UV	pure water	11	41.5	5.98±0.24	0.86 ± 0.22
O ₃ /UV	urea	11	43.5	5.59 ± 0.25	0.82 ± 0.02
O ₃ /UV	wastewater	5	85	2.57±0.13	0.61 ± 0.08
O_3/H_2O_2	pure water	5	235	$1.09{\pm}0.06$	0.91 ± 0.04
$O_3/H_2O_2/UV$	pure water	5	61	4.22±0.22	0.70±0.16

Table 3. 90% conversion times $(T_{90\%})$ and the pseudo-first order rate constants (k_1) of SMX and IBP degradation by ozonation and ozone-based processes.

concentration of hydrogen peroxide is above 10^{-7} M and the pH-value less that 12, HO₂ has a greater effect than OH on the decomposition rate of ozone in water. However, it does not affect greatly the extent of micropollutant degradation for compounds slowly reacting with ozone (e.g., IBP) (49). The results of the present study indicated the increased rate of O₃ decay and only negligible increase in the rate of IBP degradation by O₃/H₂O₂ (Table 3). Similarly, the addition of H₂O₂ to O₃/UV system only slightly increased the overall process efficacy.

As to SMX, O_3/UV , O_3/H_2O_2 treatment and even such a powerful oxidation system as $O_3/H_2O_2/UV$ did not accelerate the removal of SMX compared to ordinary ozonation (Table 3). The ineffectiveness of hydrogen peroxide to improve degradation of both pharmaceuticals can be explained by observed formation of hydrogen peroxide during both ozonation and O_3/UV treatment of SMX and IBP aqueous solutions. Thus, hydrogen peroxide impact has been already presented in both studied systems and additional amount of oxidant did not significantly accelerate the degradation of SMX and IBP that is in concordance with results obtained by Masten and Hoigne (50).

The wastewater matrix usually has an impact on the removal of the target compound with ozonation and other AOPs as the organic and inorganic admixtures present in water can compete for oxidants including the non-selective hydroxyl radicals and, consequently, impede the elimination of pharmaceuticals. Examples for those so-called scavengers are bicarbonate and carbonate ions as well as the dissolved organic carbon.

Furthermore, the influence of urea, the main urine component, on the efficacy of the different AOPs was evaluated. It is supposed that source separation of urine that contains many of the pharmaceuticals and their metabolites may offer the more effective solution to the problem of pharmaceuticals in the environment. Due to the higher concentrations of micropollutants, the treatment is expected to be more efficient in urine than in diluted wastewater (51). The information of urea impact on the degradation efficiency of pharmaceuticals can be important for the treatment of wastewater coming from no-mix toilets.

The addition of urea did not influence notably the performance of drugs' ozonation independent of investigated pharmaceutical (Table 3). But the wastewater matrix retarded the degradation of pharmaceuticals with ozone compared to their elimination from the pure water matrix. The wastewater contained dissolved and suspended organics and some inorganic constituents (Table 2) that act as scavenges and consequently inhibit the degradation of pharmaceuticals. The retardation of pharmaceuticals' decay in the wastewater was less obvious in the acidic ($T_{90\%}$ increased from 236 to 275 min for IBP) and the neutral medium

Treatment method	Matrix	H ₂ O ₂ (mM)	T _{90%} (min)	$k_1 (1/min) \times 10^{-2}$
SMX				
UV photolysis	pure water	-	28	8.94±0.05
UV photolysis	urea	-	38	6.66±0.33
UV photolysis	wastewater	-	44	6.12±0.16
H_2O_2/UV	pure water	0.8	29	8.76±0.32
H_2O_2/UV	pure water	1.2	27	9.12±0.21
H_2O_2/UV	pure water	2.4	26	9.30±0.35
IBP				
UV photolysis	pure water	-	275	0.77±0.04
UV photolysis	urea	-	>300	$0.59{\pm}0.02$
UV photolysis	wastewater	-	>300	0.38 ± 0.02
H ₂ O ₂ /UV	pure water	0.6	85.5	2.48±0.10
H_2O_2/UV	pure water	1.5	42	5.79 ± 0.15
H_2O_2/UV	urea	1.5	67	3.46±0.15
H_2O_2/UV	wastewater	1.5	119	$1.94{\pm}0.06$

Table 4. 90% conversion times ($T_{90\%}$) and the pseudo-first order rate constants (k_1) of SMX and IBP degradation by UV photolysis and H_2O_2/UV process.

 $(T_{90\%}$ increased from 16 to 26 min for SMX). At pH 11, the $T_{90\%}$ in wastewater matrix was more than 2.6 times longer compared to pure water matrix.

Similarly to ozonation the degradation of pharmaceuticals in the urea matrix was slightly retarded when O_3/UV and O_3/H_2O_2 systems were used. In the case of wastewater the inhibiting impact of matrix was more obvious. In addition, during both ozonation and O_3/UV treatment of SMX and IBP in urea and wastewater matrices the formation of hydrogen peroxide was detected, but in a lower extent than in the pure water matrix.

Photolysis and Hydrogen Peroxide Photolysis

Photodegradation can occur by direct absorption of radiation of the target molecule (direct photolysis) or by reaction with reactive intermediates (hydroxyl radicals (•OH) or other reactive species). Such intermediates are intensively generated when irradiation is combined with a strong oxidant, e.g. hydrogen peroxide (hydrogen peroxide photolysis). The efficacy of photodegradation depends on the absorbance spectrum of the pharmaceutical, the concentration of hydrogen peroxide employed, the type of the radiation source, and the matrix. It is known that many of pharmaceuticals undergo photodegradation easily. Therefore, the photolytic degradation and hydrogen peroxide photolysis of IBP and SMX was studied. Several studies on SMX (4, 25, 52) and IBP (53) degradation by black light (UVA) and solar light photolysis were published recently, indicating low efficiency of the process for both pharmaceuticals. In the present study a lowpressure mercury lamp emitting at 254 nm was used as it is commonly utilised in water/wastewater treatment for disinfection purposes.

SMX absorbs light within the range between 240 and 310 nm, and thus it is prone to undergo germicidal ultraviolet light photolysis. The photolysis of SMX is also known to be strongly affected by the pH (52). At the neutral and basic pH values SMX is in its anionic form (pK_a values 1.6 and 5.7), which is the most stable form (36). Thus, pH=3 was maintained during all photolysis trials.

IBP absorbs mainly at lower wavelengths (in the range of 200-240 nm) and presents absorbance minimum at approximately 250 nm. Therefore, degradation of IBP by UV photolysis with application of low pressure lamp was expected to be slow.

Similarly to ozone-based processes, each individual decomposition curve of UV photolysis and H_2O_2/UV treatment showed the pseudo-first order rate behaviour. Table 4 summarises the calculated formal pseudo-first order rate constants and $T_{90\%}$ of SMX and IBP degradation by UV and H_2O_2/UV processes.

The application of direct photolysis (i.e. UV treatment alone) resulted in complete removal of both pharmaceuticals (Table 4). Analogous to ozonation, IBP was found to be much more resistant to UV photolysis than SMX. Thus, the $T_{90\%}$ for SMX and IBP was 28 and 275 min, respectively, in the pure water matrix.

The addition of hydrogen peroxide to photolysis accelerated IBP degradation (Table 4). The k_1 of IBP degradation by H₂O₂/UV process increased by factor of 3.2 and 7.5 for hydrogen peroxide concentration of 0.6 and 1.5 mM, respectively. The observed increase in IBP degradation efficacy is most likely due to the photochemical cleavage of hydrogen peroxide to yield hydroxyl radicals by light absorption. In the case of SMX, the hydrogen peroxide photolysis showed



Figure 1. SMX degradation by the Fenton treatment at different H₂O₂ concentrations.

negligible increase in drug's removal efficacy when compared with direct photolysis.

It should be mentioned that during UV photolysis of SMX independently on aqueous matrix used the extended formation of hydrogen peroxide was observed. As to IBP photolysis, H_2O_2 formation was not detected in the pure water matrix. However, the application of UV photolysis in urea and wastewater matrices resulted in formation of hydrogen peroxide.

The matrix proved to have the impact on the direct photolysis of SMX as well as direct photolysis and H₂O₂/UV treatment of IBP (Table 4). The results indicated a slight deceleration in pharmaceuticals' degradation rates due to urea addition to the system. The latter is in accordance with the data formerly reported by Felis and Miksch (22). The degradation of IBP by direct photolysis and hydrogen peroxide photolysis was definitely retarded in the wastewater matrix. Thus, the k_1 value decreased by 2 and 3 times for UV photolysis and H₂O₂/UV treatment, respectively. The impact of wastewater matrix on the degradation of SMX was not as evident as in the case of IBP; however, retardation was observed as well (Table 4). The wastewater's suspended matter may contribute to the light attenuation in a water layer, both by light absorption and light scattering, as well as impede the degradation of the target compound via its adsorption and shielding effects. Some components of the wastewater may also induce radical scavenging, consequently retarding the degradation of pharmaceuticals.

The Fenton and Photo-Fenton Treatment

The Fenton's reagent and its modifications were found to be very effective for the degradation of various pharmaceuticals (27). However, for successful application, the Fenton process has to be carefully optimized. In practical applications, an optimal H_2O_2 concentration (molar ratio of hydrogen peroxide to contaminant) is a key to effective degradation of the target compound and to the reduction of oxidant consumption. The reaction medium pH is another important factor. The acidic conditions (pH ca 3.0) promote the most efficient generation of •OH-radicals and avoid the iron precipitation. However, there is evidence that the fast pH drop during the very beginning of the reaction may be responsible for the effective elimination of target compounds even at initial solution pH values close to neutral.

In order to verify the Fenton process efficacy, blank experiments of pharmaceuticals degradation by hydrogen peroxide oxidation alone were conducted. No changes in SMX and IBP concentrations were observed for H_2O_2 dosages in the range form 0.8 to 10 mM and treatment duration of 2 h.

Independent of the oxidant dose, the degradation of SMX by the Fenton treatment proceeded fast at the initial stage of the oxidation, and afterwards it was retarded or even totally terminated (Figure 1). In the latter case, the reaction ceased due to complete utilization of hydrogen peroxide in the system. In general, hydrogen peroxide was fully consumed during 2 h of SMX degradation in all Fenton treatment trials. The decay of SMX was directly proportional to the amount of H₂O₂ employed. Thus, application of 0.8 mM H₂O₂ (corresponding to H₂O₂/SMX molar ratio of 2) was not enough to achieve the complete degradation of SMX in the Fenton system. Twofold increase in H₂O₂ concentration up to 1.6 improved effectively drug's removal and resulted in T_{90%} of 36.5 min. To accelerate the elimination of SMX by the Fenton treatment, the concentration of hydrogen peroxide must be further raised. Accordingly, the ultimate SMX degradation was achieved within 15-30 minutes of treatment at H₂O₂ dosage of 3.2 and 4.8 mM, whereas the T_{90%} was 10 and 4.5 minutes, respectively.



Figure 2. IBP degradation by the Fenton treatment at selected H_2O_2 concentrations in different matrices.

IBP was found to be more resistant to the Fenton treatment than SMX. Similar to SMX, the degradation of IBP was fast during the first few minutes of oxidation, and afterwards it was retarded or totally terminated. In the Fenton-based treatment the initial pH value of all IBP solutions was maintained at 5. However, the results indicated rapid pH drop below the pK_a value of IBP (4.9) during the first minutes after hydrogen peroxide addition. Below the pK_a value of IBP the formation of visible precipitate in the reactive Fenton system was observed. Thus, the Fenton process was retarded after several minutes of reaction and the solubility of IBP was the main limiting factor. On the other hand, sharply increased IBP/H₂O₂ molar ratio might also have an adverse effect on the overall treatment efficacy as hydrogen peroxide present in excess can compete with the pharmaceutical for the hydroxyl radicals generated in the Fenton system.

The results of IBP degradation by the Fenton treatment are presented in Figure 2. Under current treatment conditions the complete IBP removal was not achieved. The highest IBP degradation was observed at hydrogen peroxide concentration of 10 mM with $T_{90\%}$ of 270 min. The degradation of IBP was directly proportional to the amount of H_2O_2 employed. However, hydrogen peroxide was not fully consumed in all cases. For example, almost 77 and 50% of initial 4 and 6 mM of hydrogen peroxide, respectively, remained unconsumed after 2 h of the Fenton treatment. H_2O_2 residual concentration was observed in reaction system even after prolonged experiment (overall treatment duration 5 h).

Because the pharmaceuticals readily underwent photolytic degradation, the photo-Fenton treatment was expected to enhance the efficacy of the pharmaceuticals' degradation compared to the Fenton process. The synergetic action of UV light leading to the increase of reactive species via photo-Fenton reaction may accelerate the elimination of organic compounds. Indeed, the photo-Fenton treatment enhanced the decay of both pharmaceuticals, enabling complete removal at significantly higher rate and utilising substantially lower oxidant doses compared to the Fenton process (Figures 3 and 4). The entire degradation was observed even at low H₂O₂ dosages of 0.8 and 1 mM with T_{90%} of 17 and 76 min for SMX and IBP, respectively (corresponding to H₂O₂/pharmaceutical molar ratio of 2). According to the above-mentioned, there is no sense in using more than 0.8 mM H₂O₂ for successful removal of SMX in the pure water matrix. However, for faster elimination of IBP, 1.5 mM hydrogen peroxide concentration (T_{90%} of 33.5 min) or even higher could be recommended if the photo-Fenton treatment is utilised (Figure 4).

The impact of the wastewater/urea matrix on the decay of SMX and IBP was contradictory. No significant impact of urea addition on the decay of IBP during the Fenton treatment was observed (Figure 2). The photo-Fenton treatment of IBP was not affected by urea during the initial stage of the oxidation but subsequently was followed by definite deceleration of IBP decay resulting in $T_{90\%}$ increase from 33.5 to 128 min for the pure water and urea matrix, respectively (Figure 4). The treatment of IBP in the wastewater matrix indicated the reduced efficacy of IBP degradation by the Fenton process (Figure 2) and somewhat deceleration of IBP decay in the photo-Fenton system (Figure 4).

The degradation of SMX in urea and wastewater matrices was definitely retarded at the initial stage of the Fenton treatment (Figure 3). Thus, the $T_{90\%}$ was increased from 40 min in the pure water matrix to 135



Figure 3. The impact of the matrix on the degradation of SMX by the Fenton and photo-Fenton treatment (1.2 mM H₂O₂).



Figure 4. IBP degradation by the photo-Fenton treatment at selected H₂O₂ concentrations in different matrices.

and 140 min in urea and wastewater matrices, respectively (1.2 mM H_2O_2). The impact of the matrix on SMX decay by the photo-Fenton process was minor and mainly observed during the first 30 minutes of the treatment (Figure 3). For effective elimination of both pharmaceuticals by the photo-Fenton treatment in the wastewater/urea matrix, the prolonged treatment seems to be more reasonable than the increase in oxidant dose.

Conclusions

The impact of the matrix on the degradation of both pharmaceuticals was obvious for all AOPs. Consequently, elimination rates determined in the pure water cannot be directly used to predict the oxidation of SMX and IBP in the wastewater.

The ability of studied AOPs to destroy the two pharmaceuticals was different. IBP was more resistant to all types of treatment, especially to the Fenton's reagent, compared to SMX. The recommendations for practical application should take into account the cost of the treatment. Our primary estimations utilizing the approach published earlier (54) have shown that the operation cost for the photo-Fenton treatment should remain in the range of $0.6-1.0 \notin /m^3$. The operation cost of the ozonation is $0.4-0.6 \notin /m^3$; however, the total cost will be significantly higher due to high investments (54). Thus the photo-Fenton treatment could be considered for elimination of studied pharmaceuticals in practice.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Ms. Polina Barajeva for the experimental assistance. The financial support of the Estonian Science Foundation (grant 8186) is gratefully acknowledged.

References

- (1) Westerhoff, P.; Yonn, Y.; Snyder S.; Wert, E. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2005**, *39*, 6649-6663.
- (2) Balcioğlu, I.A.; Ötker, M. Chemosphere **2003**, *50*, 85-95.
- (3) Klavarioti, M.; Mantzavinos, D.; Kassinos, D. Environ. Intern. 2009, 35, 402-417.
- (4) Abellán, M.N.; Giménez, J.; Esplugas, S. Catal. Today 2009, 144, 131-136.
- (5) Ciríaco, L.; Anjo, C.; Correia, J.; Pacheco, M.J.; Lopes, A. *Electrochim. Acta* **2009**, *54*, 1464-1472.
- (6) Kümmerer, K. Chemosphere 2009, 75, 417-434.
- (7) Klamerth, N.; Miranda, N.; Malato, S.; Agüera, A.; Fernandez-Alba, A.R.; Maldonado, M.I.; Coronado, J.M. *Catal. Today* **2009**, *144*, 124-130.
- (8) Homem, V.; Santos L. J. Environ. Manage. 2011, 92, 2304-2347.
- (9) Kim, S.D.; Cho, J.; Kim, I.S.; Vanderford, B.J.; Snyder, S.A. *Water Res.* 2007, 41, 1013-1021.
- (10) Vieno, N.M.; Harkki, H.; Tuhkanen, T.; Kronberg, L. Environ. Sci. Technol. 2007, 41, 5077-5084.
- (11) Zwiener, C.; Frimmel, F.H. Water Res. 2000, 34, 1881-1885.
- Ternes, T.A.; Stüber, J.; Herrmann, N.; McDowell, D.; Ried, A.; Kampmann, M.; Teiser, B. *Water Res.* 2003, *37*, 1976-1982.
- (13) Dodd, M.C.; Buffle, M.-O.; von Gunten, U. Environ. Sci. Technol. 2006, 40, 1969-1977.
- (14) Dantas, R.F.; Contreras, S.; Sans, C.; Esplugas, S. J. Hazard. Mater. 2008, 150, 790-794.
- (15) Broséus, R.; Vincent, S.; Aboulfadl, K.; Daneshvar,
 A.; Sauvé, S.; Barbeau, B.; Prévost, M. *Water Res.* 2009, 43, 4707-4717.
- (16) Garoma, T.; Umamaheshwar, S.K.; Mumper, A. *Chemosphere* **2010**, *79*, 814-820.
- (17) Katsoyiannis, I.A.; Canonica, S.; von Gunten, U. Water Res. 2011, 45, 3811-3822.
- (18) Skoumal, M.; Cabot, P.-L.; Centellas, F.; Arias, C.; Rodríguez, R.M.; Garrido, J.A.; Brillas, E. *Appl. Catal. B: Environ.* 2006, *66*, 228-240.
- (19) Beltrán, F.J.; Aguinaco, A.; García-Araya, J.F.; Oropesa A. *Water Res.* 2008, 42, 3799-3808.
- (20) Pocostales, J.P.; Alvarez, P.M.; Beltrán, F.J. Chem. Eng. J. 2010, 164, 70-76.
- (21) Canonica, S.; Meunier, L.; von Gunten, U. *Water Res.* **2008**, *42*, 121-128.
- (22) Felis, E.; Miksch, K. Water Sci. Technol. 2009, 60, 2253-2259.
- (23) Ryan, C.C.; Tan, D.T.; Arnold, W.A. Water Res. 2011, 45, 1280-1286.
- (24) Szabó, R.K.; Megyeri, Cs.; Illés, E.; Gajda-Schrantz, K.; Mazellier, P.; Dombi, A. *Chemosphere* 2011, *84*, 1658-1663.
- 363 J. Adv. Oxid. Technol. Vol. 15, No. 2, 2012

- (25) Baran, W.; Adamek, E.; Sobczak, A.; Makowski, A. *Appl. Catal. B: Environ.* 2009, *90*, 516-525.
- (26) Klauson, D.; Krichevskaya, M.; Borissova, M.; Preis, S. *Environ. Technol.* 2010, *31*, 1547-1555.
- (27) Kulik, N.; Trapido, M.; Goi, A.; Veressinina, Y.; Munter, R. *Chemosphere* **2008**, *70*, 1525-1531.
- (28) Elmolla, E.; Chaudhuri, M. J. Hazard. Mater. 2009, 170, 666-672.
- (29) Skoumal, M.; Rodríguez, R.M.; Cabot, P.L.; Centellas, F.; Garrido, J.A.; Arias, C.; Brillas, E. *Electrochim. Acta* 2009, 54, 2077-2085.
- (30) Bautitz, I.R.; Nogueira, R.F.P. Catal. Today 2010, 151, 94-99.
- (31) Dirany, A.; Sirés, I.; Oturan, N.; Oturan, M.A. *Chemosphere* **2010**, *81*, 594-602.
- (32) Guinea, E.; Garrido, J.A.; Rodríguez, R.M.; Cabot, P.-L.; Arias, C.; Centellas, F.; Brillas, E. *Electrochim. Acta* **2010**, *55*, 2101-2115.
- (33) Wang, A.; Li, Y.-Y.; Estrada, A.L. Appl. Catal. B: Environ. 2011, 102, 378-386.
- (34) Madhavan, J.; Grieser, F.; Ashokkumar, M. J. Hazard. Mater. 2010, 178, 202-208.
- (35) Méndez-Arriaga, F.; Torres-Palma, R.A.; Pétrier, C.; Esplugas, S.; Gimenez, J.; Pulgarin, C. *Water Res.* 2008, *42*, 4243-4248.
- (36) Zheng, B.G.; Zheng, Z.; Zhang, J.B.; Luo, X.Z.; Wang, J.Q.; Liu, Q.; Wang, L.H. *Desalination* 2011, 276, 379-385.
- (37) Kümmerer, K. Chemosphere 2009, 75, 435-441.
- (38) Huber, M.M.; Göbel, A.; Joss, A.; Hermann, N.; Löffler, D.; Mcardell, C.S.; Ried, A.; Siegrist, H.; Ternes, T.A.; von Gunten, U. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2005, *39*, 4290-4299.
- (39) Trovó, A.G.; Melo, S.A.S.; Nogueira, R.F.P. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 2008, 198, 215-220.
- (40) Priete-Rodrigues, L.; Miralles-Cuevas, S.; Oller, I.; Agüera, A.; Li Puma, G.; Malato, S. J. Hazard. Mater. 2011 (in press).
- (41) Miranda-Garcia, N.; Maldonado, M.I.; Coronado, J.M.; Malato, S. *Catal. Today* 2010, *151*, 107-113.
 (42) Klamerth, N.; Malato, S.; Maldonado, M.I; Agüera, A.; Fernandez-Alba, A.R. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2010, *44*, 1792-1798.
- (43) Gordon, A.J.; Ford, R.A. The Chemist's Companion. A Handbook of Practical Data, Techniques and References, Wiley, NY, 1972.
- (44) Tang, W.Z.; Huang, C.P. Environ. Technol. 1997, 18, 13-23.
- (45) APHA (American Public Health Association), American Water Works Association, Water Environment Federation, Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Wastewater, 21st Ed., 2005.

- (46) Baxendale, J.H.; Wilson, J.A. Trans. Faraday Soc. 1957, 53, 344-356.
- (47) Eisenberg, G.M. Ind. Eng. Chem. Anal. Ed. 1943, 15, 327-328.
- (48) Hoighe, J.; Bader, H. Water Res. 1983, 17, 185-194.
- (49) Acero, J.L.; von Gutten, U. J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 2001, 93, 90-100.
- (50) Masten, S.J.; Hoigne J. Ozone: Sci. & Eng. 1992, 14, 197-214.
- (51) Larsen, T.A.; Lienert, J.; Joss, A.; Siegrist, H. J.

Biotechnol. 2004, 113, 295-304.

- (52) Trovó, A.G.; Nogueira, R.F.P.; Agüera, A.; Fernandez-Alba, A.R.; Sirtori, C.; Malato, S. *Water Res.* 2009, 43, 3922-3931.
- (53) Méndez-Arriaga, F.; Esplugas, S.; Giménez, J. Water Res. 2010, 44, 589-595.
- (54) Munter, R.; Trapido, M.; Veressinina, Y.; Goi, A. Ozone: Sci. & Eng. 2006, 28, 287-293.

Received for review December 14, 2011. Revised manuscript received May 2, 2012. Accepted May 3, 2012.

PAPER II

Epold, I., Dulova, N., Trapido, M. Degradation of diclofenac in aqueous solution by homogeneous and heterogeneous photolysis. – *Environmental Engineering & Ecological Science*, 2012, 1, 1-8.

Journal of Environmental Engineering & Ecological Science

Research

HOAJ Herbert Open Access Journals

Degradation of diclofenac in aqueous solution by homogeneous and heterogeneous photolysis

Irina Epold¹, Niina Dulova¹, Marina Trapido^{1*} Correspondence: <u>marina.trapido@ttu.ee</u>

¹Department of Chemical Engineering, Tallinn University of Technology, Ehitajate tee 5, Tallinn, Estonia.

Abstract

Background: Pharmaceuticals have arisen as emerging environmental pollutants due to their potential impact on humans, animals and microorganisms even at low concentrations. Conventional wastewater treatment plants are known to be ineffective for removal of many pharmaceuticals present in wastewater. Advanced oxidation processes are one of the most promising treatment technologies for degradation of such persistent compounds. The current study was focused on the efficacies of various oxidation processes for degradation of diclofenac (DCF) as one of the most widespread pharmaceuticals.

<u>Methods</u>: The efficacy of UV photolysis, hydrogen peroxide photolysis, homogeneous and heterogeneous Fenton/photo-Fenton treatment for removal of DCF from aqueous solution was examined. The impact of pH, hydrogen peroxide concentration, and catalyst type on DCF removal was assessed. The identification of DCF photo-degradation products with GC-MS (EI) technique was carried out.

<u>Results</u>: According to results of the present study direct photolysis proved main contributing reaction pathway in all studied systems with UV irradiation. Fast decrease in pH value observed during all studied processes started at pH 5, 7, and 9 led to the system controlled by DCF precipitation-degradation-re-dissolution conditions. The enhanced efficacy of promoted photolysis proved dependent on the rate of pH decrease to value below pK_a at the beginning of the process. After reaching acidic pH values of the surrounding solution the DCF degradation was controlled by the solubility independently of treatment method applied. The highest DCF degradation efficacy was attained by the heterogeneous photo-Fenton treatment at initial pH 11. Thus, DCF 90% conversion time decreased from 48 to 23.5 min for UV photolysis and heterogeneous photo-Fenton process (3.8 mM H_2O_2), respectively.

<u>Conclusions</u>: DCF was quite resistant to all tested processes. The application of the Fenton-based treatment and UV/H_2O_2 did not show vital advantages compared to UV photolysis when the initial pH was 7 or 9. Direct photolysis proved main process contributing to DCF degradation in all studied systems combined with UV irradiation. The present study was the first to evaluate the efficacy of photo-Fenton catalysed by goethite for DCF degradation in aqueous solution. The latter proved the most efficient one among the Fenton-based processes.

 $\label{eq:Keywords: Advanced oxidation processes, photolysis, photo-Fenton process, pharmaceutical, UVC radiation, goethite$

Background

The presence of pharmaceutical residues in municipal, surface, ground- and even drinking water is an emerging environmental problem due to the potential impact on human health and the environment even at low concentrations. Pharmaceuticals used by human or animal are only partially consumed in the organism and excreted through urine or faeces in unchanged or/and metabolized form. Drugs are released into the wastewater not only after medical application, but also during manufacturing and improper disposal of unused or expired medicines. Unit operations used in wastewater treatment plants (WWTP) are known to be ineffective for removal of many pharmaceuticals present in wastewater. Consequently, effluents finally released into the receiving water bodies contain from ng L^1 to μ g L^1 of these pollutants [1-2].

Among the various pharmaceuticals, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) are of the greatest environmental interest due to their widespread availability. Diclofenac (2-(2,6-dichlorophenylamino)phenylacetic acid, DCF) is one of the most consumed NSAIDs (annual DCF consumption estimated as 940 tons [3]) commonly used in medical care as an analgesic, antiarthritic and antirheumatic agent. Being resistant to biodegradation, it is ubiquitously present in the aquatic environment and detected in effluents of WWTP [3]. This pharmaceutical is relatively stable in the environment, but similar to others NSAIDs is sensitive to photolysis. DCF is known to undergo solar radiation induced photochemical decomposition in surface waters. However, it is still one of the most frequently

© 2012 Trapido et al; licensee Herbert Publications Ltd. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/3.0), This permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

detected compounds in water at concentrations up to In 2 μ g L⁻¹ [4]. Although the ecotoxicity of DCF is relatively UV low, in combination with other drugs present in water, the toxic effects increase considerably [5]. Conventional inv WWTP, typically based on biological processes, are capable of removing some substances, but non-biodegradable Th compounds (*e.g.* DCF) may escape the treatment.

Advanced oxidation processes (AOPs) are one of the most promising treatment technologies for successful degradation of pharmaceuticals in aqueous matrices [6]. Several AOPs have been tested for DCF removal from water/ wastewater including photolysis and UV/H₂O₂ process [6-7], homogeneous Fenton/photo-Fenton oxidation [2,5], heterogeneous catalytic oxidation with H₂O₂ [9], *etc.* However, among the various advanced oxidation technologies proposed for the degradation of DCF the heterogeneous Fenton-based process with goethite catalyst has not yet been investigated.

The main drawbacks associated with homogeneous catalysts in the Fenton process are the narrow pH range of operation to avoid the formation and subsequent precipitation of iron oxyhydroxide and the need to recover dissolved iron ions from the treated solution by supplementary treatment process. The application of heterogeneous catalyst (e.g. naturally occurring minerals) in the Fenton treatment overcomes the above-mentioned problems and results in extended periods of catalyst life without requiring regeneration or replacement, in easy removal of the catalyst from the treated water by sedimentation or filtration, and in Fenton-like reactions over a wide range of pH value [10]. The heterogeneous Fentonbased processes involving naturally occurring minerals (hematite a-Fe₂O₂, goethite a-FeOOH, magnetite Fe₂O₄, etc.) proved feasible alternative for water/wastewater treatment [11]. Goethite has been recognized as the preferred mineral oxide catalyst since it appears to have the fastest reaction with H₂O₂ [12].

In the present study the degradation of DCF using UV photolysis, H_2O_2 photolysis, homogeneous and heterogeneous Fenton/photo-Fenton processes was investigated. The efficacies of various oxidation processes on DCF removal from aqueous solution were compared. The identification of main by-products of DCF degradation by AOPs applied was carried out.

Methods

Chemicals and materials

Diclofenac sodium salt and goethite (α -FeOOH, 30-50 mesh) were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich; acetonitrile (99.8%, isocratic grade for HPLC) was obtained from Baker. The structure and the basic data concerning DCF are presented in **Table 1**. The specific surface area of goethite was measured by multipoint N₂-BET analysis using a sorptometer KELVIN 1042 (COSTECH Instruments) as 112.5 m² g⁻¹. All other chemicals were of analytical grade and used without further purification.

Stock solutions with initial DCF concentration of 100 mg L⁻¹ were prepared in twice-distilled water. The solution was mixed for several hours to achieve complete DCF dissolution. As the solubility of DCF is low below the pK_a value (4.15), all experiments were conducted at initial pH \geq 5. Sodium hydroxide and sulphuric acid aqueous solutions were used for pH adjustment.

Experimental procedure

A mercury low-pressure OSRAM lamp with an energy input of 10 W located in a quartz tube inside the reactor was used as an UV source. The incident UV radiation photon flux at 254 nm measured by potassium ferrioxalate actinometry [13] was $3.59 \pm 0.12 \mu$ Einstein s⁻¹. The constant temperature ($22\pm1^{\circ}$ C) in the reactor was maintained using a cooling jacket. All Fenton-based process trials were carried out in batch mode and in non-buffered solutions. DCF solutions were treated in 1 L cylindrical glass reactor with permanent



Table 1. The structure and main properties of studied pharmaceutical
agitation at a speed to provide complete mixing for uniform distribution and full suspension of iron catalyst particles for a period of 120 min; samples were withdrawn at selected time intervals and filtered through a Millipore filter (0.45 μ m). The reaction was stopped by adding 2 drops of 1 M aqueous solution of NaOH.

The homogeneous Fenton reaction (H_2O_2/Fe^{2+}) was initiated by adding H_2O_2 (0.94-2.5 mM) to DCF solution (pH 5 or pH 7) containing a known amount of Fe^{2+} ion. The molar ratio of H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} was kept invariable at 10:1. Heterogeneous Fenton-based treatment trials $(H_2O_2/\alpha$ -FeOOH) were carried out with 1 g L¹ of goethite at pH values of 7. The suspensions were continuously stirred for 30 min prior to H_2O_2 addition to establish the adsorption/desorption equilibrium between the DCF and the catalyst particles.

The photo-Fenton experiments were carried out in the same reactor and treatment conditions as the Fenton experiments with the UV lamp located inside the reactor. In the homogeneous photo-Fenton trials the concentration of hydrogen peroxide was in the range of 0.63-1.9 mM; the pH value of the stock solution was adjusted to 7. The heterogeneous photo-Fenton experiments were carried at pH values of 7, 9 and 11 with H_2O_2 concentration from 0.63 to 3.8 mM.

The direct UV photolysis and H_2O_2/UV experiments were carried out in the same reactor (1 L of stock DCF solution in a glass reactor with a permanent agitation speed for a period of 120 min). The pH value of the stock solution was in the range of 5 to 11. The H_2O_2 concentration varied from 0.63 to 1.9 mM.

Additionally, the experiments on adsorption effect of goethite and DCF oxidation with non-catalyzed hydrogen peroxide were conducted in the same reactor and treatment conditions as the respective Fenton-based treatment trials. All experiments were duplicated and the data on DCF concentration was verified with at least three replicates. The results of the analysis of initial and treated samples are presented as the mean, with the standard deviation below 4% in all cases.

Analytical methods

DCF concentrations were quantified by means of a CLAS MPm (Labio Ltd.) high performance liquid chromatograph equipped with a MAG 0 (1.5×50 mm) Biospher PSI 100 C18 (particle size, 5 µm) microcolumn and UV/VIS detector SAPHIRE. The isocratic method with a solvent mixture of 50% acetonitrile and 0.1% of acetic acid in water was applied. Samples were analyzed at a flow rate of 70 µL min⁻¹ and absorbance wavelength of 254 nm. The concentration of DCF was determined by using the standard chemical to fit the retention time.

The total iron concentration was quantified with phenanthroline method [14]. The initial hydrogen peroxide concentration in stock solutions was determined spectrophotometrically by measurement of the absorption of hydrogen peroxide at λ =254 nm. The residual hydrogen peroxide concentration was measured by the spectrophotometric method with Ti⁴⁺ [15]. The chemical oxygen demand (COD) was determined by the closed reflux titrimetric method according to [14]. The correction of hydrogen peroxide interference on COD test was done by the correlation equation according to [16].

Identification of DCF degradation by-products

The samples from selected trials were concentrated to dryness by water evaporation at room temperature and re-dissolved in methanol to a final volume of 2 mL.

GC-MS measurements were performed with a gas chromatograph GC-2010 (Shimadzu, Kyoto, Japan) equipped with a GCMS-QP2010 Plus mass selective detector. The column flow was maintained at 1.66 mL min⁻¹. The analytes were separated in a ZB-5MS column (30 m × 0.32 mm × 0.25 μ m). The oven temperature program was 1.0 min at 105°C, 25°C min⁻¹ to 180°C, 5°C min⁻¹ to 250°C, 20°C min⁻¹ to 270 (holding time 3 min). The interface temperature was set at 280°C. The injector and the ion source temperature were 270 and 250°C, respectively. The MS detector was operated in the EI mode, scanning in the range of 50-400 m/z.

Results and Discussion

UV photolysis and UV/H₂O₂ process

DCF effectively absorbs UV light in the range between 200 and 300 nm with the absorption maximum at 273 nm, which tails well over 300 nm when the spectrum is measured up to 400 nm. In general, DCF is known to undergo both long wave and short wave UV photolysis. The former may occur even in natural surface water systems.

The experiments of UV photolysis and UV/H_2O_2 treatment of DCF were performed as preliminary trials for subsequent assessment of homogeneous and heterogeneous photo-Fenton treatment efficacy. In direct photolysis trials a spontaneous pH drop to 3.5 due to formation of hydrochloric and carboxylic acids was observed leading to precipitation of DCF (**Figure 1**). DCF is very water soluble in neutral-alkaline medium (50 g L⁻¹), but has low solubility (23.7 mg L⁻¹) at pH below pK_a value [**17**]. Thus, under such acidic conditions, DCF precipitates from the solution.

In UV photolysis at pH 5, DCF was completely precipitated at the beginning and the process kinetics was entirely governed by the continuous re-dissolution of DCF. 90% conversion was not achieved during 2 h of oxidation and the highest DCF removal was 85%. Therefore, DCF degradation was still occurring at pH around 3.5, even though it had undergone slight precipitation during the treatment, due to simultaneous precipitation-degradation-re-dissolution process. Similar observation was reported by [5]. In the case of direct photolysis experiment started at pH 7 and 9, fast decrease in pH also led to the system controlled by DCF re-dissolution process (Figure 1). However, in both cases 90% conversion was achieved in 115 and 80 min for



pH 7 and 9, respectively (Figure 2). Faster DCF removal compared to the trial at pH 5 was mainly due to effective drug degradation at the beginning of the treatment, i.e. pending pH decrease from initial to below pK, value.

Rivas *et al.*, **[18]** suggested that addition of free radical promoters does not enhance the efficiency of UV photolysis when irradiated substances have relatively high values of quantum yield (φ) and molar absorption coefficient (ϵ); moreover, a negative effect can be experienced. Reported ϵ and φ for DCF UV photolysis at 254 nm are 4260±130 M⁻¹ cm⁻¹ and 0.272±0.046 mol Einstein⁻¹, respectively **[19]**. On the other hand, Vogna *et al.*, **[20]** found that addition of hydrogen peroxide to UV system effectively induced DCF degradation. In the present study, different concentrations of hydrogen peroxide were tested to increase UV photolysis efficacy.

Similar to UV photolysis the efficacy of UV/H₂O₂ process proved dependent on the solubility equilibrium of DCF controlled by the pH of the surrounding solution. The results indicated that DCF transformation in the UV/H₂O₂ process was influenced by direct photolysis; *i.e.* UV photolysis was responsible for 85-100% of DCF degradation by UV/H₂O₂ system (**Figure 2**). The addition of 0.63 and 0.94 mM H₂O₂ resulted in negligible efficacy enhancement or even in worse DCF reduction compared to UV photolysis independently of the initial pH value. Further increase in H₂O₂ concentration to 1.9 mM led to improvement in DCF degradation with pH increase from 7 to 11 (**Figure 2**). Thus, 90% conversion time ($T_{90\%}$) decreased from 48 to 28.5 min for UV photolysis and UV/H,O, process at pH 11, respectively.

Blank trials with non-catalyzed hydrogen peroxide were performed at the same initial concentrations as the photo-catalytic experiments. No degradation of DCF was detected during 2 h of H,O, oxidation.

Overall UV and hydrogen peroxide photolysis treatment efficacy was assessed by measuring COD. Low mineralization (not exceeding 15% after 2 h of oxidation) was observed in any case according to measured COD values. This fact indicated the formation of intermediates, which are more resistant to the photo-degradation than DCF itself.

The Fenton and photo-Fenton treatment

The Fenton process trials (H_2O_2/Fe^{2+}) were conducted at pH 5 and 7. The experiments with initial pH 5 indicated rapid pH decrease below pK_a value, resulting in the system completely controlled by precipitation-degradation-re-dissolution process. DCF removal during 2 h was very moderate, *e.g.* 25% in trial with 0.94 mM H_2O_2 . The increase in initial pH to 7 resulted in improved DCF removal (40 and 70% of DCF were degraded during the Fenton treatment at 0.94 and 2.5 mM H_2O_2 concentration, respectively). However, fast pH decrease was still observed in systems with pH 7 indicating effective degradation of DCF at the beginning of the Fenton reaction and subsequent slow removal



influenced by drug's re-dissolution.

As to the heterogeneous Fenton process, the goethite catalysed Fenton-based reaction is a surface controlled process that depends on H_2O_2 concentration, on the iron mineral surface area and on other system parameters (pH, *etc.*). The overall heterogeneous reaction will include various steps such as diffusion of chemicals to the surface, surface complex formation, actual electron transfer, desorption of products, and regeneration of the reactive sites [10].

The results showed no removal of DCF during 2 hours of the heterogeneous Fenton reaction independent of H_2O_2 concentration in the range of 0.63-3.8 mM. The amount of the total dissolved iron in the bulk solution for H_2O_2/α -FeOOH system was less than 0.03 mg L⁻¹ after 120 min of oxidation, indicating solely heterogeneous pathway of reaction. Some decrease in H_2O_2 concentration observed during the goethite catalyzed Fenton-based oxidation is most likely due to partial H_2O_2 decomposes to oxygen and water at the surface of the heterogeneous catalysts without producing dissolved radicals [10]. Prolonged experiments with overall duration of 24 h resulted in negligible degradation of DCF with less than 5% removal. The sorption experiments demonstrated no DCF removal due to adsorption on the catalyst surface.

Since solely H_2O_2 did not led to complete mineralization of DCF by UV/ H_2O_2 process the photo-Fenton treatment proved promising alternative to enhance DCF degradation

in aqueous solution. Similar to direct and hydrogen peroxide photolysis the photo-Fenton process (both homogeneous and heterogeneous) kinetics were governed by the continuous re-dissolution of DCF. Thus, trials with initial pH 7 and 9, demonstrated pH decrease to 3.5 during the experiment.

The homogeneous photo-Fenton treatment was conducted at initial pH 7. Iron precipitated at this pH value producing highly light-absorbing iron hydroxide colloids. In general, photo-reductive decomposition of ferric-complexes can release ferrous iron to the solution, which will produce additional hydroxyl radicals in the presence of hydrogen peroxide. The results of DCF removal revealed similarity among the homogeneous photo-Fenton process and UV/ H_2O_2 system (pH 7). Thus, DCF degradation was slower during UV/ H_2O_2 /Fe²⁺ process compared to direct photolysis at neutral pH value. This fact can be explained by faster decrease in pH below pK_a value leading to the treatment process controlled by continuous DCF re-dissolution.

The heterogeneous photo-Fenton trials were conducted at pH in the range from 7 to 11. Generally, minerals containing ferric oxides (*e.g.* goethite) need ultraviolet radiation to accelerate the reduction of Fe³⁺ to Fe²⁺. The results of goethite catalysed photo-Fenton system indicated similarity to UV/H₂O₂ process as the increase in H₂O₂ concentration and pH led to additional DCF removal if compared to direct photolysis (**Figures 3** & 4). Thus, T_{90%} was decreased from 115





to 69 min and from 80 to 42 min for photo-Fenton treatment (1.9 mM H_2O_2) at pH 7 and 9, respectively, if compared to direct photolysis. The H_2O_2 utilization in the heterogeneous photo-Fenton and UV/ H_2O_2 processes was comparable as well and resulted in 25-30% at pH 7 and 9. At pH 11 residual H_2O_2 concentrations was less than 5% in all cases, probably due to H_2O_2 auto-decomposition at elevated pH values.

The efficacy of promoted photolysis proved dependent on the rate of pH decrease (from initial to value below pK_a) at the beginning of the process. After reaching acidic pH of the surrounding solution the DCF degradation was stable and controlled by the solubility independently of treatment method applied. The highest efficacy improvement was attained in UV/H₂O₂/ α -FeOOH system at pH 11, where pH decreased only to 10, and the process was not determined by the solubility equilibrium of DCF. The T_{90%} for UV photolysis and heterogeneous photo-Fenton process (3.8 mM H₂O₂) was 48 and 23.5 min, respectively (**Figure 4**).

Similar to UV and UV/H₂O₂ systems, no substantial mineralization of DCF was observed in any studied Fenton-based process with initial pH 7 and 9. COD removal was ca 15% after 2 h of oxidation. In the case of pH 11 and elevated H₂O₂ concentration (1.9 mM), COD was essentially reduced (up to 60%) indicating overall efficacy of the process under strongly alkaline conditions.

Identification of intermediates

In the present study, no derivatization procedures were undertaken prior to injection of the samples into GC-MS (EI) system, and highly polar or non-volatile by-products could escape the scope of the technique. Identification of by-products was done by comparison of full-scan mass spectra of the peaks with mass spectral library (NIST/EPA/NIH (NIST 08)) or by identification of the fragmentation patterns.

The results of the present study indicated similar GC-MS chromatogram patterns for UV photolysis, UV/H₂O₂ and UV/H₂O₂/α-FeOOH systems. Two photo-transformation products were detected; other by-products were in trace concentrations (below the method detection limits) even during the first few minutes of DCF degradation. The main detected photo-transformation product with formula C., H. Cl. NO (MW 277) was identified as 1-(2,6-dichlorophenyl) indolin-2-one. This compound was also reported [4] as one of the major photo-decomposition products of DCF in pure water. However, the application of GC-MS for sample analysis could be the reason for such observation, since 1-(2,6-dichlorophenyl)indolin-2-one can be formed due to a high temperature used in this method. The other observed photo-transformation product with formula C₁₄H₁₀CINO (MW 243) was apparently described as C-2 (8-chloro-9H-carbazole-1-acetic aldehyde) [21]. The analysis of mass spectrum of the latter by-product indicated mass differences of Δ =28 and Δ =35 pointing to the existence of one chlorine atom and an aldehyde function. In order to prove this assumption further detailed analysis is required.

Conclusions

DCF was quite resistant to all tested AOPs. The application of the Fenton-based treatment and UV/H₂O₂ did not show vital advantages compared to UV photolysis when the initial pH was 7 or 9. Direct photolysis proved main process contributing to DCF degradation in all studied systems combined with UV irradiation. The fast pH decrease of the surrounding solution to 3.5 observed during all studied processes started at pH 5, 7 and 9 led to system controlled by DCF precipitation-degradation-re-dissolution. The efficacy of UV/H₂O₂, homogeneous and heterogeneous photo-Fenton systems proved dependent on time of pH decrease at the beginning of the process. After reaching pH values below DCF pK, the degradation was controlled by the solubility independently of treatment method applied. The present study was the first to evaluate the efficacy of photo-Fenton catalysed by goethite for DCF degradation in aqueous solution. The latter proved the most efficient one among the Fenton-based processes. The identification of DCF degradation by-products by GC-MS (EI) technique was done indicating 1-(2,6-dichlorophenyl)indolin-2-one and 8-chloro-9H-carbazole-1-acetic aldehyde as two detectable photo-transformation products.

Competing interests

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

Authors' contributions

IE contributed to research design, fulfilled the experiments and analyses, contributed to data interpretation and drafted the manuscript. ND contributed in conception, research design, data interpretation and manuscript draft. MT contributed in conception, research design and manuscript draft. All authors approved the manuscript.

Acknowledgements

The financial support of the Estonian Science Foundation (grant 8186) and Estonian Research Council (project IUT01-07) is gratefully acknowledged.

Publication history

Editor: Naresh Singhal, University of Auckland, New Zealand. Received: 20-Sep-2012 Revised: 19-Oct-2012 Accepted: 28-Oct-2012 Published: 17-Nov-2012

References

- Vieno NM, Harkki H, Tuhkanen T, Kronberg L: Occurrence of pharmaceuticals in river water and their elimination in a pilot-scale drinking water treatment plant. Environ Sci Technol 2007, 41:5077-5084.
 Article | PubMed
- Klamerth N, Rizzo L, Malato S, Maldonado MI, Aguera A, Fernandez-Alba AR: Degradation of fifteen emerging contaminants at microg L(-1) initial concentrations by mild solar photo-Fenton in MWTP effluents. Water Res 2010, 44:545-554. | Article | Pub Med
- Zhang Y, Geissen SU, Gal C: Carbamazepine and diclofenac: removal in wastewater treatment plants and occurrence in water bodies. *Chemosphere* 2008, 73:1151-1161. | <u>Article</u> | <u>PubMed</u>
- Bartels P, von Tumpling W, Jr.: Solar radiation influence on the decomposition process of diclofenac in surface waters. Sci Total Environ 2007, 374:143-155. | <u>Article</u> | <u>PubMed</u>

Epold *et al. Journal of Environmental Engineering & Ecological Science* 2012, http://www.hoajonline.com/journals/jeees/content/pdf/3.pdf

- Pérez-Estrada LA, Maldonado MI, Gernjak W, Agüera A, Fernández-Alba AR, Ballesteros MM, Malato S: Decomposition of diclofenac by solar driven photocatalysis at pilot plant scale. Catalysis Today 2005, 101:219-226. | Article
- Klavarioti M, Mantzavinos D, Kassinos D: Removal of residual pharmaceuticals from aqueous systems by advanced oxidation processes. Environ Int 2009, 35:402-417. | <u>Article</u> | <u>PubMed</u>
- Kim I, Yamashita N, Tanaka H: Performance of UV and UV/H2O2 processes for the removal of pharmaceuticals detected in secondary effluent of a sewage treatment plant in Japan. J Hazard Mater 2009, 166:1134-1140. | Article | PubMed
- Baeza C, Knappe DR: Transformation kinetics of biochemically active compounds in low-pressure UV photolysis and UV/H(2)O(2) advanced oxidation processes. Water Res 2011, 45:4531-4543. | Article | PubMed
- Hofmann J, Freier U, Wecks M, Hohmann S: Degradation of diclofenac in water by heterogeneous catalytic oxidation with H2O2. Applied Catalysis B: Environmental 2007, 70:447-451. | Article
- Dulova N, Trapido M, Dulov A: Catalytic degradation of picric acid by heterogeneous Fenton-based processes. Environ Technol 2011, 32:439-446. | <u>Article</u> | <u>PubMed</u>
- 11. Garrido-Ramírez EG, Theng BKG, Mora ML: Clays and oxide minerals as catalysts and nanocatalysts in Fenton-like reactions — A review. Applied Clay Science 2010, 47:182-192. | <u>Article</u>
- 12. Lu MC: Oxidation of chlorophenols with hydrogen peroxide in the presence of goethite. Chemosphere 2000, 40:125-130. | <u>Article</u> | <u>PubMed</u>
- Gordon AJ, Ford RA: The Chemist's Companion. A Handbook of Practical Data, Techniques and References. Wiley, NewYork 1972, pp.373-376. | Link
- 14. APHA (American Public Health Association). Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Wastewater (2005). 21st edn, American Water Works Association, Water Environment Federation, Washington DC.
- 15. Eisenberg G: Colorimetric Determination of Hydrogen Peroxide. Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Analytical Edition 1943, 15:327-328. | Article
- Kang YW, Cho M-J, Hwang K-Y: Correction of hydrogen peroxide interference on standard chemical oxygen demand test. Water Research 1999, 33:1247-1251. | <u>Article</u>
- 17. Palomo ME, Ballesteros MP, Frutos P: Analysis of diclofenac sodium and derivatives. J Pharm Biomed Anal 1999, 21:83-94. | <u>Article</u> | <u>PubMed</u>
- Rivas J, Gimeno O, Borralho T, Beltrán F: Influence of oxygen and free radicals promoters on the UV-254-nm photolysis of diclofenac. Chemical Engineering Journal 2010, 163:35-40. | <u>Article</u>
- Canonica S, Meunier L, von Gunten U: Phototransformation of selected pharmaceuticals during UV treatment of drinking water. Water Res 2008, 42:121-128. | <u>Article</u> | <u>PubMed</u>
- Vogna D, Marotta R, Napolitano A, Andreozzi R, d'Ischia M: Advanced oxidation of the pharmaceutical drug diclofenac with UV/H2O2 and ozone. Water Res 2004, 38:414-422. | <u>Article</u> | <u>PubMed</u>
- 21. Aguera A, Perez Estrada LA, Ferrer I, Thurman EM, Malato S, Fernandez-Alba AR: Application of time-of-flight mass spectrometry to the analysis of phototransformation products of diclofenac in water under natural sunlight. J Mass Spectrom 2005, 40:908-915. | Article | PubMed

PAPER III

Epold, I., Trapido, M., Dulova, N. Degradation of levofloxacin in aqueous solutions by Fenton, ferrous ion-activated persulfate and combined Fenton/persulfate systems. – *Chemical Engineering Journal*, 2015, 279, 452-462.

Chemical Engineering Journal 279 (2015) 452-462

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Chemical Engineering Journal

Chemical Engineering Journal

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/cej

Degradation of levofloxacin in aqueous solutions by Fenton, ferrous ion-activated persulfate and combined Fenton/persulfate systems



Irina Epold, Marina Trapido, Niina Dulova*

Department of Chemical Engineering, Tallinn University of Technology, Ehitajate tee 5, Tallinn 19086, Estonia

HIGHLIGHTS

• The treatment efficacy was as follows: $H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} > H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+} > S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$.

• The combined Fenton/persulfate process proved effective in LFX removal.

• Six LFX transformation products were identified in all studied systems.

• HO was proposed as the predominant radical in all studied systems.

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 13 February 2015 Received in revised form 23 April 2015 Accepted 15 May 2015 Available online 21 May 2015

Keywords: Advanced oxidation processes Antibiotics Fenton process Persulfate oxidation Water/wastewater treatment

ABSTRACT

The efficacies of Fenton (H₂O₂/Fe²⁺), Fe²⁺-activated persulfate (S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺) and combined Fenton/persulfate $(H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+})$ systems for degrading levofloxacin (LFX) in aqueous solutions were investigated and compared. The LFX degradation by classical Fenton oxidation followed a pseudo-first-order kinetic law during the entire reaction. In the case of the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ and $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ systems, a fast degradation of LFX was observed within the first minute, and then the target compound was gradually degraded within the remaining reaction time. Notably, without consideration of the first minute, the rest of the LFX degradation in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system also followed the pseudo-first-order kinetic model. The application of combined Fenton/persulfate oxidation was promising, and after careful adjustment of oxidants and activator doses, it demonstrated a considerable improvement in LFX degradation compared with the Fe²⁺-activated persulfate system and a somewhat similar efficacy to the Fenton process. Among the studied processes, the H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} system showed the highest performance both in LFX degradation and mineralization, followed by the combined $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ process. Six LFX transformation products were identified by LC–MS analysis in all studied systems, indicating that hydroxyl radicals are the predominant oxidative species in H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} , $S_2 Q_8^2 - /Fe^{2*}$, and $H_2 O_2 / S_2 Q_8^2 - /Fe^{2*}$ processes. In summary, all studied radical-based advanced oxidation technologies proved to be promising techniques for the treatment of wastewater and in situ groundwater containing LFX, with a particularly high potential for the combined Fenton/persulfate system.

© 2015 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

Antibiotics have become a greater focus point of investigation due to the high frequency of their detection in the environment and the rapid increase in the formation and spread of bacterial resistance. Among antimicrobial agents, fluoroquinolones (FQs) are the most frequently identified antibiotics in wastewater and surface water [1]. FQs are known to be excreted mainly in unmetabolized form, only partially degraded by processes used in wastewater treatment plants (WWTPs), and, when released into the environment, found in surface waters mostly in their active form [1,2]. Levofloxacin (LFX) is a synthetic broad-spectrum antibiotic of the fluoroquinolone drug class used to treat severe or life-threatening bacterial infections. Similarly to other FQs, it is known to be extremely resistant to conventional biological oxidation and usually escapes intact from WWTPs [1,3]. As a result, permanent LFX occurrence in WWTP effluent may cause long-term concerns such as bioaccumulation and toxicity in the environment. To prevent the escape of LXF into receiving water bodies as well as to solve the problems of existing contamination, radical-based advanced oxidation technologies could be applied as the main or supplementary (polishing step) technique in water/wastewater/ groundwater treatment.

^{*} Corresponding author. Tel.: +372 6202850; fax: +372 6202856. *E-mail address:* niina.dulova@ttu.ee (N. Dulova).

The application of hydroxyl radical-based advanced oxidation technologies (HO-AOTs) has shown a great potential to degrade persistent and bio-refractory organic compounds presented in wastewater, surface water, groundwater and soil [4-7]. The advantages of HO-AOTs as treatment techniques include high reaction rates and non-selective oxidation due to hydroxyl radicals (HO; $E^{\circ} = 2.73 \text{ V}$ [8]), which allow the simultaneous degradation of multiple contaminants and potentially reduce the toxicity of contaminated aqueous media [7]. The Fenton treatment is widely studied and used HO-AOT for water/wastewater purification [9-11] and in situ groundwater/soil remediation [12,13] based on the generation of HO[.] from hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) with ferrous iron ions (Fe²⁺) acting as a homogeneous activator at preferably acidic pH. The commonly accepted mechanism of the Fenton reaction consists of a sequence of reactions, where HO[•] are produced through Eq. (1) and the activator is regenerated in accordance with Eq. (2) or from the reaction of ferric iron ions (Fe^{3+}) with organic radicals [8]:

$$Fe^{2+} + H_2O_2 \rightarrow Fe^{3+} + HO' + HO^-$$
 (1)

$$Fe^{3+} + H_2O_2 \rightarrow Fe^{2+} + HO_2 + H^+$$
 (2)

Recently, an innovative treatment technology based on persulfate oxidation has been studied as an alternative to conventional HO-AOTs both for water/wastewater treatment [14–18] and in situ chemical oxidation applications [13,19]. The persulfate anion ($S_2O_8^{-}$) is a strong oxidant ($E^\circ = 2.1 \text{ V}, \text{Eq.}(3)$), which through activation forms an even stronger sulfate radical (SO₄⁻, $E^\circ = 2.6 \text{ V}, \text{Eq.}(4)$) [20]. The main methods used for SO₄⁻ generation are heat, UV light or ultrasound activation, transition metal activation, alkaline activation, or peroxide activation [20,21]:

$$S_2 O_8^{2-} + 2e^- \to 2SO_4^{2-}$$
 (3)

$$S_2O_8^{2-} + activator \rightarrow SO_4^{-} + (SO_4^{-} + SO_4^{2-})$$
 (4)

Sulfate radical-based advanced oxidation technologies (SO_4^--AOTs) have several advantages over HO-AOTs. Accordingly, unlike HO', SO_4^- is more stable and selective for oxidizing unsaturated bonds and aromatic constituents [22]. In general, the high oxidation efficiencies of SO_4^- in combination with the slow rate of consumption of the precursor oxidant make SO_4^- -AOTs a very effective option for the degradation of persistent organic pollutants.

Among different transition metals used in persulfate activation, iron in its ferrous form is the most frequently studied metal (Eq. (5)) [20]. In general, the Fe²⁺-activated persulfate system contains many similarities to the Fenton process, mainly owing to the fact that the structure of the persulfate molecule is basically a symmetrically substituted derivative of hydrogen peroxide. However, due to the several drawbacks intrinsic to $S_2O_8^{-7}/Fe^{2+}$ systems, its widespread application for water/wastewater treatment is rather limited. Accordingly, the excess Fe^{2+} presented in the activated system results in the scavenging of SO₄⁻⁻ through Eq. (6), leading to inhibition of the oxidation of target contaminants:

$$S_2O_8^{2-} + Fe^{2+} \rightarrow Fe^{3+} + SO_4^{2-} + SO_4^{--}$$
 (5)

$$SO_4^{-} + Fe^{2+} \rightarrow Fe^{3+} + SO_4^{2-}$$
 (6)

Additionally, similar to the Fenton system, Fe²⁺ activation works effectively only at acidic pH values because of fast iron precipitation such as ferric hydroxycomplexes at pH > 4. Finally, unlike the H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ system in which Fe³⁺ is reduced to Fe²⁺ after formation (Eq. (2)), the Fe³⁺ that forms in Eq. (5) is more stable in the S₂O₈²-/Fe²⁺ system, which leads to the ceasing of the activation reaction [23,24].

To overcome, or at least alleviate, the limitations of Fe²⁺-activated persulfate as well as combine the main benefits of both AOTs, the joint Fenton/persulfate system is proposed in this work. Therefore, the purpose of this study was to investigate and compare the performance of LFX degradation in Fenton (H_2O_2/Fe^{2+}) , $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ and combined Fenton/persulfate (H_2O_2/S_2) O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}) systems. In general, the application of Fe^{2+} -activated hydrogen peroxide and persulfate has been studied for the degradation of different classes of organic contaminants; however, the data on the use of the latter process for degrading FOs, including LFX, have not been fully evaluated. Accordingly, the degradation of LFX by various AOTs has been investigated under different treatment conditions for ozonation [3,25,26], hydrogen peroxide photolysis [3], photocatalysis in the presence of TiO₂ [26], and sonolysis in H_2O_2/Fe_3O_4 system [27]. Moreover, the potential of combined Fenton/persulfate system for antibiotics and other micropollutants degradation is discussed for the first time. It is anticipated that the results of this study could provide fundamental support for FQ-contaminated wastewater and especially groundwater remediation using these techniques in practical application. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study on the degradation and identification of reaction intermediates for any FQ with sulfate radical and joint hydroxyl/sulfate radical action.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Chemicals and materials

Levofloxacin (Fig. 1; $C_{18}H_{20}FN_3O_4$, $\geq 98\%$, molecular weight 361.37 g mol⁻¹, pK_a 5.33 and 8.07 [28]), hydrogen peroxide (PERDROGENTM, $\geq 30\%$), sodium persulfate (Na₂S₂O₈, $\geq 99\%$), ferrous sulfate heptahydrate (FeSO₄.7H₂O, $\geq 99\%$), and sodium sulfite (Na₂SO₃, $\geq 98\%$) were purchased from Sigma–Aldrich. All other chemicals of analytical grade were used without further purification. Stock solutions were prepared in ultrapure water (Millipore Simplicity[®]UV System). NaOH and H₂SO₄ aqueous solutions were used to adjust the pH.

2.2. Experimental procedure

All trials of the Fenton, persulfate and combined Fenton/ persulfate processes were performed in batch mode and in non-buffered solutions at ambient room temperature (21 ± 1 °C). LFX solutions (75 μ M, 0.4 L) were treated in a 0.6-L cylindrical glass reactor with a permanent agitation speed (400 rpm) for a period of 3 h. The pH of the samples was adjusted to 3 with H₂SO₄ (0.5 M), if not specified otherwise. The activator (FeSO₄-7H₂O) was added, and after complete dissolution of the catalyst, oxidation was initiated by adding H₂O₂, Na₂S₂O₈ or H₂O₂/Na₂S₂O₈. Samples were withdrawn at pre-determined time intervals. The oxidation quenching was done by the addition of Na₂SO₃ at a [oxidant]₀/ SO₃²⁻ molar ratio (m/m) of 1/10. The experiments on LFX oxidation with non-activated hydrogen peroxide or persulfate were conducted in identical reactors and treatment conditions for the respective Fe²⁺-activated oxidation trials. In the case of



Fig. 1. Molecular structure of levofloxacin.

peroxide-activated persulfate, both oxidants were added simultaneously. All experiments were duplicated; the results of the analysis are presented as the mean with a standard deviation less than 5%.

2.3. Analytical methods

The concentration of LFX was quantified by means of high performance liquid chromatography combined with a diode array detector (HPLC-PDA, Prominence SPD-M20A, Shimadzu) equipped with a Phenomenex Gemini ($150 \times 2.0 \text{ mm}$, $1.7 \mu\text{m}$) NX-C18 (110 Å, 5 μm) column. The isocratic method with a solvent mixture of 10% acetonitrile and 90% acetic acid aqueous solution (0.1%) was applied. The flow rate was maintained at 200 $\mu\text{L} \text{ min}^{-1}$. Samples were scanned at 190–800 nm and analyzed at $\lambda = 295 \text{ nm}$. The concentration of LFX was determined by using the standard chemical to fit the retention time.

The pH was measured using a digital pH/ion meter (Mettler Toledo S220). The initial hydrogen peroxide concentration in the stock solutions was measured spectrophotometrically at $\lambda = 254$ nm (the molar extinction coefficient of H₂O₂ at 254 nm is 19.6 L mol⁻¹ cm⁻¹); the residual hydrogen peroxide concentration in the treated samples was measured by a spectrophotometric method with Ti⁴⁺ at $\lambda = 410$ nm [29] by a He λ ios- β UV/VIS spectrophotometrically at $\lambda = 446$ nm with o-dianisidine [30]. Non-purgeable organic carbon (NPOC) was measured by a TOC analyzer (multi N/C[®] 3100, Analytik Jena).

2.4. Identification of LFX degradation by-products

The samples from selected trials were analyzed by high-performance liquid chromatography combined with a mass spectrometer (HPLC–MS, Shimadzu LC–MS 2020). Phenomenex Gemini-NX 5u C18 110A 150 × 2.0 mm column, inner diameter 1.7 μ m, was used with an isocratic eluent mixture, 0.1% acetic acid aqueous solution (90%, v/v) and acetonitrile (10%, v/v) with a total flow rate of 0.2 mL min⁻¹. Mass spectra were acquired in full-scan mode (scanning in the range 50–500 *m/z*). The instrument was operated in positive ESI mode, and the results obtained with MS detector were handled using Shimadzu LabSolutions software.

3. Results and discussion

3.1. Fenton process

First, the performance of Fenton oxidation in LFX degradation was evaluated. The main goal of this study was the adjustment of H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} system parameters to achieve target compound removal in a reasonable amount of time. The results of LFX oxidation by the classical Fenton process is presented in Fig. 2.

The obtained data processing revealed that LFX degradation by Fenton oxidation followed a pseudo-first-order kinetic law during an entire reaction and may be described with regard to the LFX concentration through Eq. (7):

$$\frac{dC_{LFX}}{dt} = -k_1 \times C_{LFX} \tag{7}$$

where k_1 is the pseudo-first-order rate constant and C_{LFX} is the LFX concentration. The $-k_1$ constants were calculated from the slopes of the straight lines by plotting $\ln(C/C_0)$ as a function of time *t* through linear regression. The values of the kinetic constants were calculated for the Fenton oxidation at different LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ molar ratios as presented in Table 1.

As was expected, the Fenton process demonstrated a high oxidation efficacy, resulting in complete LFX removal in less than 2 h and a respective $k_1 \times 10^{-2}$ value of 4.85 ± 0.18 min⁻¹ even at a low oxidant ratio of 1/5/0.5 (LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺, m/m/m). A further increase in oxidant dosage at the same H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ ratio led to faster LFX degradation, contributing to a decrease in the oxidation time needed to remove LFX completely. The highest performance was achieved at a LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/20/2 with a $k_1 \times 10^{-2}$ value of 116.11 ± 2.2 min⁻¹ and complete target compound elimination within 6 min. In the majority of trials the molar ratio of H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ was maintained at 10/1, which was found to be an optimal ratio in our previous studies [5,31]. However, in order to reduce the amount of activator added as well as the final cost of the treatment, the effect of the twofold-lower H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m ratio of 20/1 was also studied. As a result, a greater-than-threefold decrease in the LFX degradation rate with $k_1 \times 10^{-2}$ values of 6.98 ± 0.22 and 20.81 ± 0.7 min⁻¹ for the Fenton oxidation at a $LFX/H_2O_2/Fe^{2+}$ m/m/m of 1/10/0.5 and 1/10/1, respectively, was observed, indicating irrationality of the decrease in activator dose. Similarly, the utilization of hydrogen



Fig. 2. Degradation of LFX by the H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} process (LFX/ H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} is a molar ratio, [LFX]₀ = 75 μ M.)

$LFX/H_2O_2/Fe^{2+}$, m/m/m ([LFX] ₀ = 75 µM)	Initial/final pH (t = 3 h)	$[H_2O_2]_{remained}$, % (t = 3 h)	Pseudo-first-order constant, $k_1 \times 10^{-2} \min^{-1} (r^2 > 0.98)$
1/2.5/1	3/3	0	11.12 ± 0.11^{a}
1/5/1	3/2.98	0	14.64 ± 0.28
1/5/0.5	3/2.99	0	4.85 ± 0.18
1/10/0.5	3/2.98	33	6.98 ± 0.22
1/10/1	3/2.98	11	20.81 ± 0.7
1/10/2	3/2.97	0	158.53 ± 3.48
1/15/1.5	3/2.95	10	62.26 ± 1.5
1/20/2	3/2.94	0.5	116.11 ± 2.2

Table 1			
Kinetic parameters of LEX degradation	by the H ₂ O ₂ /Fe ²⁺	process under different	treatment conditions.

^a $r^2 = 0.95$.

peroxide was more effective in the case of the LFX/H2O2 m/m of 1/10 with H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m maintained at 10/1 compared with 20/1, resulting in a residual oxidant concentration three times lower after the 3-h treatment (Table 1). Notably, the effect of the twofold-higher H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} m/m ratio of 5/1 was studied as well, mainly as a blank experiment for the combined Fenton/persulfate system. The results indicated а greater-than-sevenfold increase in the LFX degradation rate at a $LFX/H_2O_2/Fe^{2+}$ m/m/m of 1/10/2 compared to the oxidation at a LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1, but complete hydrogen peroxide utilization within 60 min (Table 1). In general, the application of H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m of 5/1 and 2.5/1 in the Fenton system resulted in rapid and ineffective hydrogen peroxide decomposition, leading to termination of LFX degradation and NPOC removal.

Irrespective of the applied Fenton reagent dose, the mineralization was considerably less effective than target compound removal. The tendency of NPOC removal was similar for all studied conditions and in general was enhanced with increases in Fenton reagent dose as presented in Fig. 3. Conversely, the extent of improvement was strongly dependent on the LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m applied. Accordingly, NPOC removal was 26% and 36.5% after 3-h oxidation at a LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1 and 1/15/1.5, respectively. A further increase in the LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m from 1/15/0.5 to 1/20/2 resulted in only 1% of supplementary mineralization, indicating the inefficacy of an application of an elevated oxidant dose to enhance NPOC removal, mainly due to the stability of LFX transformation products (TPs) formed during Fenton oxidation.

To confirm the predominant radical mechanism of target compound decomposition in the H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} system, the oxidative potential of non-activated hydrogen peroxide was studied as well. The results of antibiotic oxidation at a LFX/H₂O₂ m/m of 1/10 indicated no LFX removal and more than 99% of unused H_2O_2 in solution after 3 h of treatment.

In general, the Fenton process proved to be an efficient technique for LFX degradation with a substantially lower efficacy in reducing mineralization. These results are consistent with data obtained by other authors concerning FQs and their transformation product removal by HO⁻AOTs [3,32,33].

3.2. Ferrous-ion activated persulfate process

The performance of the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system in LFX oxidation was studied at different LFX/ $S_2O_8^{2-}$ and $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ ratios. The effect of oxidant and activator dose on the efficacy of Fe^{2+} -activated persulfate LFX oxidation was evaluated, and the results are presented in Figs. 4 and 5.

In the case of the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system, a fast decomposition of LFX and persulfate was observed during the first minute (the first measured time point after the beginning of the reaction), and then the target compound along with persulfate was gradually degraded within the remaining reaction time. Thus, more than 31% and 56% of LFX was removed during the first minute and the rest of the 3-h oxidation, respectively, in $S_2O_8^2/Fe^{2+}$ systems at a LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1 (Fig. 4 and Table 2). Accordingly, the entire reaction can be divided into two main



Fig. 3. Reduction of NPOC by the H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} process (LFX/ H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} is a molar ratio, [LFX]₀ = 75 μ M).



 $\textbf{Fig. 4. Degradation of LFX by the $S_2O_8^2-/Fe^{2*}$ process: effect of initial $S_2O_8^2$ - concentration (LFX/S_2O_8^2-/Fe^{2*}$ is a molar ratio, [Fe^{2+}]_0 = 75 \ \mu\text{M}).}$



Fig. 5. Degradation of LFX by the $S_2O_8^2/Fe^{2+}$ process: effect of initial Fe^{2+} concentration (LFX/ $S_2O_8^2/Fe^{2+}$ is a molar ratio, [$S_2O_8^2-]_0 = 1.5$ mM).

Table 2	
Kinetic parameters of LFX degradation by the S2O82-/Fe2+	process under different treatment conditions.

$LFX/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$, m/m/m ([LFX] ₀ = 75 µM)	Initial/final pH (t = 3 h)	$[S_2O_8^{2-}]_{remained}, \%$ (t = 3 h)	[LFX] _{remained} , % (t = 1 min)	Pseudo-first-order constant, $k_1 \times 10^{-2} \text{ min}^{-1}$ ($r^2 > 0.99$)
1/2.5/1	3/2.97	51	73	0.61 ± 0.01
1/5/1	3/2.89	60.5	71.5	0.72 ± 0.02
1/10/0.5	3/2.87	91	75	0.65 ± 0.02
1/10/1	3/2.82	67	69	0.93 ± 0.02
1/10/2	3/2.88	45	61	2.23 ± 0.05
1/20/0.5	3/2.88	95	75	0.62 ± 0.02
1/20/1	3/2.76	88	64	1.57 ± 0.05
1/20/2	3/2.77	65	57	2.42 ± 0.04
1/20/2	5/3.01	63	61	2.41 ± 0.06
1/20/2	7/3.04	68	64	2.33 ± 0.04
1/20/2	9/3.18	78.5	69	1.44 ± 0.03
1/20/4	3/2.74	62	36	3.61 ± 0.08
1/20/8	3/2.63	56	30.5	5.58 ± 0.13
1/30/3	3/2.66	65	44	5.74 ± 0.15
1/40/1	3/2.77	91.5	61	2.18 ± 0.06



Fig. 6. Degradation of LFX by the $S_2O_8^2/Fe^{2+}$ process: effect of initial pH (LFX/S_2O_8^2/Fe^{2+} molar ratio of 1/20/2, [LFX]_0 = 75 μ M).



Fig. 7. Reduction of NPOC by the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ process (LFX/ $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ is a molar ratio, [LFX]₀ = 75 μ M).

phases: the first period of fast LFX degradation and persulfate decomposition and the second period of gradual LFX oxidation simultaneously with steady persulfate consumption. This observation can be explained by fast generation of SO₄⁻ through the decomposition of persulfate immediately after activation and rapid accumulation of Fe³⁺ through the complete oxidation of Fe²⁺. Fe³⁺ alone proved to be an ineffective activator of persulfate decomposition even at acidic pH values [24]. Conversely, the existence of the second period of gradual LFX and persulfate decomposition suggests the presence of other routes for reducing the activator and supporting SO₄⁻ generation. According to the available literature, the SO₄⁻ generated in S₂O₈²/Fe²⁺ systems may further undergo conversion to HO depending on pH levels in accordance with Eq. (8) [20]:

$$SO_4^{-} + H_2O \rightarrow HO^{-} + H^+ + SO_4^{2-}$$
 (8)

As a result, the radicals SO₄⁻/HO⁻ can be presented either individually or simultaneously in the activated persulfate system. Moreover, the recent study of Wu et al. [34] proved the generation and even the dominant role of HO[•] in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe/citric$ acid system. The presence of HO[•] in the reactive system can eventually lead to the generation of hydrogen peroxide through Eq. (9):

$$2HO' \rightarrow H_2O_2$$
 (9)

Therefore, the second phase of gradual LFX degradation in $S_2O_8^{2-7}/Fe^{2*}$ systems can be explained by the continuous reduction of Fe^{3*} in the reaction with organic radicals as presented in Eq. (10), by the formation of hydrogen peroxide and the subsequent direct reduction of Fe^{3*} through Eq. (2), or by the combined action of both listed processes.

$$\mathbf{R}^{\cdot} + \mathbf{F}\mathbf{e}^{3+} \to \mathbf{F}\mathbf{e}^{2+} + \text{products} \tag{10}$$

Therefore, similar to the Fenton oxidation trials, without consideration of the first minute (the rapid reaction period), the rest of the performance of LFX degradation in the $S_2O_8^2$ /Fe²⁺ system followed the pseudo-first-order kinetic model. The values of the kinetic constants calculated for the $S_2O_8^2$ /Fe²⁺ system at the studied LFX/ $S_2O_8^2$ /Fe²⁺ ratios are presented in Table 2.



Fig. 8. Degradation of LFX by the $H_2O_2/S_2O_2^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ process (LFX/ $H_2O_2/S_2O_2^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ is a molar ratio, [LFX]₀ = 75 μ M).

Table 3 Kinetic parameters of LFX degradation by the $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2^+}$ process under different treatment conditions.

LFX/H ₂ O ₂ /S ₂ O ₈ ²⁻ /Fe ²⁺ , m/ m/m/m ([LFX] ₀ = 75 μ M)	Initial/final pH (t = 180 min)	[H ₂ O ₂] _{remained} , % (<i>t</i> = 180 min)	[LFX] _{remained} , % (t = 1 min)
1/2.5/10/1	3/2.74	8.5	86
1/5/10/1	3/2.71	23	22
1/5/10/2	3/2.73	0.8	23
1/10/10/1	3/2.86	42	49
1/10/10/2	3/2.7	14	19
1/10/5/1	3/2.81	29	30
1/10/5/2	3/2.75	0	8
1/10/2.5/1	3/2.98	17	35

The obtained results indicated a stable improvement in the LFX degradation rate with the increase in applied persulfate dose at a fixed LFX/Fe²⁺ and $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m ratio (Fig. 4 and Table 2). Accordingly, a greater-than-threefold increase in the LFX degradation rate with $k_1 \times 10^{-2}$ values of 0.72 ± 0.02 and 2.18 ± 0.06 min⁻¹ for the S₂O₈²/Fe²⁺ oxidation at a LFX/S₂O₈²/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/5/1 and 1/40/1, respectively, was observed. In the case of trials with the fixed S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ molar ratio of 10/1, the $k_1 \times 10^{-2}$ of the second reaction period was 0.93 ± 0.02 , 2.42 ± 0.04 , and 5.74 ± 0.15 for the Fe^{2+} -activated persulfate oxidation at a LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ of 1/10/1, 1/20/2, and 1/30/3, respectively. Similarly, the decomposition of LFX during the fast reaction period improved with the increase in oxidant dose, indicating a more comprehensive LFX oxidation until the added activator is completely oxidized through Eqs. (5) and (6). In general, the efficacy of target compound degradation in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system was considerably lower compared with the Fenton process at the same LFX/oxidant/Fe²⁺ ratios. Thus, the application of elevated LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/20/2 and 1/30/3 resulted in >99% LFX removal only after 3 and 1.5 h of oxidation, respectively. Meanwhile, in the case of the H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ system, LFX degradation was completed in less than 45 min at a LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1. The lower observed performance, compared with the Fenton process, can be explained by the fast depletion of the activator in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system. To control the activator-consuming reaction presented in Eq. (6). Fe²⁺-activated persulfate oxidation can be adjusted by correction of the activator dose. Accordingly, five $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m ratios of 40/1, 20/1, 10/1, 5/1, and 2.5/1 were evaluated at the same LFX/S₂O₈²⁻ m/m of 1/20. A further increase in activator dose was not studied due to the ultimately increasing amount of residual iron waste along with cost of the treatment process. The results indicated equally faster LFX degradation in both reaction periods and persulfate decomposition at a LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m ratio of 1/20/8 (Fig. 5 and Table 2). However, considering the high stability of persulfate along with its high acidity ensuring acidic pH values in reaction media, prolonged oxidation at a S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m of 10/1 could be a more reasonable alternative to the elevated activator dose (5/1 and higher) both for water/wastewater treatment as well as in situ applications.

The pH value of the solution is known to be an important parameter affecting degradation of organic contaminants. Therefore, the effect of initial pH on the degradation of LFX in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system was also evaluated. The results of LFX oxidation at a LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/20/2 and different initial pH values (3, 5, 7 and 9) are presented in Fig. 6 and Table 2. The efficacy of LFX degradation was found to decrease gradually with the increase in the initial pH value. Accordingly, a 1.7-fold decrease in k_1 value of the second reaction period and 12% lower removal of LFX during 1 min was observed at initial pH 9 compared to pH 3. Conversely, the obtained results revealed the comparable performance of LFX degradation in the S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ system at initial pH values of 3, 5 and 7, indicating a high potential of this process for in situ applications at natural pH values. This observation is in agreement with previous studies in literature concerning organic contaminants degradation by activated persulfate processes [14,24,35]. Notably, the solution pH in all trials decreased to around 3 after 3 h of oxidation, mainly due to acidity of oxidant and its decomposition products, metal-related acidity and acidic LFX decomposition by-products (Table 2).

The efficacy of the Fe²⁺-activated persulfate system in the degradation of transformation products was evaluated as well, and the data are presented in Fig. 7. Similar to LFX degradation, the extent of mineralization in the $S_2O_8^2/Fe^{2+}$ system was considerably lower than in the H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} system. Thus, the NPOC concentration remained nearly unchanged after 3 h of oxidation at a LFX/S₂ O_8^2/Fe^{2+} m/m/m lower than 1/20/2 (more than 97% of residual concentration). The highest obtained NPOC removal under the studied treatment conditions was 11% at a LFX/S₂ O_8^2/Fe^{2+} m/m/m of 1/30/3, mainly indicating the accumulation of TPs in the oxidized LFX aqueous solution.



Fig. 9. Reduction of NPOC by the $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ process (LFX/ $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ is a molar ratio, [LFX]₀ = 75 µM).

Generally, it is known that $S_2O_8^{2-}$ itself is a strong but relatively stable oxidant. Furthermore, under acidic conditions the breakdown of $S_2O_8^{2-}$ into SO_4^{-} can be promoted by H⁺ in accordance with Eqs. (11) and (12) [14]:

$$S_2O_8^{2-} + H^+ \rightarrow HS_2O_8^-$$
 (11)

$$\mathrm{HS}_{2}\mathrm{O}_{8}^{-} \to \mathrm{H}^{+} + \mathrm{SO}_{4}^{-} + \mathrm{SO}_{4}^{2-} \tag{12}$$

Therefore, the efficacy of LFX degradation by non-activated persulfate at a LFX/S₂O₈⁻⁻ m/m of 1/10 at pH 3 was studied. According to the results, only 7% of LFX was removed in the first stage with a $k_1 \times 10^{-2}$ of 0.04 min⁻¹ for the second gradual period, and more than 95% of the residual S₂O₈⁻⁻ was observed after 3 h of oxidation, indicating the negligible efficacy of S₂O₈⁻⁻ oxidation in LFX degradation. The termination of persulfate oxidation with the subsequent gradual degradation of LFX suggests, however, the radical-based target compound degradation mechanism. The reaction inhibition in this case was most likely caused by the preference of SO₄⁻⁻to-SO₄⁻⁻ reactions over SO₄⁻⁻to-LFX reactions. Accordingly, the predominant oxidation effect in theS₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ system proved to be due to the addition of the activator rather than acidic S₂O₈²⁻⁻ decomposition.

3.3. Combined Fenton/persulfate process

The combined $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{7-}/Fe^{2+}$ system was studied in order to facilitate the activator regeneration in $S_2O_8^{7-}/Fe^{2+}$ systems as well as to evaluate the possible advantages of the simultaneous action of Fe²⁺-activated hydrogen peroxide and persulfate.

To evaluate the efficacy of LFX degradation by combined non-activated persulfate and hydrogen peroxide oxidation, the blank experiment at a LFX/H₂O₂/S₂O₈⁻⁻ m/m/m of 1/10/10 was conducted. The results indicated similarities in the performance of the H₂O₂/S₂O₈²⁻⁻ system and non-activated persulfate oxidation with only 8% of LFX removed in the first stage with $k_1 = 0.07 \times 10^{-2} - \text{min}^{-1}$ for the second gradual period and more than 99% of residual H₂O₂ after 3 h of oxidation. Notably, in both non-activated and Fe²⁺-activated combined systems LFX decomposition was divided to two oxidation periods. However, the rate of LFX degradation followed the pseudo-first order in the second period of oxidation only

in the $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}$ system. Therefore, in the case of combined Fenton/persulfate oxidation systems, the values of kinetic constants were not calculated because the data did not fit any kinetic model. The results of LFX degradation activated by the combined system are presented in Fig. 8 and Table 3.

Overall, a more rapid decrease in residual LFX concentration was observed during the first minute in the $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system compared with the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ and H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} processes, indicating the synergic action of both processes. Conversely, considering the two-fold higher activator dose added into the combined system, the overall performance of the H₂O₂/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ process in LFX decomposition was generally higher than in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system but somewhat lower than in the Fenton process, mainly indicating the presence of concurrent reactions of the oxidant with the activator in the combined system (Table 3). Accordingly, 31(39)%, 55(86)% and 51(81)% of the initial LFX concentration was removed during the first minute of oxidation by the Fe²⁺-activated persulfate system at a LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1(2), the Fenton process at a LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1(2), and the combined Fenton/persulfate system at a $LFX/H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m/m/m of 1/10/10/1(2), respectively. To adjust the $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}$ ratio, the effect of hydrogen peroxide and persulfate doses was studied at a fixed amount of activator (LFX/Fe²⁺ m/m of 1/1). The observed variation in LFX removal efficacies at different H₂O₂/S₂O₈²⁻ ratios indicated a strong necessity for careful optimization of the combined Fenton/persulfate system (Fig. 8 and Table 3). Thus, the decrease in $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}$ molar ratio from 10/10 to 5/10 at a fixed LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1 resulted in 51% and 78% LFX removal within the first minute of oxidation, respectively. A further decrease in the H₂O₂/S₂O₈²⁻ molar ratio to 2.5/10 demonstrated only 14% LFX removal during the first minute of reaction. Conversely, the highest overall performance of the combined process among the abovementioned systems was achieved at a $LFX/H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m/m/m of 1/10/10/1 with >99.9% LFX decomposition within 120 min, indicating the positive effect of hydrogen peroxide addition on Fe²⁺-activated persulfate efficacy. In the case of trials with a fixed LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ ratio (1/10/1, m/m/m), a decrease in persulfate dose resulted in faster LFX degradation that was more similar to the efficacy of the treatment by the Fenton process, indicating the inhibitive effect of persulfate on the performance of the H_2O_2/Fe^{2+} system.

I. Epold et al. / Chemical Engineering Journal 279 (2015) 452-462

Table 4

Protonated	molecular	ions c	htningd	from	NIC	analycic	of	ovidation	transformation	products (TDc)
riotonateu	molecular	TOTIS C	Duameu	nom	101.5	anaivaia	OI.	UNIUALIULI	LI ansiormation	DIOUUCUSI	1157.

Compound	MS $(m/z)/MW$ (g mol ⁻¹)	Reaction pathway proposed	Chemical structure proposed
TP1	336/335	+2[H] -[C ₂ H ₄]	
TP2	338/337	+[HO] +[O] -[C ₂ O ₂ H]	
ТРЗ	348/347	+[H] _[CH ₃]	
TP4	360/359	+[HO] _[F]	
TP5	364/363	+[HO] +[H] -[CH ₃] -[H]	
TP6	378/377	+[HO] –[H]	

In the case of the combined $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system, residual concentrations of persulfate were not measured due to interference caused by the presence of hydrogen peroxide in samples. Conversely, the presence of residual persulfate still allowed the measurement of unused hydrogen peroxide (Table 3). Accordingly, it was ascertained that only 58% of hydrogen peroxide was used during 3 h of oxidation at a LFX/H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+} m/m/m/m of 1/10/10/1. A twofold increase in activator dose $(LFX/H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+} m/m/m \text{ of } 1/10/10/2)$ improved the consumption of hydrogen peroxide in the combined system, and only 14% of residual oxidant was detected after 3 h of reaction. Similarly, a more effective utilization of hydrogen peroxide was observed at a LFX/H₂O₂/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/5/10/2 compared with 1/5/10/1, indicating a necessity to double the activator dose in the combined system in order to achieve competitive results.

Additionally, the efficacy of the combined $H_2O_2/S_2O_8^{2^-}/Fe^{2^+}$ process in NPOC removal was assessed, and the results obtained are presented in Fig. 9. Similar to LFX degradation, the extent of mineralization in the combined Fenton/persulfate system was essentially improved compared with particular Fe^{2^+} -activated persulfate oxidation, but it was mainly lower than in the respective Fenton process. Thus, 26(24)%, 1(1)% and 14(21)% NPOC removal was observed after 3 h of oxidation by the H_2O_2/Fe^{2^+} system at a LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1(2), the S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ process at a LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1(2), and the combined H₂O₂/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ system at a LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ system at a LFX/H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ system of 1/10/1(2), respectively.

According to the results obtained within this study, the application of the combined Fenton/persulfate system with carefully adjusted hydrogen peroxide and activator doses could be a feasible solution for the degradation of LFX and other FQs both in water/wastewater treatment as well as in situ applications.

3.4. Identification of major transformation products

Along with the degradation of LFX, six TPs characterized by different m/z ratios were identified (Table 4). Only the positive ESI mode was used in MS analyses due to the higher response in the positive mode for both LFX and TPs. LC–MS analysis allowed for the identification of the same TPs during LFX oxidation by Fe²⁺-activated hydrogen peroxide, persulfate and combined hydrogen peroxide and persulfate systems. The identity of TPs for all studied systems verifies HO[•] as the main oxidative specie in the H₂O₂/Fe²⁺, S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺, and H₂O₂/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ systems. In the case of the Fe²⁺-activated persulfate system studies, indicating HO[•] as predominant oxidative species [34,36].

The chemical structures of TPs presented in Table 4 were mainly suggested on the basis of the well-known reactivity of HO with unsaturated and tertiary amine compounds. Moreover, the proposed TPs are generally in agreement with the structures of TPs observed by other research groups during FQ degradation by HO-AOTs [3,32,33,37,38].

The major reaction pathways observed during LFX oxidation in all studied systems included defluorination (TP4), piperazinyl substituent transformation (TP1, TP3, TP5), and quinolone moiety modifications (TP2, TP6). Additionally, the results of LC–MS analyses revealed that the TPs identified progressively disappeared after complete elimination of LFX in all studied systems.

4. Conclusions

The H₂O₂/Fe²⁺, S₂O₈⁻/Fe²⁺ and combined H₂O₂/S₂O₈⁻/Fe²⁺ systems proved to be promising techniques for the degradation of LFX in aqueous solution. The performance of the studied processes in target compound oxidation was as follows: the Fenton process > the combined Fenton/persulfate system > the Fe²⁺-activated persulfate process. A similar tendency was observed for NPOC removal, and, accordingly, the highest mineralization was obtained in the H₂O₂/Fe²⁺ system followed by the combined H₂O₂/S₂O₈⁻/Fe²⁺ process. The identification of transformation products revealed the presence of six compounds similar to all studied systems, which gradually disappeared after complete LFX degradation.

The findings in this study strongly suggested that prudently adjusted combined Fenton/persulfate oxidation could be a feasible technology for wastewater and especially groundwater remediation contaminated by the LFX. Generally, the results obtained within this study provide fundamental information essential for the practicable application of HO/SO₄⁻-AOTs to treat FQ contamination in water/wastewater and groundwater.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Ms. Ave Kaskla for her assistance with the experiments. The financial support provided by institutional research funding IUT (1-7) of the Estonian Ministry of Education and Research is gratefully acknowledged.

References

- [1] X. Van Doorslaer, J. Dewulf, H. Van Langenhove, K. Demeestere, Fluoroquinolone antibiotics: an emerging class of environmental micropollutants, Sci. Total Environ. 500–501 (2014) 250–269.
- [2] S. Babić, M. Periša, I. Škorić, Photolytic degradation of norfloxacin, enrofloxacin and ciprofloxacin in various aqueous media, Chemosphere 91 (2013) 1635– 1642.

- [3] N. Hamdi El Najjar, A. Touffet, M. Deborde, R. Journel, N. Karpel Vel Leitner, Levofloxacin oxidation by ozone and hydroxyl radicals: kinetic study, transformation products and toxicity, Chemosphere 93 (2013) 604–611.
- [4] V. Homem, L. Santos, Degradation and removal methods of antibiotics from aqueous matrices – a review, J. Environ. Manage. 92 (2011) 2304–2347.
- [5] M. Trapido, I. Epold, J. Bolobajev, N. Dulova, Emerging micropollutants in water/wastewater: growing demand on removal technologies, Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 21 (2014) 12217–12222.
- [6] J. Du, S. Chadalavada, Z. Chen, R. Naidu, Environmental remediation techniques of tributyltin contamination in soil and water: a review, Chem. Eng. J. 235 (2014) 141–150.
- [7] H.R. Ghatak, Advanced oxidation processes for the treatment of biorecalcitrant organics in wastewater, Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol. 44 (2014) 1167–1219.
- [8] J.J. Pignatello, E. Oliveros, A. MacKay, Advanced oxidation processes for organic contaminant destruction based on the Fenton reaction and related chemistry, Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol. 36 (2006) 1–84.
- [9] A.A. Burbano, D.D. Dionysiou, M.T. Suidan, T.L. Richardson, Oxidation kinetics and effect of pH on the degradation of MTBE with Fenton reagent, Water Res. 39 (2005) 107–118.
- [10] A. Dulov, N. Dulova, M. Trapido, Combined physicochemical treatment of textile and mixed industrial wastewater, Ozone: Sci. Eng. 33 (2011) 285–293.
- [11] A. Babuponnusami, K. Muthukumar, A review on Fenton and improvements to the Fenton process for wastewater treatment, J. Environ. Chem. Eng. 2 (2014) 557–572.
- [12] Venny, S. Gan, H.K. Ng, Current status and prospects of Fenton oxidation for the decontamination of persistent organic pollutants (POPs) in soils, Chem. Eng. 1, 213 (2012) 295–317.
- [13] J. Lemaire, M. Buès, T. Kabeche, K. Hanna, M.-O. Simonnot, Oxidant selection to treat an aged PAH contaminated soil by in situ chemical oxidation, J. Environ. Chem. Eng. 1 (2013) 1261–1268.
- [14] A. Romero, A. Santos, F. Vicente, C. González, Diuron abatement using activated persulphate: effect of pH, Fe(II) and oxidant dosage, Chem. Eng. J. 162 (2010) 257–265.
- [15] J. Deng, Y. Shao, N. Gao, Y. Deng, S. Zhou, X. Hu, Thermally activated persulfate (TAP) oxidation of antiepileptic drug carbamazepine in water, Chem. Eng. J. 228 (2013) 765–771.
- [16] G.-D. Fang, D.D. Dionysiou, D.-M. Zhou, Y. Wang, X.-D. Zhu, J.-X. Fan, L. Cang, Y.-J. Wang, Transformation of polychlorinated biphenyls by persulfate at ambient temperature, Chemosphere 90 (2013) 1573–1580.
- [17] X. Gu, S. Lu, Z. Qiu, Q. Sui, C.J. Banks, T. Imai, K. Lin, Q. Luo, Photodegradation performance of 1.1.1-trichloroethane in aqueous solution: in the presence and absence of persulfate, Chem. Eng. J. 215–216 (2013) 29–35.
- [18] J.A. Khan, X. He, N.S. Shah, H.M. Khan, E. Hapeshi, D. Fatta-Kassinos, D.D. Dionysiou, Kinetic and mechanism investigation on the photochemical degradation of atrazine with activated H₂O₂, S₂O₈²⁻ and HSO₅, Chem. Eng. J. 252 (2014) 393–403.
- [19] X. Liao, D. Zhao, X. Yan, S.G. Huling, Identification of persulfate oxidation products of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon during remediation of contaminated soil. J. Hazard. Mater. 276 (2014) 26–34.
- [20] A. Tsitonaki, B. Petri, M. Crimi, H. Mosbaek, R.L. Siegrist, P.L. Bjerg, In situ chemical oxidation of contaminated soil and groundwater using persulfate: a review, Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol. 40 (2010) 55–91.
- [21] W.-S. Chen, Y.-C. Su, Removal of dinitrotoluenes in wastewater by sonoactivated persulfate, Ultrason. Sonochem. 19 (2012) 921–927.
- [22] W. Chu, Y.R. Wang, H.F. Leung, Synergy of sulfate and hydroxyl radicals in UV/ S₂O₈²/H₂O₂ oxidation of iodinated X-ray contrast medium iopromide, Chem. Eng. J. 178 (2011) 154–160.
- [23] G.P. Anipsitakis, D.D. Dionysiou, Radical generation by the interaction of transition metals with common oxidants, Environ. Sci. Technol. 38 (2004) 3705–3712.
- [24] C. Liang, C.-P. Liang, C.-C. Chen, PH dependence of persulfate activation by EDTA/Fe(III) for degradation of trichloroethylene, J. Contam. Hydrol. 106 (2009) 173–182.
- [25] B. De Witte, H. Van Langenhove, K. Hemelsoet, K. Demeestere, P. De Wispelaere, V. Van Speybroeck, J. Dewulf, Levofloxacin ozonation in water: rate determining process parameters and reaction pathway elucidation, Chemosphere 76 (2009) 683–689.
- [26] D. Nasuhoglu, A. Rodayan, D. Berk, V. Yargeau, Removal of the antibiotic levofloxacin (LEVO) in water by ozonation and TiO₂ photocatalysis, Chem. Eng. J. 189–190 (2012) 41–48.
- [27] H. Wei, D. Hu, J. Su, K. Li, Intensification of levofloxacin sono-degradation in a US/H₂O₂ system with Fe₃O₄ magnetic nanoparticles, Chin. J. Chem. Eng. 23 (2015) 296–302.
- [28] N. Hamdi El Najjar, M. Deborde, R. Journel, N. Karpel Vel Leitner, Aqueous chlorination of levofloxacin: kinetic and mechanistic study, transformation product identification and toxicity, Water Res. 47 (2013) 121–129.
- [29] G.M. Eisenberg, Colorimetric determination of hydrogen peroxide, Ind. Eng. Chem. Anal. Ed. 15 (1943) 327–328.
- [30] N.A. Sofina, M.K. Beklemishev, A.L. Kapanadze, I.F. Dolmanova, Sorptioncatalytic method for the chromium determination, Moscow Univ. Chem. Bull. 44 (2003) 189–198 (in Russian).
- [31] N. Dulova, M. Trapido, Application of Fenton's reaction for food-processing wastewater treatment, J. Adv. Oxid. Technol. 14 (2011) 9–16.
- [32] M. Sturini, A. Speltini, F. Maraschi, A. Profumo, L. Pretali, E.A. Irastorza, E. Fasani, A. Albini, Photolytic and photocatalytic degradation of

fluoroquinolones in untreated river water under natural sunlight, Appl. Catal. B: Environ. 119–120 (2012) 32–39.

- [33] I. Michael, E. Hapeshi, J. Aceña, S. Perez, M. Petrović, A. Zapata, D. Barceló, S. Malato, D. Fatta-Kassinos, Light-induced catalytic transformation of ofloxacin by solar Fenton in various water matrices at a pilot plant: mineralization and characterization of major intermediate products, Sci. Total Environ. 461–462 (2013) 39-48.
- (2013) ³⁵⁹⁻⁴⁶.
 (34) X. Gu, S. Lu, M. Xu, X. Zang, Z. Miao, Z. Qiu, Q. Sui, Degradation of trichloroethylene in aqueous solution by persulfate activated with citric acid chelated ferrous ion, Chem. Eng. J. 255 (2014) 585–592.
 [35] C. Liang, Z.S. Wang, CJ. Bruell, Influence of pH in persulphate oxidation of TCE
- at ambient temperatures, Chemosphere 66 (2007) 106-113.
- [36] M. Ahmad, A. Teel, O. Furman, J. Reed, R. Watts, Oxidative and reductive pathways in iron-ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid-activated persulfate systems, J. Environ. Eng. 138 (2012) 411–418.
 [37] B. De Witte, J. Dewulf, K. Demeestere, V. Van de Vyere, P. De Wispelaere, H. Van Langenhove, Ozonation of ciprofloxacin in water: HRMS identification of reaction products and pathways, Environ. Sci. Technol. 42 (2008) 4889– 4895.
- [38] T. An, H. Yang, W. Song, G. Li, H. Luo, W.J. Cooper, Mechanistic considerations for the advanced oxidation treatment of fluoroquinolone pharmaceutical compounds using TiO₂ heterogeneous catalysis, J. Phys. Chem. A 114 (2010) 2569-2575.

PAPER IV

Epold, I., Dulova, N. Oxidative degradation of levofloxacin in aqueous solution by $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$, $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ and $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^-$ processes: A comparative study. – *Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering*, 2015, 3(2), 1207-1214.

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jece



CrossMark

Oxidative degradation of levofloxacin in aqueous solution by $S_2O_8^{2-}/$ (Fe²⁺, $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ and $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^-$ processes: A comparative study

Irina Epold, Niina Dulova*

Department of Chemical Engineering, Tallinn University of Technology, Ehitajate tee 5, Tallinn 19086, Estonia

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 27 February 2015 Accepted 25 April 2015

Keywords: Activated persulfate Advanced oxidation Pharmaceuticals Sulfate radical Water/groundwater treatment

ABSTRACT

The performance of levofloxacin (LFX) degradation in aqueous solutions in ferrous ion-activated persulfate $(S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2)$, and base-activated persulfate systems was evaluated and compared. The LFX degradation by all studied activated persulfate systems was divided into two oxidation periods: a fast degradation of target compound within the first minute and subsequent gradual oxidation within the remaining reaction time. Notably, without consideration of the first minute, the rest of the LFX degradation in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ and $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ system followed the pseudo-first-order kinetic model. Among the studied activation techniques, the Fe^{2+} -activated persulfate system demonstrated the highest efficacy in LFX degradation, mineralization and persulfate utilization, followed by the perovide-activated persulfate oxidation. Generally, all studied sulfate radical-based advanced oxidation technologies proved to be promising tool for the treatment of LFX contaminated water/wastewater and, especially, groundwater.

©2015 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Introduction

Antibiotics are one of the most important pharmaceuticals used worldwide in human and veterinary medical practices [1]. The primary pathways for antibiotics release in to the environment are wastewater treatment plants (WWTPs) effluents, animal waste and municipal landfill leachate [2]. Once administered, antibiotics are metabolized to varying degrees, and then excreted as metabolites or unchanged parent compounds, which subsequently can undergo further modifications due to biological and chemical processes in both WWTPs and receiving water bodies [3]. Nevertheless, antibiotics are known to be resistant to conventional biological oxidation and usually escape intact from WWTPs, causing long-term concerns in the environment such as bioaccumulation and contributing to the spread of antibiotic resistance in microorganisms. Particularly, the continuous introduction of antibiotics into the environment can affect natural waters quality and potentially impact drinking water supplies, ecosystem and human health [1,3]. Thus, developing effective treatment technology for degradation of antibiotics in aqueous matrices is of a great scientific, environmental and public concern.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jece.2015.04.019 2213-3437/© 2015 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

The application of advanced oxidation technologies (AOTs) could be a viable solution for the prevention of antibiotics escape into the environment as well as for the in situ treatment of already existing groundwater contamination. The radicals involved in AOTs are mainly the hydroxyl radical (HO[•], $E^{\circ} = 2.73 \text{ V}$ [4]) and sulfate radical (SO₄ $^{\bullet-}$, E° = 2.5–3.1 V [5,6]). The former can be generated by combination of strong oxidants (hydrogen peroxide, ozone) with activators (transition metals, semiconductors), UV/vis and ultrasound irradiation [7]. The HO[•] reacts with organic compounds mainly by abstracting hydrogen-atom from C-H, N-H, or O-H bonds, adding to double and triple bonds, or adding to aromatic rings [4,8]. The advantages of HO*-AOTs as aqueous matrices treatment techniques include high reaction rates and nonselective oxidation due to HO*, which allow the simultaneous degradation of multiple organic contaminants including pharmaceuticals [2,9-16]. The most common technique used for SO₄. generation is persulfate activation by heat, transition metal, UV or ultrasound irradiation, base, or peroxide [17,18] in accordance with Eq. (1):

$$S_2O_8^{2-} + activator \rightarrow SO_4^{\bullet-} + (SO_4^{\bullet-} + SO_4^{2-})$$
 (1)

The activated persulfate oxidation has several advantages over HO[•]-AOTs. Accordingly, different from hydroxyl radicals, sulfate radicals are more stable, more selective for oxidizing unsaturated bond and aromatic constituents, and preferably undergo electron

^{*} Corresponding author: Tel.: +372 6202850; fax: +372 6202856. *E-mail address:* niina.dulova@ttu.ee (N. Dulova).

transfer reactions with organics [17,18]. The SO₄^{•-}-AOTs have been recently used for the degradation of organic pollutants in aqueous matrices [19–24]. However, only few studies concerning antibiotics abatement using activated persulfate systems can be found in the literature [25,26]. Generally, high aqueous stability, relatively low cost and benign end products make persulfate oxidation a promising choice for in situ groundwater treatment among the other AOTs.

Owning to the advantages of cost effectiveness, high activity and the environmentally friendly nature, ferrous iron (Fe^{2+}) has been commonly selected as the activator of persulfate in practical applications [17]:

$$S_2O_8^{2-} + Fe^{2+} \rightarrow Fe^{3+} + SO_4^{\bullet-} + SO_4^{2-}$$
 (2)

Moreover, several studies have shown that Fe^{2+} -activated persulfate system proved effective to degrade various persistent organic pollutants in aqueous matrices [27–30]. Conversely, the data on the use of other persulfate activation techniques promising for in situ applications such as peroxide and base have not been fully evaluated.

In the present study, a broad-spectrum antibiotic of the fluoroquinolone (FQ) drug class levofloxacin (LFX) was selected as the target compound due to its and other FQs frequent detection in aquatic environment [31]. LFX is principally used to treat severe or life-threatening bacterial infections, since it has substantial activity against a broad array of Gram-positive and -negative bacteria [32]. Similarly to other FOs, it is known to be extremely resistant to conventional biological oxidation and usually escapes intact from wastewater treatment plants [31,33]. The main goal of this work was to investigate and compare the performance of LFX degradation and mineralization in S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺, S₂O₈²⁻/H₂O₂ and $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^-$ systems. To the best of our knowledge, the comparison of different persulfate activation techniques efficacies for FQs as well as other antibiotics degradation in aqueous matrices has not been investigated yet. Generally, the data obtained within this study provides valuable knowledge for further implementation in water/wastewater treatment and in situ groundwater purification by means of activated persulfate oxidation.

Materials and methods

Chemicals and materials

Hydrogen peroxide (Perdrogen[™], ≥30%), ferrous sulfate heptahydrate (FeSO₄·7H₂O, ≥99%), levofloxacin (Fig. 1; C₁₈H₂OFN₃O₄, ≥98%, molecular weight 361.37 g mol⁻¹, pK_a 5.33 and 8.07 [34], log K_{ow} – 0.39 [35]), sodium persulfate (Na₂S₂O₈, ≥99%), and sodium sulfite (Na₂SO₃, ≥98%) were purchased from Sigma–Aldrich. All other chemicals of analytical grade were used without further purification. Stock solutions were prepared in ultrapure water (Millipore Simplicity[®] UV System).



Fig. 1. Molecular structure of levofloxacin.

Sodium hydroxide (NaOH) and sulfuric acid $({\rm H}_2{\rm SO}_4)$ aqueous solutions were used to adjust the pH.

Experimental procedure

All the persulfate oxidation trials were performed in batch mode and in non-buffered solutions at ambient room temperature $(21 \pm 1 \circ C)$. LFX solutions $(75 \mu M, 0.4 L)$ were treated in a 0.6 L cylindrical glass reactor with a permanent agitation speed (400 rpm) for a period of 3 h. The pH of the samples was adjusted to 3 with H₂SO₄ (0.5 M), if not specified otherwise. The activator (FeSO₄·7H₂O) was added, and after its complete dissolution, oxidation was initiated by adding Na2S2O8. Samples were withdrawn at pre-determined time intervals. The oxidation quenching was done by the addition of Na_2SO_3 at a [oxidant]₀/ SO_3^{2-} molar ratio (m/m) of 1/10. The experiments on LFX oxidation with non-activated persulfate or hydrogen peroxide, base-activated (pH 11) and peroxide-activated persulfate were conducted in identical reactors and treatment conditions for the respective Fe²⁺-activated oxidation trials. In the case of peroxide-activated persulfate, both oxidants were added simultaneously. All experiments were duplicated; the results of the analysis are presented as the mean with a standard deviation less than 5%.

Analytical methods

The pH was measured using a digital pH/lon meter (Mettler Toledo S220). The initial hydrogen peroxide concentration in the stock solutions was measured spectrophotometrically at $\lambda = 254$ nm; the residual hydrogen peroxide concentration in the treated samples was measured as described in Dulov et al. [15] at $\lambda = 410$ nm by a He λ ios- β UV/vis spectrophotometer (Thermo Electron Corporation). The residual persulfate concentration in the treated samples was measured spectrophotometrically at $\lambda = 446$ nm with o-dianisidine [36]. Non-purgeable organic carbon (NPOC) was measured by a TOC analyzer multi N/C⁴⁸ 3100 (Analytik Jena).

The concentration of LFX was quantified by means of high performance liquid chromatography combined with a diode array detector (HPLC-PDA, Prominence SPD-M20A, Shimadzu) equipped with a Phenomenex Gemini (150 × 2.0 mm, 1.7 μ m) NX-C18 (110 Å, 5 μ m) column. The isocratic method with a solvent mixture of 10% acetonitrile and 90% acetic acid aqueous solution (0.1%) was applied. The flow rate was maintained at 200 μ L/min. Samples were scanned at 190–800 nm and analyzed at λ = 295 nm. The concentration of LFX was determined by using the standard chemical to fit the retention time.

Results and discussion

In all studied persulfate systems, a fast decomposition of the target compound during 1 min (the first measured time point after the beginning of the reaction) with subsequent gradual degradation within the remaining reaction time was observed. Accordingly it was suggested to divide the entire persulfate oxidation reaction into two main phases: the first period of rapid LFX degradation and the second period of steady target compound oxidation. Additionally, the obtained data processing revealed that LFX degradation by non-activated persulfate as well as Fe²⁺-and peroxide-activated persulfate process followed a pseudo-first-order kinetic law during the second reaction period and may be described with regard to the LFX concentration through Eq. (3):

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}C_{\mathrm{LFX}}}{\mathrm{d}t} = -k_1 \times C_{\mathrm{LFX}} \tag{3}$$

where k_1 is the pseudo-first-order rate constant and C_{LFX} is the LFX concentration. The $-k_1$ constants were calculated from the slopes of the straight lines by plotting $\ln(C/C_0)$ as a function of time *t* through linear regression.

Non-activated persulfate oxidation

First, the performance of non-activated persulfate in LFX degradation was studied. The persulfate ion $(S_2O_8^{2-})$ is known to be a strong but relatively stable oxidant, which under acidic conditions can hypothetically breakdown into $SO_4^{\bullet-}$ in accordance with Eqs. (4) and (5) [37]:

$$S_2 O_8^{2-} + H^+ \rightarrow HS_2 O_8^{-} \tag{4}$$

$$HS_2O_8^- \to H^+ + SO_4^{\bullet-} + SO_4^{2-}$$
 (5)

Therefore, the efficacy of LFX degradation by non-activated persulfate at an LFX/S₂O₈²⁻ m/m of 1/10 and pH 3 was evaluated. The results indicated the negligible efficacy of non-activated S₂O₈²⁻ oxidation in target compound degradation, and thus only 7% of LFX was removed in the first fast period with a $k_1 \times 10^{-2}$ of 0.04 min⁻¹ for the second stage, and more than 95% of the unreacted S₂O₈²⁻ was observed after 3 h of oxidation. The observed two-stage kinetic model of LFX degradation by non-activated persulfate process suggests, however, the radical-based target compound oxidation mechanism. The inhibition of oxidation in this case was presumably caused by the preference of SO₄^{•-} -to-SO₄^{•-} reactions over SO₄^{•-} -to-LFX reactions.

Ferrous ion-activated persulfate oxidation

The performance of the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system in target compound and oxidation by-products removal was studied at different LFX/ $S_2O_8^{2-}$ and $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ ratios. The effect of oxidant and activator dose on the efficacy of LFX degradation and mineralization in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ oxidation was evaluated, and the results are presented in Figs. 2 and 3.

In the case of the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system, the two-stage kinetic model was observed not only for LFX degradation but also for persulfate decomposition (Figs. 2 and 4). Accordingly, more than 31 and 56% of LFX was removed as well as 7 and 11% of persulfate was decomposed during the first minute and the rest of the 3 h oxidation, respectively, in $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ systems at an LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/10/1.



Fig. 2. Degradation of LFX in the $S_2O_8{}^{2-}/Fe^{2*}$ system (LFX/S_2O_8{}^{2-}/Fe^{2*} is a molar ratio, [LFX]_0=75 μM).



Fig. 3. Reduction of NPOC in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system (LFX/ $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ is a molar ratio, [LFX]₀ = 75 μ M).

This observation can be explained by fast generation of $SO_4^{\bullet-}$ through the decomposition of persulfate immediately after activation and rapid accumulation of ferric ion (Fe³⁺) through the complete oxidation of activator in accordance with Eqs. (2) and (6). Subsequently, ineffectiveness of Fe³⁺ to activate persulfate decomposition even at acidic pH values [38] led to fast inhibition of the oxidation of target compound.

$$SO_4^{\bullet-} + Fe^{2+} \rightarrow Fe^{3+} + SO_4^{2-}$$
 (6)

Conversely, the existence of the second period of gradual LFX degradation and steady persulfate decomposition suggests the presence of other routes for reducing the activator and supporting SO₄⁺ generation. Recently, the simultaneous existence of both SO₄⁺ and HO[•] in the S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ system was demonstrated by Wu et al. [39]. Therefore, the second phase of gradual LFX degradation in S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ systems can be explained by the continuous reduction of Fe³⁺ in the reaction with organic radicals as presented in Eq. (8), and the subsequent direct reduction of Fe³⁺ through Eq. (9), or by the combined action of both listed processes.

$$R^{\bullet} + Fe^{3+} \rightarrow Fe^{2+} + products$$
 (7)



Fig. 4. Decomposition of $S_2O_8^{2-}$ in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system (LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ is a molar ratio, [LFX]₀ = 75 μ M).

1210

Table 1

Kinetic parameters of LFA degradation in the S_2O_8 /Fe - system under unrefent treatment conditions ([LFA] ₀ = 73 L	Kinetic par	rameters of LFX	degradation in th	e S ₂ O ₈ ²⁻ /F	e ²⁺ system	under different	treatment conditions	([LFX]	o=75 เ	μN
---	-------------	-----------------	-------------------	--	------------------------	-----------------	----------------------	--------	--------	----

1 min)Pseudo-first-order constant, $k_1 \times 10^{-2} \min^{-1} (r^2 > 0.99)$
0.65 ± 0.02
0.93 ± 0.02
1.57 ± 0.05
2.42 ± 0.04
2.41 ± 0.05
2.33 ± 0.03
1.44 ± 0.04
3.61 ± 0.08
5.74 ± 0.15

$$2HO^{\bullet} \rightarrow H_2O_2$$
 (8)

$$Fe^{3+} + H_2O_2 \rightarrow Fe^{2+} + HO_2^{\bullet} + H^+$$
 (9)

The termination of oxidation in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ systems is believed to occur through Eq. (6) and Eqs. (10)–(13) [4,40]:

$$\mathrm{HO}_{2}^{\bullet} + \mathrm{HO}^{\bullet} \to \mathrm{H}_{2}\mathrm{O} + \mathrm{O}_{2} \tag{10}$$

 $SO_4^{\bullet-} + HO^{\bullet} \rightarrow HSO_5^{-}$ (11)

$$\mathrm{HO}_{2}^{\bullet} + \mathrm{SO}_{4}^{\bullet-} \to \mathrm{HSO}_{4}^{-} + \mathrm{O}_{2} \tag{12}$$

$$SO_4^{\bullet-} + SO_4^{\bullet-} \rightarrow S_2O_8^{2-} \tag{13}$$

As it was above-mentioned, without consideration of the first minute, the rest of the performance of LFX degradation in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system followed the pseudo-first-order kinetic model. The values of the kinetic constants calculated for the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system under different treatment conditions are presented in Table 1.

The obtained results indicated a stable improvement in the LFX degradation rate with the increase in applied oxidant dose at the same $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ ratio. Accordingly, the $k_1 \times 10^{-2}$ of the second reaction period was 0.93 \pm 0.02, 2.42 \pm 0.04, and 5.74 \pm 0.15 min^{-1} for the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ oxidation at an LFX/ $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}m/m/m$ of 1/10/1, 1/20/2, and 1/30/3, respectively. Similarly, the decomposition of LFX during the first stage of reaction improved with the increase in oxidant dose, indicating a more comprehensive target compound oxidation until the added activator is completely oxidized through Eqs. (2) and (6). In the case of $S_2O_8^2$ decomposition, a more obvious dependence on oxidant dose was observed during the first minute, with almost similar tendency of decomposition within the rest of 3 h oxidation. Unlike LFX degradation, the extent of mineralization in the S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ system was considerably lower, mainly indicating the accumulation of transformation products in the reaction mixture. Consequently, the NPOC concentration remained nearly unchanged after 3 h of oxidation at an LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺ m/m/m lower than 1/20/2(less than 3% mineralization). The highest obtained NPOC removal under the studied treatment conditions was 11% at an LFX/ $S_2O_8^{2-1}$ Fe²⁺ m/m/m of 1/30/3.

The pH value of the solution is known to be an important parameter affecting degradation of organic contaminants. Therefore, the effect of initial pH on the degradation of LFX by Fe^{2+} -activated persulfate was evaluated. The results of LFX oxidation at an LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/Fe²⁺m/m/m of 1/20/2 and four different pH values (3, 5, 7 and 9) are presented in Table 1. The

efficacy of LFX degradation was found to decrease gradually with the increase in the initial pH value. Accordingly, a 1.7-fold decrease in k_1 value of the second reaction period and 12% lower removal of LFX during 1 min was observed at initial pH 9 compared to pH 3. Conversely, the obtained results revealed the comparable performance of LFX degradation in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system at initial pH values of 3, 5 and 7, indicating a high potential of this process for in situ applications at natural waters pH values. Notably, the solution pH in all trials decreased to around 3 after 3 h of oxidation, mainly due to acidity of oxidant and its decomposition py-products.

In order to suppress the activator-consuming and SO_4^{--} scavenging reaction presented in Eq. (6), the adjustment of $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system by correction of the activator dose was studied. Accordingly, three $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m ratios of 20/1, 10/1, and 5/1 were evaluated at a fixed LFX/S₂O₈²⁻ m/m of 1/20. The results indicate equally faster target compound degradation and persulfate decomposition in both reaction periods as well as better mineralization at a $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m ratio of 5/1 (Figs. 2–4, Table 1). However, considering the high stability of persulfate along with its high acidity ensuring acidic pH values in reaction media, prolonged oxidation at a $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m of 10/1 could be a more reasonable alternative to the elevated activator dose (5/1 and higher) both for water and wastewater treatment as well as for in situ groundwater decontamination.

Peroxide-activated persulfate oxidation

To evaluate the efficacy of LFX degradation by peroxideactivated persulfate oxidation, the effect of persulfate and hydrogen peroxide dosages was studied (Fig. 5). Similarly to the



Fig. 5. Degradation of LFX in the $S_2O_8{}^{2-}/H_2O_2$ system (LFX/ $S_2O_8{}^{2-}/H_2O_2$ is a molar ratio, [LFX]_0 = 75 μM).

LFX/S ₂ O ₈ ²⁻ /H ₂ O ₂ , m/m/m	pH _{initial}	$[LFX]_{removed}$, % (t = 1 min)	Pseudo-first-order constant, $k_1 \times 10^{-2} \min^{-1} (r^2 > 0.99)$
1/10/2.5	3	10	0.08 ± 0.003
1/10/5	3	10.5	0.08 ± 0.002
1/10/5	5	10	0.06 ± 0.001
1/10/5	7	10.5	0.05 ± 0.002
1/10/5	9	10	0.02 ± 0.002
1/10/10	3	8	0.07 ± 0.003
1/15/5	3	16	0.06 ± 0.001
1/20/5	3	7.5	0.07 ± 0.002

Kinetic parameters of Li A degradation in the 3708 (1190) system under unterent treatment conditions ($Li A fi) = 7.5 \mu$)	Kinetic parameters of LFX degradation in the	S ₂ O ₈ ²⁻ /H ₂ O ₂ system u	under different treatment	conditions ($[LFX]_0 = 7$	5 µM
---	--	---	---------------------------	----------------------------	------

non-activated and Fe²⁺-activated persulfate system LFX degradation in S₂O₈²⁻/H₂O₂ process was divided to two oxidation periods and the rate of LFX degradation followed the pseudo-first order in the second steady oxidation stage (Table 2). Notably, in the case of the S₂O₈²⁻/H₂O₂ system, residual concentrations of persulfate were not measured due to interference caused by the presence of hydrogen peroxide in samples. Conversely, the presence of residual persulfate still allowed the measurement of unused hydrogen peroxide, and the results are presented in Fig. 6.

The obtained results demonstrated to some extent improvement in the target compound decomposition at an LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/H₂O₂ of 1/10/10 compared to non-activated persulfate oxidation at an $LFX/S_2O_8^{2-}$ m/m 1/10, and thus 8% of LFX removed in the first stage with $k_1 \times 10^{-2}$ of 0.07 min⁻¹ for the second gradual period and more than 99% of residual H2O2 after 3 h of oxidation was observed. Conversely, the efficacy of LFX degradation in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ system was considerably lower compared with the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2-1}$ oxidation at the same LFX/S₂O₈²⁻ ratios (Figs. 2 and 5). To adjust the S₂O₈²⁻/H₂O₂ ratio and as a result to improve the overall efficacy of the peroxide-activated persulfate system, the effect of hydrogen peroxide and persulfate dosages was studied at a fixed LFX/S₂O₈²⁻ and LFX/H₂O₂ ratio, respectively. The obtained results indicated a strong necessity for careful optimization of the $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ system (Fig. 5, Table 2). Accordingly, the increase in $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ molar ratio from 1/1 to 2/1 at a fixed LFX/S₂O₈²⁻ m/m of 1/10 resulted in 8 and 10.5% LFX removal within the first minute of oxidation, respectively. A further increase in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ molar ratio to 4/1 resulted in similar 10% LFX removal within the first minute of oxidation, indicating the irrationality of further decrease in hydrogen peroxide dose. In the case of trials with a fixed LFX/H₂O₂ ratio (1/5, m/m), an increase in $S_2 {O_8}^{2-}/H_2 O_2$ molar ratio from 2/1 to 3/1 resulted in faster



Fig. 6. Decomposition of H_2O_2 in the $S_2O_8{}^{2-}/H_2O_2$ system (LFX/S_2 $O_8{}^{2-}/H_2O_2$ is a molar ratio, [LFX]_0 = 75 μM).

LFX degradation during the first period. A further increase in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ ratio to 4/1 demonstrated decrease in target compound oxidation efficacy. Thus, the highest LFX degradation efficacy was observed at an LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/H₂O₂ m/m/m of 1/15/5 with 16 and 25% of LFX removed during the first minute and overall oxidation time, respectively. Irrespective of the applied S₂O₈²⁻/H₂O₂ molar ratio, the performance of peroxide-activated persulfate in LFX degradation during the second oxidation period was comparable, and thus the kinetic constants $(k_1 \times 10^{-2})$ ranged from 0.06 to 0.08 min⁻¹. Similarly to LFX degradation, the most effective utilization of hydrogen peroxide was observed at an LFX/S₂O₈²⁻/ H_2O_2 m/m/m of 1/15/5 with only 15% of utilized H_2O_2 , indicating the high potential of prolonged oxidation for subsequent increase in treatment efficacy. Additionally, the efficacy of LFX oxidation byproducts degradation in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ system was assessed, and the results obtained indicated negligible NPOC removal with the highest achieved mineralization of 1-2%.

To evaluate the effect of initial pH on the performance of LFX degradation in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ system, the target compound degradation at an LFX/S $_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ m/m/m of 1/10/5 was additionally studied at pH 5, 7 and 9 (Table 2.). Similarly to the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2^+}$ system, the efficacy of LFX removal in the $S_2O_8^{2^-}/H_2O_2$ process decreased with the increase in the initial pH value. Accordingly, a 4-fold decrease in k_1 value of the second reaction period was observed at initial pH 9 compared to pH 3. This observation is in agreement with previous studies in literature concerning organic contaminants degradation by activated persulfate processes [19,37,38].

To clarify the predominant mechanism of LFX decomposition in the S₂O₈²⁻/H₂O₂ system, the oxidative potential of non-activated hydrogen peroxide was studied as well. The results of target compound oxidation at an LFX/H₂O₂ m/m of 1/10 indicated no LFX removal and more than 99% of unused H₂O₂ in solution after 3 h of treatment. Generally, it is known that a dual oxidant system utilizing S₂O₈²⁻ and H₂O₂ combines the reactivity of peroxide in the reduction of target organic contaminants with the enhanced stability of persulfate and involves the simultaneous generation of HO[•] and $SO_4^{\bullet-}$ [17]. However, the mechanism of peroxide activation of persulfate is still uncertain; the suggested activation mechanisms include the HO[•] generated from peroxide or the heat from the exothermic hydrogen peroxide reactions [17]. The later can be described with the sequence of reaction proposed by Tsao and Wilmarth [41] for the $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ system at $T = 30 \degree C$, where the chain initiation was suggested to be caused by the thermal decomposition of $S_2 O_8^{2-}$ through Eq. (14). Additionally, it was assumed that direct peroxide activation through Eq. (15) plays an insignificant part in the initiation of persulfate decomposition to $SO_4^{\bullet-}$.

$$S_2 O_8^{2-} \rightarrow 2 S O_4^{\bullet-} \tag{14}$$

$$S_2O_8^{2-} + H_2O_2 \rightarrow SO_4^{\bullet-} + HO_2^{\bullet} + HSO_4^{-}$$
 (15)

Then, the chain-carrying step can be described through Eqs. (16)-(19) and the termination of the oxidation in accordance with Eqs. (10)-(13).

$$SO_4^{\bullet-} + H_2O \rightarrow HO^{\bullet} + SO_4^{2-} + H^+$$
 (16)

$$\mathrm{HO}^{\bullet} + \mathrm{H}_2\mathrm{O}_2 \to \mathrm{H}_2\mathrm{O} + \mathrm{HO}_2^{\bullet} \tag{17}$$

$$HO_2^{\bullet} + S_2O_8^{2-} \to HSO_4^{-} + SO_4^{2-} + O_2$$
(18)

$$HO_2^{\bullet} + H_2O_2 \rightarrow HO^{\bullet} + H_2O + O_2 \tag{19}$$

According to the results obtained within this study, the application of the peroxide-activated system with carefully adjusted activator dose and preferably prolonged treatment period could be a viable solution for the degradation of LFX and other micropollutants in water/wastewater and especially groundwater were naturally occurring iron could play a significant role in subsequent improvement of the overall treatment efficacy.

Base-activated persulfate oxidation

The results of LFX degradation by the $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^-$ system are presented in Fig. 7 and Table 3. In the case of base-activated persulfate system, the values of kinetic constants were not calculated for the second oxidation period because the data did not fit any kinetic model.

The efficacy of LFX degradation in the base-activated persulfate was strongly dependent on the LFX/S₂O₈²⁻ ratio applied. Accordingly, LFX removal was 6/14 and 13/18% after 1 min/3 h oxidation at an LFX/S₂O₈²⁻ m/m of 1/5 and 1/10, respectively. A further increase in the oxidant dose from 1/10 to 1/20 (LFX/S₂O₈²⁻, m/m) resulted in 4 and 7% of supplementary LFX removal during 1 min and 3 h oxidation, respectively, indicating the efficacy of elevated oxidant dose application to enhance target compound removal. Conversely, the utilization of persulfate proved more effective at moderate LFX/S₂O₈²⁻ molar ratio of 1/10, but still resulted in 94% of unused S₂O₈²⁻ molar ratio the periode oxidation could be a reasonable solution to improve the performance of target compound degradation. Similarly to the S₂O₈²⁻/H₂O₂ system, the mineralization in the S₂O₈²⁻/OH⁻ system was



Fig. 7. Degradation of LFX in the $S_2O_8{}^{2-}/OH^-$ system (LFX/ $S_2O_8{}^{2-}$ is a molar ratio, [LFX] $_0$ = 75 $\mu M).$

Table 3

Kinetic parameters of LFX degradation in the $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^-$ system under different treatment conditions ([LFX]₀ = 75 μ M).

LFX/S ₂ O ₈ ²⁻ , m/m	[LFX] _{removed} , % (<i>t</i> = 1 min)	[S ₂ O ₈ ²⁻] _{remained} , % (<i>t</i> = 180 min)
1/5	6	94.5
1/10	13	94
1/15	14.5	96
1/20	17	98

noticeably less effective than LFX degradation and in general resulted in less than 1% of NPOC removal. Taking into account the treatment performance, oxidant utilization and mineralization extent, the base-activated persulfate system proved the less effective for LFX degradation in aqueous solution among other studied activated persulfate systems (Fig. 8).

A possible mechanism of base activation of persulfate was suggested by Furman et al. [42]. The initial step of the proposed mechanism is the base-catalyzed hydrolysis of $S_2O_8^{2-}$ to peroxomonosulfate ion (SO_5^{2-}) and sulfate ion (SO_4^{2-}) through Eq. (20) with subsequent formation of hydroperoxide (HO_2^-) in accordance with Eq. (21). Then, the HO_2^- reduces another persulfate molecule, generating $SO_4^{\bullet-}$ and superoxide ($O_2^{\bullet-}$) through Eq. (22). Furthermore, in highly alkaline conditions, the $SO_4^{\bullet-}$ reacts with OH^- to form HO^{\bullet} in accordance with Eq. (23).

$$S_2O_8^{2-} + H_2O \rightarrow SO_5^{2-} + SO_4^{2-} + 2H^+$$
 (20)

$$SO_5^{2-} + H_2O \rightarrow HO_2^{-} + SO_4^{2-} + H^+$$
 (21)

$$\begin{array}{l} HO_2^{-} + S_2O_8^{2-} \to \\ SO_4^{\bullet-} + SO_4^{2-} + H^* + O_2^{\bullet-} \end{array}$$
 (22)

$$\mathrm{SO}_4^{\bullet-} + \mathrm{OH}^- \to \mathrm{SO}_4^{2-} + \mathrm{HO}^{\bullet} \tag{23}$$

The SO₄^{•-} and HO[•] generated in Eqs. (22) and (23) proceed through propagation and scavenging reactions, Eqs. (10)–(13), in base-activated persulfate system, resulting mainly in the generation of molecular oxygen. The O₂^{•-} is likely scavenged by HO[•] and SO₄^{•-} through Eqs. (24) and (25), respectively, and thus expected



Fig. 8. Removal of LFX, NPOC and oxidant after 3 h of oxidation in the $S_2 0_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system (LFX/S₂ $0_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ m/m/m of 1/20/2, [LFX] $_0$ =75 μ M), $S_2 0_8^{2-}/H_2 0_2$ system (LFX/S₂ $0_8^{2-}/H_2 0_2$ m/m/m of 1/15/5), and $S_2 0_8^{2-}/OH^-$ system (LFX/S₂ 0_8^{2-} m/m of 1/20).

to have a negligible impact on the overall oxidative potential of the $S_2 O_8^{\rm 22}/OH^-$ system.

$$\mathrm{HO}^{\bullet} + \mathrm{O_2}^{\bullet-} \to \mathrm{O_2} + \mathrm{OH}^- \tag{24}$$

$$SO_4^{\bullet-} + O_2^{\bullet-} \to SO_4^{2-} + O_2^{\bullet}$$
 (25)

Generally, it is suggested that alkaline activation is one of the least efficient approaches due to the very fast decomposition of persulfate under alkaline conditions [17]. However, the results of the present study indicated the fast decomposition of persulfate only during the first fast period of target compound degradation with the subsequent gradual decomposition during the rest of reaction in the $S_2O_8^{-2}/OH^-$ system, indicating a high potential of prolonged oxidation to enhance the overall treatment efficacy mainly for in situ applications.

Conclusions

The ferrous ion-activated, peroxide-activated and base-activated persulfate systems proved to be promising techniques for the degradation of LFX in aqueous solution. The main conclusions of this work are summarized in the following points:

- The performance of the studied processes in target compound oxidation was as follows: the $S_2O_8^{2-}/Fe^{2+}$ system > the $S_2O_8^{2-}/H_2O_2$ system > the $S_2O_8^{2-}/OH^-$ system.
- The highest mineralization and more complete persulfate utilization were observed in the Fe²⁺-activated persulfate system followed by the peroxide-activated persulfate oxidation.
- The results obtained within this study suggested that all studied activated persulfate systems with prolonged oxidation period could be a reliable technology for wastewater and groundwater remediation contaminated by the LFX.

Generally, the findings in this study may provide important insight for further implementation in the treatment of FQ contamination in water/wastewater and, especially, groundwater.

Acknowledgments

The financial support provided by institutional research funding IUT (1–7) of the Estonian Ministry of Education and Research is gratefully acknowledged. The authors thank Ms. Ave Kaskla for her assistance with the experiments.

References

- K. Kümmerer, Antibiotics in the aquatic environment a review part I, Chemosphere 75 (4) (2009) 417–434. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2008.11.086. 19185900.
- [2] J. Rivera-Utrilla, M. Sánchez-Polo, M.Á. Ferro-García, G. Prados-Joya, R. Ocampo-Pérez, Pharmaceuticals as emerging contaminants and their removal from water. A review, Chemosphere 93 (7) (2013) 1268–1287, doi:http://dx. doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2013.07.059. 24025536.
- [3] V. Homem, L. Santos, Degradation and removal methods of antibiotics from aqueous matrices – a review, J. Environ. Manage. 92 (10) (2011) 2304–2347, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2011.05.023, 21680081.
- [4] J.J. Pignatello, E. Oliveros, A. MacKay, Advanced oxidation processes for organic contaminant destruction based on the Fenton reaction and related chemistry. Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol. 36 (1) (2006) 1–84, doi:http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1080/10643380500326564.
- [5] P. Neta, R.E. Huie, A.B. Ross. Rate constants for reactions of inorganic radicals in aqueous solution, J. Phys. Chem. Ref. Data 17 (3) (1988) 1027–1284, doi:http:// dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.555808.
- [6] F. Ghanbari, M. Moradi, M. Manshouri, Textile wastewater decolorization by zero valent iron activated peroxymonosulfate: compared with zero valent copper, J. Environ. Chem. Eng. 2 (3) (2014) 1846–1851, doi:http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jece.2014.08.003.
- [7] J.L. Wang, L.J. Xu, Advanced oxidation processes for wastewater treatment: formation of hydroxyl radical and application, Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol.

42 (3) (2012) 251-325, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/ 10643389.2010.507698.

- [8] W. Jiang, J.A. Joens, D.D. Dionysiou, K.E. O'Shea, Optimization of photocatalytic performance of TiO₂ coated glass microspheres using response surface methodology and the application for degradation of dimethyl phthalate, J. Photochem. Photobiol. A Chem. 262 (2013) 7–13, doi:http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jphotochem.2013.04.008.
- [9] M. Trapido, R. Munter, Y. Veressinina, N. Kulik, Oil shale semicoke leachate treatment using ozonation and the Fenton oxidation, Environ. Technol. 27 (3) (2006) 307-315, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09593332708618644. 16548211.
- [10] N. Kulik, M. Trapido, Y. Veressinina, R. Munter, Treatment of surfactant stabilized oil-in-water emulsions by means of chemical oxidation and coagulation, Environ. Technol. 28 (12) (2007) 1345–1355, doi:http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1080/09593332808618896. 18341145.
- [11] M. Klavarioti, D. Mantzavinos, D. Kassinos, Removal of residual pharmaceuticals from aqueous systems by advanced oxidation processes, Environ. Int. 35 (2) (2009) 402–417, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2008.07.009. 18760478.
- [12] A. Goi, Y. Veressinina, M. Trapido, Fenton process for landfill leachate treatment: evaluation of biodegradability and toxicity, J. Environ. Eng. 136 (1) (2010) 46–53, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)EE.1943-7870.0000132.
- [13] I. Oller, S. Malato, J.A. Sánchez-Pérez, Combination of advanced oxidation processes and biological treatments for wastewater decontamination—A review, Sci. Total Environ. 409 (20) (2011) 4141–4166, doi:http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2010.08.061. 20956012.
- [14] E. Hapeshi, I. Fotiou, D. Fatta-Kassinos, Sonophotocatalytic treatment of ofloxacin in secondary treated effluent and elucidation of its transformation products, Chem. Eng. J. 224 (2013) 96–105, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. cej.2012.11.048.
- [15] A. Dulov, N. Dulova, M. Trapido, Photochemical degradation of nonylphenol in aqueous solution: the impact of pH and hydroxyl radical promoters, J. Environ. Sci. (China) 25 (7) (2013) 1326–1330, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1001-0742(12)60205-8. 24218843.
- [16] A. Babuponnusami, K. Muthukumar, A review on Fenton and improvements to the Fenton process for wastewater treatment, J. Environ. Chem. Eng. 2 (1) (2014) 557–572, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jece.2013.10.011.
- [17] A. Tsitonaki, B. Petri, M. Crimi, H. Mosbaek, R.L. Siegrist, P.L. Bjerg, In situ chemical oxidation of contaminated soil and groundwater using persulfate: a review, Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol. 40 (1) (2010) 55–91, doi:http://dx.doi. org/10.1080/10643380802039303.
- [18] W. Chu, Y.R. Wang, H.F. Leung, Synergy of sulfate and hydroxyl radicals in UV/ S₂O₈²⁻ /H₂O₂ oxidation of iodinated X-ray contrast medium iopromide, Chem. Eng. J. 178 (2011) 154–160, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2011.10.033.
- [19] C. Liang, Z.S. Wang, C.J. Bruell, Influence of pH on persulfate oxidation of TCE at ambient temperatures, Chemosphere 66 (1) (2007) 106–113, doi:http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2006.05.026. 16814844.
- [20] S.-H. Yoon, S. Jeong, S. Lee, Oxidation of bisphenol A by UV/S₂O₈²⁻: comparison with UV/H₂O₂, Environ. Tech. 33 (1–3) (2012) 123–128, doi:http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1080/09593330.2011.579181. 22519095.
- [21] J. Deng, Y. Shao, N. Gao, Y. Deng, S. Zhou, X. Hu, Thermally activated persulfate (TAP) oxidation of antiepileptic drug carbamazepine in water, Chem. Eng. J. 228 (2013) 765–771, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2013.05.044.
- [22] B. Li, L. Li, K. Lin, W. Zhang, S. Lu, Q. Luo, Removal of 1,1,1-trichloroethane from aqueous solution by a sono-activated persulfate process, Ultrason. Sonochem. 20 (3) (2013) 855-863, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ultsonch.2012.11.014. 23266439.
- [23] S. Nachiappan, K. Muthukumar, Treatment of pharmaceutical effluent by ultrasound coupled with dual oxidant system, Environ. Technol. 34 (1–4) (2013) 209–217, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09593330.2012.689367. 23530332.
- [24] C. Tan, N. Gao, Y. Deng, W. Rong, S. Zhou, N. Lu, Degradation of antipyrine by heat activated persulfate, Sep. Purif. Technol. 109 (2013) 122–128, doi:http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.seppur.2013.03.003.
- [25] A. Ghauch, G. Ayoub, S. Naim, Degradation of sulfamethoxazole by persulfate assisted micrometric Fe⁰ in aqueous solution, Chem. Eng. J. 228 (2013) 1168– 1181, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2013.05.045.
- [26] Y. Ji, C. Ferronato, A. Salvador, X. Yang, J.-M. Chovelon, Degradation of ciprofloxacin and sulfamethoxazole by ferrous-activated persulfate: implications for remediation of groundwater contaminated by antibiotics, Sci. Total Environ. 472 (2014) 800–808, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2013.11.008. 24342085.
- [27] F. Vicente, A. Santos, A. Romero, S. Rodriguez, Kinetic study of diuron oxidation and mineralization by persulphate: effects of temperature, oxidant concentration and iron dosage method, Chem. Eng. J. 170 (1) (2011) 127–135, doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2011.03.042.
- [28] C. Tan, N. Gao, W. Chu, C. Li, M.R. Templeton, Degradation of diuron by persulfate activated with ferrous ION, Sep. Purif. Technol. 95 (2012) 44–48, doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.seppur.2012.04.012.
- [29] N. Sabri, K. Hanna, V. Yargeau, Chemical oxidation of ibuprofen in the presence of iron species at near neutral pH, Sci. Total Environ. 427–428 (2012) 382–389, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2012.04.034. 22578697.
- [30] S. Rodriguez, L. Vasquez, D. Costa, A. Romero, A. Santos, Oxidation of orange G by persulfate activated by Fe(II), Fe(III) and zero valent iron (ZVI), Chemosphere 101 (2014) 86–92, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2013.12.037, 24439838.

1214

- [31] X. van Doorslaer, J. Dewulf, H. van Langenhove, K. Demeestere, Fluoroquinolone antibiotics: an emerging class of environmental micropollutants, Sci. Total Environ. 500–501 (2014) 250–269, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2014.08.075. 25226071.
- [32] N.H. El Najjar, A. Touffet, M. Deborde, R. Journel, N.K. Karpel Vel Leitner, Levofloxacin oxidation by ozone and hydroxyl radicals: kinetic study, transformation products and toxicity, Chemosphere 93 (4) (2013) 604–611, doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2013.05.086. 23850240.
- [33] M. Yasojima, N. Nakada, K. Komori, Y. Suzuki, H. Tanaka, Occurrence of levofloxacin, clarithromycin and azithromycin in wastewater treatment plant in Japan, Water Sci. Technol. 53 (11) (2006) 227-233. 16862794.[34] N.H. El Najiar, M. Deborde, R. Journel, N.K. Vel Leitner, Aqueous chlorination of
- [34] N.H. El Najjar, M. Deborde, R. Journel, N.K. Vel Leitner, Aqueous chlorination of levofloxacin: kinetic and mechanistic study. transformation product identification and toxicity, Water Res. 47 (1) (2013) 121–129, doi:http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.watres.2012.09.035, 23084340.
- [35] C. Hansch, A. Leo, D. Hoekman, Exploring QSAR Hydrophobic, Electronic, and Steric Constants, American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, 1995.
- [36] N.A. Sofina, M.K. Beklemishev, A.L. Kapanadze, I.F. Dolmanova, Sorptioncatalytic method for the chromium determination, Mosc. Univ. Chem. Bull. 44 (2003) 189–198 (in Russian).
- [37] A. Romero, A. Santos, F. Vicente, C. González, Diuron abatement using activated persulphate: effect of pH, Fe(II) and oxidant dosage, Chem. Eng. J. 162 (1) (2010) 257–265, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2010.05.044.

- [38] C. Liang, C.-P. Liang, C.-C. Chen, pH dependence of persulfate activation by EDTA/Fe(III) for degradation of trichloroethylene, J. Contam. Hydrol. 106 (3–4) (2009) 173–182, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jconhyd.2009.02.008. 19286273.
- ¹³ JS20273.
 [32] X. Wu, X. Gu, S. Lu, M. Xu, X. Zang, Z. Miao, Z. Qiu, Q. Sui, Degradation of trichloroethylene in aqueous solution by persulfate activated with citric acid chelated ferrous ion, Chem. Eng. J. 255 (2014) 585–592, doi:http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cej.2014.06.085.
- [40] H. Kusic, I. Peternel, S. Ukic, N. Koprivanac, T. Bolanca, S. Papic, A.L. Bozic, Modeling of iron activated persulfate oxidation treating reactive azo dye in water matrix, Chem. Eng. J. 172 (1) (2011) 109–121, doi:http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cej.2011.05.076.
- [41] M.-S. Tsao, W.K. Wilmarth II, Oxidation-reduction reactions involving inorganic substrates. aqueous chemistry of inorganic free radicals. Part 3. The kinetics and mechanism of the reaction of peroxydisulphate ion and hydrogen peroxide, Discuss. Faraday Soc. 29 (1960) 137–145, doi:http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1039/df9602900137.
- [42] O.S. Furman, A.L. Teel, R.J. Watts, Mechanism of base activation of persulfate, Environ. Sci. Technol. 44 (16) (2010) 6423–6428, doi:http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1021/es1013714. 20704244.

APPENDIX B

ELULOOKIRJELDUS

1. Isikuandmed

Ees- ja perekonnanimi: Irina Epold Sünniaeg ja -koht: 05.09.1984, Tallinn Kodakondsus: Eesti E-posti aadress: irina.epold@gmail.com

2. Hariduskäik

Õppeasutus	Lõpetamise	Haridus
(nimetus lõpetamise ajal)	aeg	(eriala/kraad)
Tallinna Tehnikaülikool	2008	Tehnikateaduste magistrikraad
Tallinna Tehnikaülikool	2006	Tehnikateaduste bakalaureusekraad
Tallinna 53.Keskkool	2003	Keskharidus

3. Keelteoskus (alg-, kesk- või kõrgtase)

Keel	Tase
Eesti keel	kõrgtase
Vene keel	kõrgtase (emakeel)
Inglise keel	algtase
Saksa keel	kesktase

4. Teenistuskäik

Töötamise aeg	Tööandja nimetus	Ametikoht
2014-2014	Tallinna Tehnikaülikool	insener
2006-2011	AS Tallinna Vesi	projekti koordinaator

5. Kaitstud lõputööd

Tehnikateaduste magistrikraad: Исследование свойств гидравлических жидкостей на основе соевого и рапсового масел (Hüdrovedelike omaduste uurimine soja- ja rapsiõli baasil). Tallinna Tehnikaülikool, 2008, Juhendaja: Rein Muoni.

6. Teadustöö põhisuunad

4. Loodusteadused ja tehnika, 4.11. Keemia ja keemiatehnika, P305 Keskkonnakeemia (Süvaoksüdatsiooniprotsessid vee ja reovee puhastamiseks)

1. Bio- ja keskkonnateadused, 1.9. Keskkonnaohtlikke aineid käsitlevad uuringud, P305 Keskkonnakeemia (Mikrosaasteainete lagundamine süvaoksüdatsiooniprotsessidega)

7. Uurimisprojektid

IUT1-7 Keemiatehnikapõhine lähenemisviis prioriteetsete saasteainete ja uute esilekerkivate mikrosaasteainete kõrvaldamisele veest/reoveest ja pinnasest: täiustatud oksüdatsioonitehnoloogiate kasutamine ja optimeerimine

SF0142719s06 Tehnoloogiliste protsesside intensiivistamine aktuaalsete keskkonnaprobleemide lahendamiseks

ETF8186 Esiletulevate orgaaniliste mikrosaasteainete eemaldamine veest/reoveest täiustatud Fenton-protsessidega

CURRICULUM VITAE

1. Personal data

Name: Irina Epold Date and place of birth: 05.09.1984, Tallinn Citizenship: Estonian E-mail: irina.epold@gmail.com

2. Education

Educational institution	Graduation year	Education (field of study/degree)
Tallinn University of Technology	2008	M.Sc. in Engineering
Tallinn University of Technology	2006	B.Sc. in Engineering
Tallinn Secondary 53 th School	2003	High school education

3. Language competence/skills (fluent, average, basic skills)

Language	Level
Estonian	fluent
Russian	fluent (mother tongue)
English	basic skills
German	average skills

4. Professional employment

Period	Organisation	Position
2014-2014	Tallinn University of Technology	engineer
2006-2011	AS Tallinna Vesi	project manager

5. Defended theses

M.Sc. thesis: Исследование свойств гидравлических жидкостей на основе соевого и рапсового масел (Investigation of properties of hydraulic fluids on the base of soybean and canola oil). Tallinn University of Technology, 2008. Supervisor: Rein Muoni.

6. Main areas of scientific work

4. Natural Sciences and Engineering, 4.11. Chemistry and Chemical Technology, P305 Environmental chemistry (Advanced oxidation processes for water/wastewater treatment)

1. Biosciences and Environment, 1.9. Research into Substances Hazardous to the Environment, P305 Environmental chemistry (Degradation of micropollutants by advanced oxidation processes)

7. Research projects

IUT1-7 Chemical engineering approach to removal of priority pollutants and emerging micropollutants from water/wastewater and soil: implementation and optimisation of advanced oxidation technologies

SF0142719s06 Intensification of technological processes for the solution of actual environmental problems

ETF8186 Removal of emerging organic micropollutants from water and wastewater by application of advanced Fenton-based processes
DISSERTATIONS DEFENDED AT TALLINN UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY ON CHEMISTRY AND CHEMICAL ENGINEERING

1. Endel Piiroja. Oxidation and Destruction of Polyethylene. 1993.

2. Meili Rei. Lihatehnoloogia teaduslikud alused. Fundamentals of Food Technology. 1995.

3. **Meeme Põldme**. Phase Transformations in Hydrothermal Sintering Processing of Phosphate Rock. 1995.

4. Kaia Tõnsuaadu. Thermophosphates from Kovdor and Siilinjärvi Apatites. 1995.

5. **Anu Hamburg**. The Influence of Food Processing and Storage on the N-Nitrosamines Formation and Content in Some Estonian Foodstuffs. 1995.

6. **Ruth Kuldvee**. Computerized Sampling in Ion Chromatography and in Capillary Electrophoresis. 1999.

7. Külliki Varvas. Enzymatic Oxidation of Arachidonic Acid in the Coral *Gersemia fruticosa*. 1999.

8. **Marina Kudrjašova**. Application of Factor Analysis to Thermochromatography and Promotion Studies. 2000.

9. Viia Lepane. Characterization of Aquatic Humic Substances by Size Exclusion Chromatography and Capillary Electrophoresis. 2001.

10. Andres Trikkel. Estonian Calcareous Rocks and Oil Shale Ash as Sorbents for SO₂. 2001.

11. **Marina Kritševskaja**. Photocatalytic Oxidation of Organic Pollutants in Aqueous and Gaseous Phases. 2003.

12. **Inna Kamenev**. Aerobic Bio-Oxidation with Ozonation in Recalcitrant Wastewater Treatment. 2003.

13. Janek Reinik. Methods for Purification of Xylidine-Polluted Water. 2003.

14. **Andres Krumme**. Crystallisation Behaviour of High Density Polyethylene Blends with Bimodal Molar Mass Distribution. 2003.

15. **Anna Goi**. Advanced Oxidation Processes for Water Purification and Soil Remediation. 2005.

16. **Pille Meier**. Influence of Aqueous Solutions of Organic Substances on Structure and Properties of Pinewood (*Pinus sylvestris*). 2007.

17. Kristjan Kruusement. Water Conversion of Oil Shales and Biomass. 2007.

18. Niina Kulik. The Application of Fenton-Based Processes for Wastewater and Soil Treatment. 2008.

19. **Raul Järviste**. The Study of the Changes of Diesel Fuel Properties a its Long Term Storage. 2008.

20. **Mai Uibu**. Abatement of CO_2 Emissions in Estonian Oil Shale-Based Power Production. 2008.

21. **Valeri Gorkunov**. Calcium-Aluminothermal Production of Niobium and Utilization of Wastes. 2008.

22. Elina Portjanskaja. Photocatalytic Oxidation of Natural Polymers in Aqueous Solutions. 2009.

23. **Karin Reinhold**. Workplace Assessment: Determination of Hazards Profile using a Flexible Risk Assessment Method. 2009.

24. **Natalja Savest**. Solvent Swelling of Estonian Oil Shales: Low Temperature Thermochemical Conversion Caused Changes in Swelling. 2010.

25. **Triin Märtson**. Methodology and Equipment for Optical Studies of Fast Crystallizing Polymers. 2010.

26. **Deniss Klauson**. Aqueous Photocatalytic Oxidation of Non-Biodegradable Pollutants. 2010.

27. **Oliver Järvik**. Intensification of Activated Sludge Process – the Impact of Ozone and Activated Carbon. 2011.

28. **Triinu Poltimäe**. Thermal Analysis of Crystallization Behaviour of Polyethylene Copolymers and Their Blends. 2011.

29. **Mariliis Sihtmäe**. (Eco)toxicological Information on REACH-Relevant Chemicals: Contribution of Alternative Methods to *in vivo* Approaches. 2011.

30. **Olga Velts**. Oil Shale Ash as a Source of Calcium for Calcium Carbonate: Process Feasibility, Mechanism and Modeling. 2011.

31. Svetlana Jõks. Gas-Phase Photocatalytic Oxidation of Organic Air Pollutants. 2012.

32. Aleksandr Dulov. Advanced Oxidation Processes for the Treatment of Water and Wastewater Contaminated with Refractory Organic Compounds. 2012.

33. Aleksei Zaidentsal. Investigation of Estonian Oil Shale Thermobituminization in Open and Closed System. 2012.

34. **Dmitri Šumigin**. Composites of Low-Density Polyethylene and Poly(Lactic Acid) With Cellulose and Its Derivatives. 2014.

35. **Aleksandr Käkinen**. The Role of Physico-chemical Properties and Test Environment on Biological Effects of Copper and Silver Nanoparticles. 2014.

36. **Ada Traumann**. Improvement of Work Environment through Modelling the Prevention of Health Risks Focusing on Indoor Pollutants. 2014.

37. **Marika Viisimaa**. Peroxygen Compounds and New Integrated Processes for Chlorinated Hydrocarbons Degradation in Contaminated Soil. 2014.

38. **Olga Budarnaja**. Visible-light-sensitive Photocatalysts for Oxidation of Organic Pollutants and Hydrogen Generation. 2014.

39. Jelena Hruljova. Role of Specifically Interacting Solvents in Solvent Swelling of Kukersite Oil Shale Kerogen. 2014.

40. Irina Klimova. Modification of Ammonium Nitrate Fertilizer. 2014.

41. **Julia Krasulina**. Upgrading of Liquid Products from Estonian Kukersite Oil Shale by Catalytic Hydrogenation. 2015.